#### ABSTRACT

Title of Dissertation:

#### DETERMINANTS OF UNINTENDED PREGNANCY AND MODERN FAMILY PLANNING USE

Theresa Y. Kim, Doctor of Philosophy, 2017

Dissertation directed by: Dr. Michel H. Boudreaux, Assistant Professor, Department of Health Services Administration

Unintended pregnancy, defined as a pregnancy that is mistimed or unwanted, is one of the world's most common negative health outcomes. Furthermore, the United Nations Population Fund has found that 225 million women wish to delay or avoid pregnancy yet do not engage in modern family planning method use. Unintended pregnancy affects both maternal health (by way of nutrient deficiency, reproductive organ deficiency, and mental health) and child health (low birth weight, reduced gestational age, and nursing difficulties). The most life-saving and cost-saving means to prevent unintended pregnancy is to encourage modern family planning use. This dissertation examines family planning and unintended pregnancy in three different national contexts. In these studies, I:

- Decompose the differences in unintended pregnancy rates for black and Hispanic women compared to white women in the United States;
- 2. Examine the relationship among indicators of health literacy, health system access, and utilization of modern family planning in Senegal;
- Evaluate an intervention in Benin designed to increase modern family planning use.

My research found that black and Hispanic women had a greater likelihood of unintended pregnancy compared to white women. However, psychosocial and socioeconomic factors contributed to the greater likelihoods of unintended pregnancy among racial and ethnic minorities. Among indicators of health literacy, oral and visual messages were the strongest predictors of health system access and modern family planning use in Senegal. The conclusion of the intervention in Benin found that social diffusion behaviors increased among people in the treatment group, and furthermore, the intervention did reduce unmet need for modern family planning use. These research results, though from different research studies, can imply that increasing access as much as possible to modern family planning use can ultimately prevent unintended pregnancy.

# DETERMINANTS OF UNINTENDED PREGNANCY AND MODERN FAMILY PLANNING USE

by

Theresa Y. Kim

Dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate School of the University of Maryland, College Park, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy 2017

Advisory Committee: Dr. Michel H. Boudreaux, Chair Dr. Jie Chen Dr. Stephen B. Thomas Dr. Muhiuddin Haider Dr. Laurie F. DeRose Dr. Gregory R. Hancock © Copyright by Theresa Y. Kim 2017

# Dedication

I dedicate this research to the birth-mother of my son, Jayu. I am thankful every day that you made a choice that was right for you and right for our family. May all find bodily autonomy as well.

### Acknowledgements

I wish to thank the University of Maryland Graduate School. The opportunity to show UMD that I was capable and successful was an enormous honor. I was proud to have received the Graduate Dean's Dissertation Fellowship for the 2016-2017 academic year. I am also proud to have been awarded a Fulbright Fellowship and a Doctoral Dean's Scholar Award.

To my professors at the University of Maryland, thank you for bestowing your public health scholarship. The three and a half years with the Health Services Administration Department flew by very quickly. Thank you for making it so much fun and so intellectually stimulating and supportive. Thanks to my original Cash & Counseling colleague, Dr. Lori Simon-Rusinowitz. You first knew me as a neophyte public health research assistant at Mathematica Policy Research, and now I have completed the doctoral program here. Thank you for convincing me to apply five years ago and for being a confidante through my struggles with invisible illnesses. Thank you, Dr. Muhiuddin Haider, for serving as a surrogate parent. With your support, I am your first PhD student at College Park who has now completed the Global Health Certificate. I took four semester courses with you, more than anyone else here at UMD. You helped me to springboard my global health career. Thank you to Dr. Jie Chen for providing unconditional support for pursuing my quantitative data research career. I am very pleased to have added more number crunching skills into my toolbox. Lastly, thank you to my research advisor, Dr. Michel Boudreaux. Last year was a scary time and period of transitioning in my doctoral studies. Your

iii

support, recovery plan, and bringing me back in as a working parent made my life much less daunting. I have made it this far with your encouragement and insight.

To my colleagues at Georgetown, Rebecka Lundgren, Kim Ashburn, Mariam Diakité, and Susan Igras it has been an absolute pleasure to develop a working partnership. Thanks so much for teaching me about social network diffusion theory. I am excited that we will likely present our findings later this year in Baltimore. I am so glad we all spoke with each other last year with members of CARE to further change dialogue about gender norms.

To my son, Jayu, you are one amazing and inquisitive child. I want to know that what I am doing will create a better world as you grow. I worry about the current affairs, but when I look at your face and hear your questions, I recognize your curiosity will keep humanity alive. I cannot wait to see what you do as you continue to become your own person. I will work endlessly to make this world better for you.

To my cats, Gink and Schrödinger, I cannot imagine any better furry companions who have helped me with my research. You kept the office warm and the house quiet, except when you wanted to be fed. I could not have asked for any better office-mates.

To my parents, Dr. B. Sung Kim and Kyung-mi Min Kim, thank you for always pressuring me to pursue the most challenging paths. It has taught me that life is much more satisfying when we cannot always solve problems immediately. We must always think.

Lastly to my husband, Dr. Nathan H. Parrish, I am so honored to call you my husband. We have been on this journey for 10 years (yours and now mine). It has not

iv

been easy, but it always seemed more achievable because we had each other. You were always so happy whenever I earned awards and went to conferences. I hope you feel that I was there for you, too. We have made it this far, and now we dream of our future endeavors.

# Table of Contents

Preface	Error! Bookmark not defined.
Foreword	Error! Bookmark not defined.
Dedication	ii
Acknowledgements	
Table of Contents	vi
List of Tables	viii
List of Figures	ix
List of Illustrations	X
List of Abbreviations	xi
Chapter 1: Introduction	
Background	
Negative Health Consequences of Unintende	ed Pregnancy2
Preventing Unintended Pregnancy	
Political Climate of Reproductive Health	
Dissertation Foci	
A Preview of Chapters 2, 3, and 4	
Conclusion	
Chapter 2: Racial/Ethnic Differences in Uninte	ended Pregnancy: Evidence from a
National Sample of U.S. Women	
Introduction	
Methods	
Conceptual Framework	
Data and Sample	
Measures	
Statistical Analysis	
Sensitivity Analysis	
Results	
Discussion	
Limitations	
Conclusions	
Introduction	
Background	
Health Literacy	
Theoretical Framework	
Methods	
Health-Related Behavior and Outcome	
Data and Sample	
Statistical Analyses	
Results	
Descriptive Statistics	
Sensitivity Analysis	
Discussion	

Limitations	50
Research Implications	51
Conclusion	52
Chapter 4: Social Network Influence on Family Planning in Benin	70
Introduction	70
Background	70
Theoretical Framework	70
Statement of the Problem	72
Description of Tékponon Jikuagou Intervention and Goals	73
Methods	74
Study Design	74
Data and Sample	74
Outcomes of Interest	75
Key Indicators' Impact on Outcomes	
Statistical Analyses	77
Results	80
Characteristics of Men and Women (Table 4.1)	80
Indicators of Family Planning Use (Table 4.2).	80
Social Network Diffusion Behaviors (Table 4.2)	82
Treatment Effect and Time Period (Table 4.3 and Appendix Table 4.3)	83
Endline Measures and Supplementary Tables	86
Comparison to 2012 Beninese DHS	87
Discussion	88
Limitations	89
Research Implications	89
Chapter 5: Conclusion	107
Summary of Research Findings	108
A Synthesis of Evidence Across Studies	109
Policy Implications within the United States	110
Policy Implications in West Africa: The United Nations' Millennium Develo	pment
and Sustainable Development Goals	111
Future Research	115
Conclusion	116
Appendices	118
Glossary	119
Bibliography	120

# List of Tables

Table 2.1	Logistic regression models measuring the association between
respondent cha	aracteristics and unintended pregnancy27
Table 2.2	Decomposition of racial and ethnic differences in unintended
pregnancy	
Table 2.3	Factors contributing to racial and ethnic differences in unintended
pregnancy	
Table 3.1	Comparison of current modern family planning users to non-users55
Table 3.2	Results of the structural equation model, direct effects only57
Table 3.3	Indirect and total effects of mass media and skill indicators of health
literacy with fa	amily planning use66
Table 3.4	Structural equation model results based on women who could read full
sentence only,	direct effects
Table 4.1	Sample characteristics
Table 4.2	Indicators of family planning use
Table 4.3	Adjusted odds ratios of (1) current modern FP use, (2) intention to use
modern FP, (3	) actual need met, and (4) perceived need met and marginal effects of
time over treat	ment condition

## List of Figures

- Figure 1.1 The Social Ecological Model
  Figure 1.2 The Health Literacy Skills Framework
  Figure 1.3 The Social Network Diffusion Model
  Figure 2.1 The Social Ecological Model
  Figure 3.1 The Health Literacy Skills Framework
  Figure 3.2 Path Analysis
  Figure 4.1 The Social Network Diffusion Model
- Figure 4.2 Marginal Effects of Adjusted Predictions, Women
- Figure 4.3 Marginal Effects of Adjusted Predictions, Men

# List of Illustrations

If needed.

### List of Abbreviations

- ACA Affordable Care Act AOR Adjusted Odds Ratio CDC Centers for Disease Control CPR **Contraceptive Prevalence Rate** DHS Demographic and Health Surveys DID Difference in Difference FP **Family Planning** HLS Health Literacy Skills Millennium Development Goals MDG National Center for Health Statistics NCHS NSFG National Survey of Family Growth PPACA Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act SDG Sustainable Development Goals SEM Social Ecological Model SEM Structural Equation Model UN United Nations UNFPA United Nations Population Fund UNICEF United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund USAID United States Agency for International Development USD United States Dollars
- WHO World Health Organization

### Chapter 1: Introduction

#### **Background**

Unintended pregnancy is one of the world's most common negative health outcomes. As of 2016, nearly 225 million women worldwide, or 1 out of every X women of child bearing age, wanted to delay or avoid pregnancy, yet did not use safe or effective methods to do so (UNFPA, 2016). This unmet need has far reaching consequences for individual women, their families, and their communities.

This dissertation examines unintended pregnancy and contraceptive method use in the United States and in two countries of West Africa. In the United States, unintended pregnancy is still a common negative public health outcome among women, even though the US has the most prosperous economy in the world. In West Africa, which includes the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) funded nations of Benin, Burkina Faso, Cameroon, Côte d'Ivoire, Ghana, Guinea, Mali, Niger, Nigeria, Senegal, and Togo, the unintended pregnancy rate has hovered around 40% for approximately the last 15 years (Malarcher, Olson, & Hearst, 2010; Sedgh, Singh, & Hussain, 2014).

In this introductory chapter I review evidence on the consequences of unintended pregnancy and introduce the theoretical frameworks that serve as the foundations that guide the later chapters. I provide a political background that describes the history of family planning programs that have been supported by the United States. I also discuss main findings of each of the chapters. The introduction concludes with a review of each chapter in the dissertation and the common themes.

Negative Health Consequences of Unintended Pregnancy

Unintended pregnancy is associated with negative health outcomes for women and infants. Unintended pregnancy is associated with increased levels of stress and depression (Maxson & Miranda, 2011), shorter maternity leaves (R. K. Dagher, Hofferth, & Lee, 2014), and delay of antenatal care (Mayer, 1997). There is also concern for women's safety regarding their personal lives and their overall reproductive safety. Women who have unintended pregnancy are more likely to report household dysfunction and abuse (Thapa, Shyam, 2011), unsafe abortion (Gipson, Koenig, & Hindin, 2008; Grimes et al., 2006), and unsafe birth spacing by WHO standards, two births occurring within two years of each other (Conde-Agudelo, Rosas-Bermudez, Castaño, & Norton, 2012; DaVanzo et al., 2004; Exavery et al., 2012; Leonard, Gee, Zhu, Crespi, & Whaley, 2014).

#### Preventing Unintended Pregnancy

The most life-saving and cost-effective means to prevent unintended pregnancy is to encourage modern family planning use. Globally, for every 1 USD invested in family planning, the cost of pregnancy-related care reduces by 1.47 USD (S. Singh, Darroch, & Ashford, 2014). However, there remain many barriers to modern family planning use. Reproductive health, which includes family planning, has been one of the largest projects for USAID since 1965 ("Family Planning and Reproductive Health," 2015). Between 1994 and 1996, USAID closed 23 country missions, eight in Sub-Saharan Africa, and created a regional program dedicated to family planning, mostly through African managers and organizations as a cost-saving measure (Shepard, Bail, & Merritt, 2003). The closing of USAID missions does not represent a serious obstacle since one reason for this transition was to promote long-term capacity building where nations' own organizations would become leaders in communities. More Sub-Saharan African

and South Asian countries now provide oral contraceptives and injectables through communitybased distribution programs (FHI 360, 2013; Hossain, Khan, & Begum, 1999).

#### Political Climate of Reproductive Health

Since one goal of closing USAID missions was to shift outside aid to nations' internal aid, there have been unintended consequences with internal leadership. Local level political leaders in developing nations have often created barriers to accessing modern family planning methods. In urban Senegal, even where there are not legal restrictions to provide contraception to unmarried young women, young women have claimed that their physicians would not give them access (Sidze et al., 2014). More recently, in the United States and in developing nations, lawmakers and politicians have pressed for abstinence-only education instead of comprehensive sexual education that includes family planning education (Boonstra, 2011). The shift in comprehensive sexual education to abstinence-only sexual education mostly began under the Bush (43) administration. However, the change in support from the United States regarding family planning programs began as early as the 1980s.

Support for family planning programs in developing nations changed in the 1980s during the era of China's well-known population control program, "Wan Xi Shao," (later, fewer, longer). This major population control effort became known as the one-child policy. The policy was not voluntary family planning; the United States Department of State declared the one-child policy as coercive in law and practice (Dewey, 2004). One of the greatest consequences of Wan Xi Shao program was sex-selection abortions (Ebenstein & Sharygin, 2009). In 1984, the Reagan Administration issued a policy statement to the International Assembly on Population and Development that the United States would refuse support to any non-governmental organizations (NGOs) performing abortions (Holden, 1984). This policy existed under the Bush (41) and (43)

Administrations, was rescinded by Presidents Clinton and Obama, and was re-instated again under Trump (Aizenman, 2017; Obama, 2009). United States' aid development for family planning programs has varied depending on the political party of the current president.

While the United States and certain West African nations (Senegal and Benin, in particular) have progressed in reducing unintended pregnancy and increasing access to family planning, within the United States, racial and ethnic minorities experience some of the greatest burden of unintended pregnancy and births (Kost & Forrest, 1995; William Mosher, Jones, & Abma, 2012; Williams, 1991). Approximately 25% of the world's women live in nations that either ban abortion or permit abortion in life-saving circumstances only (Gipson et al., 2008). In Western Africa, particularly in Senegal and Benin, it is legal to terminate a pregnancy in life-saving instances only, so abortion requires medical team approval ("Abortion in Senegal," 2015, "Benin," 2003). West Africa experiences 44% of the world's maternal deaths from unsafe abortions, and there are an estimated 24 unsafe abortions per 1,000 women, aged 15-44 (Grimes et al., 2006).

#### **Dissertation Foci**

This dissertation applies health behavior theories to ascertain the determinants of unintended pregnancy and family planning use. Specifically, the aims of the dissertation are to:

- Decompose the differences in unintended pregnancy rates for black and Hispanic women compared to white women in the United States;
- Examine the relationship between health literacy indicators and modern family planning use in Senegal;
- 3. Examine how social network diffusion and exposure to a family planning intervention program in Benin influenced modern family planning use, intentioned use of modern

family planning, and meeting family planning needs and understand how exposure to family planning intervention methods through radio and social network diffusion was



Figure 1.1 The Social Ecological Model of McLeroy et a. (1988) and its adapted application to unintended pregnancy.

associated with these outcomes after the intervention had concluded. While I describe each of the different conceptual frameworks I employ in detail in the second, third, and fourth chapters, below I provide a general overview. The three separate aims do consider three different populations. However, the process of researching

the populations reveals that unintended pregnancy is a worldwide occurrence with consequences that harms all women, children, and nations. Furthermore, even though Benin and Senegal are nations receiving aid from the United States, this dissertation forces us to witness that even in the wealthiest nation, reproductive health must be taken more seriously. The final section of this chapter provides a roadmap to the rest of the dissertation.

#### Conceptual Frameworks

Given the distinct nature of the research questions and populations I consider, I draw on related, but distinct conceptual models to guide hypothesis generation and my empirical approach. However, the dissertation is guided by a conceptualized causal chain that connects women to reproductive outcomes.

Figure 1.1 displays the Social Ecological Model (SEM) (McLeroy, Bibeau, Steckler, & Glanz, 1988), which guides my analysis of racial disparities in US unintended pregnancy rates

(Chapter 2). I apply the SEM to research the determinants of unintended pregnancy because the causes of unintended pregnancy are not just at the individual level or dyadic level, but also depend on the institutional, community, and policy context. McLeroy et al. consider the intrapersonal, interpersonal, organizational, community, and public policy factors that shape women's fertility intentions. A fuller description of this theory and the racial and ethnic disparities surrounding unintended pregnancy are defined further in Chapter 2. The SEM has a long history in public health and provides a framework for synthesizing a large body of evidence on the multi-dimensional and multi-level causal determinants of population health and health care utilization.

Figure 1.2, below, shows the Health Literacy Skills Framework that guides my analysis of Senegal women (Chapter 3) (Squiers, Peinado, Berkman, Boudewyns, & McCormack, 2012). The HLS provides a conceptual underpinning for understanding the relationship between health literacy and health-related outcomes. I consider the relationship between health literacy and using family planning because the existing literature has found that lack of health literacy about family planning prevent its use. A common barrier to using family planning in developing nations is the perceived fear that it causes infertility, damages the fallopian tubes, uterus, and male sex organs (Hindin, McGough, & Adanu, 2014; Katz & Naré, 2002; Nalwadda, Mirembe, Byamugisha, & Faxelid, 2010). Focus groups in India, Nepal, and Nigeria have revealed that women had heard that family planning causes mental deficiency in children, increased risk for Cesarean-section deliveries, breast cancer, and death, and that the health information they receive from their other family members and friends influences their health decisions (Diamond-Smith, Campbell, & Madan, 2012). Despite growing knowledge of condoms and oral contraceptives, other focus groups research has found that few Senegalese women can name

more than two family planning methods. These women also have incorrect knowledge about intrauterine device implantation, its mechanism to prevent pregnancy, and its myth of causing damage to a fetus if a woman becomes pregnant (Naré, Katz, & Tolley, 1997). There is also not always comprehensive knowledge about effective family planning use. For example, discontinuation rates of injectable family planning remain high in multiple Sub-Saharan nations because many users who do not wish to become pregnancy still do not arrive for the next injection (Ross & Agwanda, 2012). As education and comprehensive sex education are strongly predictive of modern family planning use and continuation, more interventions to improve health literacy of family planning are necessary to reduce the fears and misperceptions regarding its effective use. Further details of health literacy are defined in Chapter 3.



Figure 1.2: Conceptual Framework for Family Planning Use, adapted from Squiers et al. (2012)

Figure 1.3 displays the Social Network Diffusion Framework (Igras, Diakité, & Lundgren, 2016) when applied to current modern family planning use, intention to use modern

family planning, actual need met for modern family planning, and perceived need met for family planning. This theory guides my study of Benin in Chapter 4. I consider the relationship of social networks because they strongly guide women of what reproductive and maternal health decisions to make (Lowe & Moore, 2014). In a qualitative

study of family planning fears and misperceptions in India, Nepal, and Nigeria, female friends and family members would tell a woman that contraception had negative health consequences based on their experience, and as a result, a woman would then not use family planning (Diamond-Smith et al., 2012).



Women's influence on other women's health behaviors (seeking skilled antenatal care, using family planning, or deciding to get pregnant) was consistent in other studies as well. The influence of other Malian women's maternal and reproductive health behaviors have even greater influence on younger women compared than older women, and younger women are more at risk of unintended pregnancy because of higher fecundity (Madhavan, Adams, & Simon, 2003). A very specific gatekeeper in the social networks who has heavily governed a woman's family planning use in India, Nepal, or Nigeria is any maternal figure, especially a mother or mother-in-law who lives in the family's home (Diamond-Smith et al., 2012; Madhavan et al., 2003).

#### <u>A Preview of Chapters 2, 3, and 4</u>

In Chapter 2, Racial/Ethnic Differences in Unintended Pregnancy: Evidence from a National Sample of U.S. Women, I use a national sample of women to conduct the first study that decomposes what factors contribute to the greater proportions of unintended pregnancy for Black and Latina American Women between 2006 and 2010 using a Fairlie Decomposition Model, an extension of the Blinder-Oaxaca Decomposition Technique (Fairlie, 2005). Decomposition techniques' purposes are such that we may quantify separate contributions of group difference in measurable characteristics such as education levels, marital status, or racial or gender gaps for outcomes such as salaries or Federal Poverty Level (Oaxaca, 1973). When we consider a categorical outcome, such as having an unintended pregnancy (yes or no), it is necessary to modify the decomposition analysis, and thus I considered the Fairlie Decomposition Method, which uses estimates from a logit or probit model (Fairlie, 2005). My results are such that when adjusted for other factors discussed in the social ecological model, race and ethnicity were not significant predictors of unintended pregnancy despite an existing significant difference in unintended pregnancy between white and black women and white and Hispanic women. When decomposing our model by race and ethnicity, more psychosocial and socioeconomic factors such as age, education, relationship status, poverty, public assistance, and insurance status contributed to the differences in unintended pregnancy rates between racial and ethnic minorities compared to white women.

Chapter 3, The Role of Health Literacy in Family Planning Use Among Senegalese Women, addresses knowledge of reproductive health and indicators of health literacy. Particularly, I study mass media broadcasting of family planning messages as determinants of family planning use and family planning health services in addition to the other more frequently cited factors: wealth, education, age, marital status, and parity. I also describe how mass media and knowledge serve as indicators of health literacy. I apply structural equation modeling to Senegalese Demographic Health Survey (DHS) Data from 2014. This chapter is only the second paper to my knowledge that considers health literacy indicators from DHS data, and the first that

considers it in a family planning context. Our results suggest that certain indicators of health literacy, particularly radio and television broadcasting family planning messages, were strong determinants of modern family planning use.

Chapter 4, Social Network Influence on Family Planning in Benin, examines the impact of a social network diffusion intervention on current modern family planning use, intention to use modern family planning, actual met need for family planning, and perceived need met for family planning in three Beninese villages. This research uses difference-in-difference analysis to determine the treatment effect of the intervention on women's and men's family planning behaviors. The results suggest that there were significant treatment effects of the family planning intervention on women than there were for men. However, the intervention was effective at increasing social network diffusion about modern family planning for both men and women. Additionally, exposure to the family planning intervention through radio was particularly associated with increased odds modern family planning use, increased odds of intention to use modern family planning methods, increased odds of actual need met for modern family planning, and reduced odds of perceived family planning needs met.

The common themes I found in each of the chapters is that unintended pregnancy is not only a wealthy nation's public health concern. This is a public health priority that even the United States has not yet solved. However, the solution to preventing unintended pregnancy is the same for every chapter. If we increase health literacy and increase access surrounding modern family planning use, then preventing unintended pregnancy is a public health priority that all nations can solve together.

### **Conclusion**

In the concluding chapter I discuss and integrate empirical findings of how research results confirm and inform health services and behavior theories. This discussion includes implications for policy in the United States, implications worldwide under the Millennium Development and Sustainable Development Goals Eras, and further research implications to continue family planning programs sustainably.

### Chapter 2: Racial/Ethnic Differences in Unintended Pregnancy: Evidence from a National Sample of U.S. Women

#### Introduction

Unintended pregnancy is defined as any mistimed, unplanned, or unwanted pregnancy at the time of conception (Brown & Eisenberg, 1995). Preventing unintended pregnancy is a public health priority and human rights concern in the U.S. and worldwide (Gipson et al., 2008; "Healthy People 2020: Family Planning," 2014). In 2008, 51% of pregnancies in the U.S. were unintended for women aged 15–44 years (Finer & Zolna, 2013). Women with unintended pregnancies report increased levels of stress and depression (Maxson & Miranda, 2011), delayed prenatal care, shorter maternity leaves (R. K. Dagher et al., 2014), and increased likelihood of smoking and drinking during pregnancy (Keeton & Hayward, 2007; Mayer, 1997). Women with unintended pregnancies are also more likely to experience household dysfunction and psychological and physical abuse (Thapa, Shyam, 2011). In 2010, the nation's total public costs for births, abortions, and miscarriages resulting from unintended pregnancies were approximately \$21 billion (Sonfield & Kost, 2015).

Racial and ethnic minorities experience the greater proportion of unintended pregnancies and births (Kost & Forrest, 1995; William Mosher et al., 2012; Williams, 1991). In 2008, the percentages of unintended pregnancy were 69% among black women, 56% among Hispanic women, and 40% among white women (Finer & Zolna, 2013). Among women at risk for unintended pregnancy, 16% of black women, compared with 9% each of Hispanic, Asian, and white women, were not using contraception (Dehlendorf et al., 2014; WD Mosher & Jones,

2010). Other studies have documented lower contraceptive use among black and Hispanic women compared with white women (Craig, Dehlendorf, Borrero, Harper, & Rocca, 2014; Dehlendorf et al., 2014; Kost & Forrest, 1995; Williams, 1991). In addition, black and Hispanic women were less likely than white women to use and have correct information about hormonal and longer-acting contraceptive methods (WD Mosher & Jones, 2010).

*Healthy People 2020* proposes eliminating health disparities and preventing unintended pregnancy ("Healthy People 2020: Disparities," 2014, "Healthy People 2020: Family Planning," 2014). Although studies have documented the prevalence of these racial/ethnic disparities, there is scarce research investigating factors associated with racial and ethnic differences in unintended pregnancy. Given the numerous health and economic consequences of unintended pregnancy, this study addresses an important gap in the literature by examining the factors that explain racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy among a nationally representative sample of U.S. women.

#### <u>Methods</u>

#### **Conceptual Framework**

This study used the social ecologic model (SEM) adapted from McLeroy and colleagues' (McLeroy et al., 1988) original model of promoting health programs to research the determinants of unintended pregnancy. The SEM recognizes multiple levels of influencing health behavior: intrapersonal factors, interpersonal factors, organizational factors, community factors, and public policy (Figure 2.1). The literature review revealed the following intrapersonal factors to be associated with higher likelihood of unintended pregnancy: black race (Kost & Forrest, 1995; Williams, 1991), younger age (Brown & Eisenberg, 1995; Jones et al., 1985; Kost & Forrest, 1995; Martínez-García, Carter-Pokras, Atkinson, Portnoy, & Lee, 2014, p.; William Mosher et

al., 2012), greater parity (Koren & Mawn, 2010; Kost & Forrest, 1995; Maxson & Miranda, 2011; Williams, 1994), and below high school education (Finer & Henshaw, 2006; Finer & Zolna, 2013). Interpersonal factors associated with higher likelihood of unintended pregnancy have included single and cohabitating relationship status (Finer & Henshaw, 2006; Finer & Zolna, 2013; Kost & Forrest, 1995). Specifically, among Latina adolescents, having an intact family during childhood and a college-educated mother reduced unwanted pregnancy (Martínez-García et al., 2014). Institutional factors such as having incomes at the lower federal poverty levels (FPLs) (Williams, 1991, 1994), receiving public assistance (Rank, 1989), and not having comprehensive sex education (Brown & Eisenberg, 1995; Jones et al., 1985) were associated with increased unintended pregnancy. For community factors, the literature has found that nonreligious and Roman Catholic adolescent women were less likely to have repeated unintended pregnancy within 2 years compared with Protestant adolescent women (Boardman, Allsworth, Phipps, & Lapane, 2006). Moreover, women in urban residences with low FPL had increased likelihood of unintended pregnancy compared with women of the same FPL in suburban and rural areas (Koren & Mawn, 2010). Research has shown that public policy factors such as health insurance status predict unintended pregnancy. Women with private insurance or Medicaid were more likely than uninsured women to obtain contraception prescriptions (Nearns, 2009). Uninsured women were more likely to not use contraception and be at risk for unintended pregnancy compared with women with private insurance (Foster et al., 2004). The present analyses incorporated variables at each level of the SEM, especially those found to be associated with unintended pregnancy in the literature.

Data and Sample

This study used the 2006–2010 National Survey of Family Growth (NSFG) data, which are publically available through the National Center for Health Statistics at CDC. The 2006– 2010 NSFG data are based on a national population-based sample, and unlike previous versions, it now has a continuous design where interviews continue through each year (Lepkowski, Mosher, Davis, Groves, & Van Hoewyk, 2010). Between June 2006 and June 2010, the NSFG interviewed 12,279 women aged 15–44 years (William Mosher et al., 2012).

The NSFG data are self-reported. The questions consist of family life, marriage and divorce, pregnancy, fertility, contraception use, and women's health. The Trained female interviews used laptop computers to interview all subjects, women who were 15-44 years of age living in US households. To aid women with recalling dates and detailed events, the interviewers would provide respondents with life history calendars. The interviews were conducted in only English or Spanish ("About the NSFG," 2017).

Our outcome of interest was pregnancy intention *at the time of conception*. To decrease recall error of pregnancy intention status, I restricted the sample to pregnancies that were conceived up to 36 months prior to interview. Sensitivity analyses also tested different timeframes (2 and 5 years). The analytic sample included 3,557 pregnancies, where a mother may have had more than one pregnancy during the 36-month period.

#### Measures

Unintended pregnancies are defined as those that are mistimed or unwanted at the time of conception (Brown & Eisenberg, 1995). Within the NSFG data, this study used a binary term for pregnancy intention status. Mistimed or unwanted pregnancies were unintended pregnancies

whereas overdue, properly timed, and indifference were categorized as intended pregnancies to keep the unambiguity with only the unintended status (Finer & Zolna, 2011, 2013).

This study focused on racial and ethnic differences in unintended pregnancy using a limited sample of only white non-Hispanic (white) (n=1,593,45%), black non-Hispanic (black) (n=1,017,28%), and Hispanic women (n=967,27%). The covariates for intrapersonal factors were respondent's age category at conception (<20, 20–24, 25–29, and  $\geq$ 30 years), if a respondent was born in the U.S., the respondent's highest completed education level (no high school diploma, at most a high school diploma, or Bachelor's degree or more), her participation in the labor force (currently working or not working), parity (total number of live births), perceived health status (excellent or very good, good, or fair or poor), and if she received a contraception prescription within the last 12 months. The interpersonal factors were the respondent's relationship status (married, divorced/widowed/separated, cohabiting, or never married and not cohabitating), whether the respondent's family remained intact during childhood, the respondent's mother's age at first birth ( $<20, 20-24, \text{ or } \ge 25 \text{ years}$ ), and the respondent's mother's education level (no high school diploma, high school diploma only, or Bachelor's degree or more). The institutional factors included the %FPL (<100%, 100%–199%, or  $\geq$ 200%) and if the respondent had received public assistance within the last calendar year. The community factors included metropolitan statistical area residence (urban, suburban, or rural) and religion (none, Catholic, Protestant, or some other religion). Public policy factors included current health insurance status (private or Medi-Gap, Medicaid/Children's Health Insurance Program/other state-sponsored plan, Medicare/military/other government health care, or singleservice/Indian Health/uninsured). The insurance status of a respondent was an individual level factor. However, previous research applying the SEM considered a respondent's insurance status

as a public policy factor (Koren & Mawn, 2010). Furthermore, we treated insurance status as a public policy factor because insurance status can be a result of public policy. For example, a previously uninsured woman may have become a Medicaid recipient upon becoming pregnant, which was a qualifying event based on previous legislation about Medicaid (The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2013).

#### Statistical Analysis

The variables chosen for the multivariable logistic regression analysis were selected based on a priori causal assumptions about potential confounding factors as suggested by the SEM and literature on determinants of unintended pregnancy (Table 2.1). We tested and ascertained the assumptions of no multicollinearity, no outliers, and additivity of the covariates to ensure model fit for logistic regression.

Next, we applied the Fairlie Decomposition method to examine the factors contributing to racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy (Table 2.2). The Fairlie Decomposition is an extension of the Blinder-Oaxana Decomposition Technique (Fairlie, 2005). Our outcome of unintended pregnancy is nonlinear. The Fairlie Decomposition uses estimates from our logit model to provide estimates of the contribution of racial and ethnic differences in unintended pregnancy (Table 2.2). The contribution of each variable to the gap in unintended pregnancy is equal to the change in the average predicted probability of from replace the black distribution or Hispanic distribution with the white distribution of that variable while holding the distributions of the other variables constant. The sum of the contributions from the individual variables are equal to the total contribution from all variables included in the full sample (Fairlie, 2005). The Fairlie Decomposition also presents the statistically significant factors contributing to the racial

and ethnic differences (Table 2.3) (Fairlie, 2005; King, Chen, Dagher, Holt, & Thomas, 2014; Pagán, Su, Li, Armstrong, & Asch, 2009).

We kept the same variables as the logistic regression except for race and ethnicity, which became the basis for comparison for our decomposition analysis. Decomposition analysis has been used to ascertain the contributions of underlying factors in health disparities and inequalities in economics (Fairlie, 2005; King et al., 2014; Pagán et al., 2009). The Fairlie decomposition decomposes the mean differential of unintended pregnancy between black women and white women (the reference group), and Hispanic women and white women.

To obtain robust SEs, the analysis used 100 decomposition replications (King et al., 2014). To adjust for complex sampling design and to have a nationally representative sample, the authors used the sampling weights provided by the NSFG data set. All analyses were performed with Stata, version 14.0. Analyses occurred in Autumn 2014 and Winter 2015.

#### Sensitivity Analysis

As a sensitivity analysis, the authors conducted hierarchical regressions for each of the different levels of the SEM: intrapersonal, interpersonal, institutional, community, and public policy (Appendix Table 2.1). This analysis examined whether adding more covariates at the next level creates or removes statistical significance (R. Dagher & Shenassa, 2012). The results of the explanatory variables did not change significantly at each level of the SEM. We performed another sensitivity analysis by excluding cases where women were aged <20 years at the time of conception, as this population of women may not have completed high school or may not have been working at the time of conception due to their younger ages. The results of the explanatory variables were similar to the results in Table 2.1, and are included in Appendix Table 2.2.

#### <u>Results</u>

Within the sample of women, there were 1,593 pregnancies among white women (45%), 1,017 pregnancies among black women (28%), and 967 pregnancies among Hispanic women (27%). Of all 3,577 pregnancies, 1,765 (50%) were unintended. The mean age at conception was 26 (SD=0.62) years. The results of bivariate analyses are included in the Appendix. Overall, there were significant differences in unintended pregnancy rates for white (42%), black (63%), and Hispanic (48%) women. Further details about differences in other factors are in Appendix Table 2.3.

Table 2.1 provides ORs and AORs and their 95% CIs of the logistic regression measuring the association between respondent characteristics and unintended pregnancy. The adjusted odds of having an unintended pregnancy were not statistically significant by race and ethnicity (Black aOR=1.17, Hispanic aOR=1.02), in contrast to the unadjusted odds (Black OR=2.54, Hispanic OR=1.71), which showed that black and Hispanic women had largely significant higher odds of unintended pregnancy in the adjusted model were being aged <20 years at conception; not having a high school diploma; increased parity; receiving a contraception prescription within the last year; and being divorced, widowed, separated, cohabitating, and single and not cohabiting at conception. Factors associated with reduced odds of unintended pregnancy included having the respondent's mother complete high school as opposed to not completing high school, living in suburban or rural neighborhoods as opposed to urban neighborhoods, and being Catholic or Protestant as opposed to non-religious.

Tables 2 and 3 present the results of the Fairlie decomposition analysis. Table 2.2 shows the percentages of the racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy explained by the

Fairlie decomposition model. The model explained 51% of the 23-percentage point difference in unintended pregnancy between black and white women, and 73% of the 13-percentage point difference between Hispanic and white women. In other words, the observed factors in the model could explain 11.7-percentage points of the total 23-percentage point difference between blacks and whites and 9.2-percentage points of the total 13-percentage point difference for Hispanics and whites. The Fairlie decomposition explained much more of the difference between Hispanic and white woman than the difference between black and white women with regards to unintended pregnancy. Additionally, the Fairlie decomposition found more factors contributing to the differences in unintended pregnancy rates between black and white women than between Hispanic and white women.

As shown in Table 2.3, being aged <20 years contributed to about 16% of the difference between black and white women and 14% between Hispanic and white women. Similarly, single and non-cohabitation status contributed to unintended pregnancy differences between black and white women (20%) and Hispanic and white women (10%). FPL of  $\geq$ 200% negatively contributed to 15% of the difference in unintended pregnancy between black and white women. The respondent's mother's being aged  $\geq$ 25 years at first birth negatively contributed to 10% of the difference in unintended pregnancy between black and white women. Therespondent's mother's being aged  $\geq$ 25 years at first birth negatively contributed to 10% of the difference in unintended pregnancy between black and white women. Though these contributions to the differences in unintended pregnancy between black and white women were Hispanic, these were much smaller contributions compared to the contributions towards the difference between Hispanic and white women's unintended pregnancy rates, but this may have been because more factors contributed to the differences between black and white women. Between Hispanic and white women, not being U.S.-born substantially contributed to differences in unintended pregnancy between Hispanic and white women (–48%) while having a college degree contributed to 60% of the difference. Socioeconomic factors contributed more to the differences in untended pregnancy rates for black and white women than for Hispanic and white women.

#### **Discussion**

The purpose of this research was to decompose the differences in unintended pregnancy for black and Hispanic women compared with white women in the U.S. There were significant differences in unintended pregnancy between racial and ethnic minority women and white women in unadjusted logistic regression analyses. Compared with white women, black women had the highest proportion of unintended pregnancies, followed by Hispanic women. However, in the adjusted logistic regression model, these racial and ethnic differences became statistically non-significant. By contrast, previous research had found that black race and Hispanic ethnicity were associated with increased odds of unintended pregnancy (Craig et al., 2014; Kost & Forrest, 1995). It is possible that those racial and ethnic differences in unintended pregnancy are driven more by psychosocial and socioeconomic differences, such as age (Brown & Eisenberg, 1995; Jones et al., 1985; Martínez-García et al., 2014), education level (Brown & Eisenberg, 1995; Finer & Zolna, 2013), relationship status (Finer & Henshaw, 2006; Finer & Zolna, 2013; Kost & Forrest, 1995), and poverty level or public assistance (Finer & Zolna, 2013; Rank, 1989; Williams, 1994). This was confirmed in the decomposition model, which explained the different rates of unintended pregnancy between different groups. Being younger than age 20 years and single and non-cohabitating contributed to differences in unintended pregnancy between black and white women and Hispanic and white women. In addition, Medicaid status and lower FPL contributed to the difference in unintended pregnancy between black and white women. U.S.-

born status and education level contributed to unintended pregnancy differences between Hispanic and white women. These findings are consistent with those of the general literature on determinants of unintended pregnancy (Finer & Henshaw, 2006; Finer & Zolna, 2013; Foster et al., 2004; Kost & Forrest, 1995; William Mosher et al., 2012; Nearns, 2009). The present findings also support that multiple levels of influence, defined in the SEM in Figure 2.1, contribute to unintended pregnancy (Koren & Mawn, 2010; McLeroy et al., 1988).

Interestingly, community factors such as metropolitan residence and religion did not explain racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy. However, as seen in the logistic regression, they contribute to unintended pregnancy. Women living in suburban or rural neighborhoods were less likely to have unintended pregnancy compared with women in urban neighborhoods. Previous research has hypothesized that rural women would have greater unintended pregnancy rates compared with suburban or urban women based on access to family planning services, yet there was little difference in these rates by residential area (Koren & Mawn, 2010; Kost & Forrest, 1995). Other studies have found increased unintended pregnancy rates in urban youth populations who had experienced other negative health behaviors such as smoking, eating poorly, and being victims of sexual violence (Eaton et al., 2012; Rutman, Taualii, Ned, & Tetrick, 2012). It is possible that the increased odds of unintended pregnancy among urban women are more attributed to their age, poverty, or risky experiences and behaviors. In terms of religion, the current findings are in line with previous research that found that non-religious adolescent women had increased odds of unintended pregnancy compared with Catholic and Protestant adolescent women (Smid, Martins, Whitaker, & Gilliam, 2014).

This study is the first to apply the Fairlie decomposition analysis to determine how intrapersonal, interpersonal, institutional, community, and public policy factors explain the racial
and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy. The significance and contribution of this decomposition analysis is that it reveals which factors contribute to higher rates of unintended pregnancy for black and Hispanic women compared with white women, and the percentages of the racial and ethnic differences explained by these factors, 51% and 73%, respectively. These findings, which were consistent with the SEM model, suggest that interventions to reduce racial and ethnic differences in unintended pregnancy have to take into account multiple factors at multiple levels of influence. For example, interventions could target at-risk groups of women such as younger, unmarried, lower-income, less-educated, non-U.S. born women, and those with public insurance.

One potential policy intervention relates to women's health insurance coverage. Under the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA), Medicaid has expanded in 32 states including Washington, DC ("Status of State Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision," 2016). Health plans must cover women's preventative health care, including contraceptives, without cost sharing ("Women's Preventative Services Guidelines," n.d.). These changes can offer opportunities for preventing unintended pregnancy for racial and ethnic minorities whose rates of unintended pregnancy are greater than white women and who are more likely to be uninsured or underinsured (Mehta, 2014; The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2013). Between Autumn 2012 and Spring 2014, the proportion of privately insured women paying \$0 out of pocket for prescription contraceptives increased from 15% to 67% (Sonfield, Tapales, Jones, & Finer, 2014). Unfortunately, these rates are applicable to women with private insurance only; the rates of contraception use for publically insured and uninsured women remain unchanged (Finer, Sonfield, & Jones, 2014). Lower-income women are more likely to be uninsured or publicly insured, but still 18 states have not expanded Medicaid ("Status of State

Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision," 2016, The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2013). In many cases, these states also experience high unintended pregnancy rates, costs, and negative health outcomes (Finer & Kost, 2011; Gee, Levy, & Reyes, 2014; Sonfield, Kost, Gold, & Finer, 2011). Future research should consider examining the effects of the PPACA on unintended pregnancy rates in states that have expanded Medicaid and have implemented state exchanges compared with states that have not. The expectation is that Medicaid expansion under the PPACA may relieve some of the financial burden for lower-income women in states that expanded Medicaid (Garfield, Damico, Stephens, & Rouhani, 2015).

#### Limitations

The NSFG data are cross-sectional, thus the present analyses cannot determine temporal sequences or causality. This was evident with variables such as receiving a contraception prescription within the last 12 months and receiving public assistance in the last calendar year. The answers to those questions may not have impacted a pregnancy that occurred in the years prior to that. In addition, this study captures respondents' current insurance status but not before or during the pregnancy. Furthermore, the current insurance status combines uninsured and Indian Health together. The authors cannot determine the exact number of people who are uninsured. With any interview period about a past event, recall bias is always possible. To limit this as much as possible, the sample included only pregnancies where conception occurred within 36 months of the interview. Still, there is always the possibility that recall bias exists, especially as the NSFG variables are self-reported through interviews. Also, some of the questions may have created social desirability bias, such as questions about sexual behavior and contraception use.

# Conclusions

This research contributes a unique methodologic approach to understanding the underlying factors of racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy. Consistent with the SEM, the results showed that different levels of SEM influenced unintended pregnancy. The decomposition analysis showed that age, education,

U.S. nativity status, relationship and marital status, poverty, and health insurance status contributed to racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy. Thus, interventions could target at-risk groups of women such as younger, unmarried, lower-income, less-educated, non-U.S. women, and uninsured or publicly insured women. Although this study could not separate the populations who were uninsured or had public health insurance, the authors expect that the provisions of the PPACA may have the potential to reduce racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy. Under the PPACA, the majority of the proposed target population would be previously uninsured populations who can now benefit from Medicaid expansion or insurance access through state marketplaces. Future research should investigate the impact of PPACA provisions on disparities in unintended pregnancy, especially by comparing states that have expanded Medicaid with states that have not.

FIGURE 2.1-The Social Ecological Model of McLeroy et al. (1988) and its adapted application to unintended pregnancy: National Survey of Family Growth, 2006-2010.



	Unadjusted		Adjusted	
Respondent Characteristic	OR	95% CI	OR	95% CI
Race/Ethnicity				
White (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
Black	2.54	(2.00,3.22)***	1.17	(0.85,1.65)
Hispanic	1.71	(1.35,2.16)***	1.02	(0.72,1.46)
Age at conception (in years)				
30+ (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
25 to 29	1.25	(0.94,1.65)	1.20	(0.87,1.65)
20 to 24	2.46	(1.88,3.21)***	1.58	(1.14,2.18)**
				· · _ · _ · _ · _ · _ · _ · _
<20	6.87	(4.87,9.68)***	3.28	(2.10,5.12)***
Born in U.S. (No, Ref/Yes)	1.02	(0.79,1.34)	1.31	(0.87,1.97)
Education (Highest attained)				
No HS diploma (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
HS diploma	0.60	(0.48,0.75)***	0.95	(0.71,1.28)
BA/BS or more	0.14	(0.10,0.19)***	0.44	(0.28,0.70)**
Employment (No, Ref/Yes)	0.85	(0.69,1.03)	1.20	(0.94,1.54)
Parity	1.06	(0.99,1.14)	1.19	(1.07,1.32)**
Perceived health status				
Excellent/Very good (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
Good	1.25	(0.99,1.56)	0.96	(0.74, 1.24)
Fair/poor	1.66	(1.15,2.39)**	0.81	(0.52,1.27)
Contraception prescription				
within last 12 months (No,				
Ref/Yes)	1.48	(1.22,1.81)***	1.28	(1.02,1.61)*
Relationship status at time				
of conception				
Married (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
Divorced/Widowed/Separat				
ed	5.76	(3.72,8.85)***	4.10	(2.51,6.69)***
Cohabitating	3.80	(2.93,4.92)***	2.34	(1.69,3.24)***
Never married, not		(6.66,11.54)**		
cohabitating	8.77	*	5.06	(3.56,7.19)***
Intact family during				
childhood (No, Ref/Yes)	0.46	(0.37,0.56)***	0.83	(0.65,1.05)
Respondent's Mother's age				
at first birth				

**Table 2.1.** Logistic regression models measuring the association between respondent characteristics and unintended pregnancy.

<20 (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
20 to 24	0.70	(0.56,0.87)**	1.03	(0.79,1.34)
25+	0.65	(0.48,0.86)**	1.36	(0.95,1.94)
Respondent's Mother's				
education level				
No HS diploma (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
HS/GED only	0.77	(0.62,0.96)*	0.70	(0.52, 0.95)*
BA/BS or more	0.50	(0.36,0.70)***	0.72	(0.46, 1.11)
Poverty Level				
0 to 99 FPL (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
100 to 199	0.76	(0.59,0.98)*	1.25	(0.92, 1.70)
200+	0.35	(0.28,0.44)***	1.08	(0.76, 1.54)
Receipt of public assistance				
in last calendar year (No,				
Ref/Yes)	2.85	(2.32,3.50)***	0.99	(0.72, 1.35)
Residence				
Urban (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
Suburban	0.56	(0.46,0.70)***	0.74	(0.57, 0.95)*
Rural	0.57	(0.43,0.76)***	0.67	(0.47, 0.96)*
Religion				
No religion (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
Catholic	0.49	(0.36,0.67)***	0.67	(0.46, 0.97)*
Protestant	0.58	(0.44,0.76)***	0.65	(0.46, 0.90)*
Other religion	0.59	(0.38,0.91)*	1.24	(0.75, 2.06)
Current insurance status				
Currently Private insurance				
or Medi-Gap (Ref)	1.00		1.00	
Medicaid, CHIP, or a state-				
sponsored plan	2.97	(2.35,3.75)***	1.12	(0.78, 1.59)
Medicare, military, other				
government health care	1.85	(1.17,2.94)**	0.79	(0.46, 1.37)
Single-service, Indian				
Health, uninsured	2.94	(2.24,3.86)***	1.46	(1.00, 2.13)

Source: Estimates based on National Survey of Family Growth (NSFG) 2006-2010 (N=3,577). Note: Boldface indicates statistical significance (P<0.05).

\*P<0.05; \*\*P<0.01; \*\*\*P<0.001.

a. Sample is restricted so that pregnancies occurred before a 36-month time-lapse between conception month and interview month.

b. Sampling weights applied.

c. Unadjusted ORs are results from the bivariate analysis while Adjusted ORs control for all listed covariates in the table (i.e., all respondents' characteristics).

	Black Compared With	Hispanic Compared With
	White	White
Difference (0-1), %	22.93	12.57
Total explained difference,		
%	11.62	9.18
Explained, %	50.70	73.03
Unexplained, %	49.30	26.97

**Table 2.2.** Decomposition of racial and ethnic differences in unintended pregnancy

Source: Estimates based on National Survey of Family Growth (NSFG) 2006-2010 (N=3,577). a. Sample is restricted so that pregnancies occurred before a 36-month time-lapse between conception month and interview month.

b. Sampling weights applied.

c. Numbers may not add up to 100% due to rounding.

	Black Compared with White		Hispanic Compared With White	
Characteristic	Coefficient	Contribution	Coefficient	Contribution
	(SE)	(%)	(SE)	(%)
Being younger				
than 20 year at				
age at	0.03**		0.02**	
conception	(0.01)	16.03	(0.01)	14.39
Born in U.S.	-0.001		-0.06*	
(No, Ref/Yes)	(0.002)	-0.36	(0.02)	-48.05
Having BA/BS	0.03		0.08**	
or more	(0.02)	11.52	(0.02)	60.62
Never being				
married or				
cohabitating at				
time of	0.05*		0.01***	
conception	(0.02)	19.55	(0.003)	9.69
Respondent's				
mother being				
25 years or				
older at time of	-0.02*		0.01	
first birth	(0.01)	-10.46	(0.01)	4.01
% FPL 200+	-0.04*		0.02	
	(0.01)	-15.49	(0.02)	18.01
Current				
insurance is				
Medicaid,				
CHIP, or state-	0.03*		0.002	
sponsored plan	(0.01)	12.34	(0.01)	1.55

**Table 2.3.** Factors contributing to racial and ethnic differences in unintended pregnancy

Source: Estimates based on National Survey of Family Growth (NSFG) 2006-2010 (N=3,577). Note: Boldface indicates statistical significance (P<0.05).

\*P<0.05; \*\*P<0.01; \*\*\*P<0.001.

a. Sample is restricted so that pregnancies occurred before a 36-month time-lapse between conception month and interview month.

b. Sampling weights applied.

c. Percentages may differ slightly due to rounding.

# Chapter 3: The Role of Health Literacy in Family Planning Use among Senegalese Women

## Introduction

#### Background

For the first time in 2014, the Senegalese, family planning rate use reached 20% (Agence Nationale de la Statistique et de la Démographie (ANSD) and ICF International, 2015). This is similar to other Sub-Sahara African yet much lower compared to United States Agency for International Development (USAID) assisted nations in North Africa and Asia (Khan, Mishra, Arnold, & Abderrahim, 2007). The Senegalese Ministry of Health wishes the CPR to reach 27% over the next few years (*CSIS: Family Planning in Senegal*, 2015; Stratton, 2015). The unmet need for contraception, defined as the percentage of women who do not want to become pregnant but are not using contraception (S. E. K. Bradley, Croft, Fishel, & Westoff, 2012), remains highest in rural areas and for unmarried and adolescent women (*CSIS: Family Planning in Senegal*, 2015; Sidze et al., 2014).

By not meeting the need for family planning, women and children will continue experiencing the negative health outcomes from low, ineffective, and non-use including unsafe abortion which was 32% of all abortions in 2012 for Senegal (Sedgh, Sylla, Philbin, Keogh, & Ndiaye, 2015) and unsafe birth spacing (DaVanzo et al., 2004). The risks associated with unsafe birth spacing, defined as two births within two years of each other (World Health Organization, 2005), may include maternal outcomes such as nutritional depletion, folate depletion, cervical insufficiency, vertical infection transmission, incomplete healing of uterine scars from previous Cesarean births, abnormal process of remodeling endometrial blood vessels, and physiological

regression (Conde-Agudelo et al., 2012; K. G. Dewey & Cohen, 2007; Rezk, Marawan, Dawood, Masood, & Abo-Elnasr, 2015). Unsafe birth spacing also carries infant risks such as decreased gestational ages at birth (DeFranco, Seske, Greenberg, & Muglia, 2015), lower chances of survival (Kayode et al., 2014), and lower birth weight (Merklinger-Gruchala, Jasienska, & Kapiszewska, 2015).

The consequences to unintended pregnancy are not only health related. There are severe economic consequences of unintended pregnancy. Attempts to induce abortion can result in imprisonment up to five years and fines up to 100,000 CFA francs (Clarke, Sall, Mané, Diop, & Daff, 2014). There are economic benefits to family planning. Every additional dollar invested into family planning services saves \$1.47 in pregnancy-related and newborn health-care worldwide (Barot, 2015).

Previous research has found that among lower Gross Domestic Product Nations, there are factors associated with increased family planning use. An urban Senegalese study found that having completed secondary school (Katz & Naré, 2002) was associated with increased family planning use. A rural Tanzanian study found that having reached desired family size or more living children increased family planning use (Marchant et al., 2004). An intervention for Nigerian and Ghanaian youth groups found that receiving comprehensive sexual education was effective and increasing family planning use (Brieger, Delano, Lane, Oladepo, & Oyediran, 2001). Multiple nationally representative family surveys in developing nations found that living in urban areas with a husband who agrees with a woman about family planning use increased family planning use (Faye, Faye, Bâ, Ndiaye, & Tal-Dia, 2010; Speizer, Fotso, Davis, Saad, & Otai, 2013). Misperceptions research of urban areas, specifically Dakar, Guediawaye, Pikine, Mbao, Mbour, and Kaolack, in Senegal using representative urban samples found that agreement

with myths at the individual and community levels was negatively associated with family planning use among women in unions (Gueye, Speizer, Corroon, & Okigbo, 2015).

Wealth has a substantial relationship with total fertility rates and contraceptive prevalence rates (Rutsein & Johnson, 2004). There is limited research thus far about how a couple's wealth index predicts their family planning use. However, studies have examined wealth index and its prediction of using antenatal care services where families with increased wealth are more likely to seek such maternal care services in Bangladesh and Ethiopia (Kamal, Hassan, & Islam, 2013; Tarekegn, Lieberman, & Giedraitis, 2014). While affordability of family planning is not always dependent on increased wealth index, USAID supports family planning accessibility by keeping it available at low-cost. However, one of the unintended consequences has been maintaining sufficient stock of contraceptive products at health clinics and pharmacies. Meeting supply chain needs has become a USAID priority for family planning (USAID, 2015). Yet still there is evidence that health facilities cannot always meet the demands of women seeking family planning services, and thus low supply chain is associated with low contraceptive prevalence rates in Senegal (Cavallaro et al., 2016). Besides the demographic and economic factors associated with family planning use, attitudes and knowledge towards family planning are also strong predictors of family planning use.

## Health Literacy

The World Health Organization (WHO) defines health literacy as the cognitive and social skills determining the motivation and ability for people to access, understand, and use information to promote and maintain good health ("WHO: Health literacy and health behaviour," 2015). Another definition implies that health literacy is the achievement of a level of knowledge, person skills, and confidence to take action to improve personal and community health by

changing personal lifestyles and living conditions (Kickbusch, 1997). Health literacy can also be the degree to which an individual can interpret, obtain, process, and understand the basic health information and services they need to make appropriate health decisions (Nielsen-Bohlman, Panzer, & Kindig, 2004). Health literacy differs from literacy since health literacy requires different skills such as those necessary for finding, evaluating, and integrating health information from a variety of contexts. Health literacy also goes beyond individual since it depends on skills, preferences, and expectations of health-care providers, the media, and social networks (Nielsen-Bohlman et al., 2004). Health literacy also requires knowledge of health-related vocabulary and knowledge of the healthcare system (Rootman, 2009).

For this study, knowledge about family planning and knowledge of reproductive health represent indicators of health literacy. There is evidence in the literature that there are knowledge gaps and wide misperceptions about family planning. A common barrier to using family planning discussed in focus group research is the perceived fear that it causes infertility and damages the fallopian tubes, uterus, and male sex organs (Hindin et al., 2014; Katz & Naré, 2002; Nalwadda et al., 2010). Focus groups in India, Nepal, and Nigeria revealed that women believed family planning causes mental deficiency in children, increased risk for Cesarean-section deliveries, breast cancer, and death, and that the health information they receive from their other family members and friends influences their health decisions (Diamond-Smith et al., 2012). Despite growing knowledge of condoms and oral contraceptives, other focus group research discussed that few Senegalese women could name more than two family planning methods. Women also had incorrect knowledge about intrauterine device (IUD) implantation, its mechanism to prevent pregnancy, and its myth of causing damage to a fetus if a woman becomes pregnant (Naré et al., 1997). There is also not always comprehensive knowledge about effective

family planning use. Discontinuation rates of injectable family planning have remained high in multiple Sub-Saharan nations because many users would not arrive for the next injection (Ross & Agwanda, 2012). As education and comprehensive sex education predict modern family planning use, more interventions to improve health literacy are necessary to reduce the fears and misperceptions regarding effective family planning use. A solution to increase health literacy of family planning can be providing more free information and education about how to properly use family planning as some nations have done (Brieger et al., 2001; Hossain et al., 1999; Wilder, Masilamani, & Daniel, 2005).

Health literacy is an important component of family planning use at the individual and at the population levels. Fewer people will spread misinformation when communities increase their health literacy. There is a substantial knowledge gap about family planning, which must be narrowed if Senegal is to reach its family planning goals. To educate the Senegalese population about the benefits and risks of the full range of contraceptive options requires that the population have sufficient skills to seek out, comprehend, and act on family planning messages. Furthermore, not all childbearing-age women are familiar with the types of contraceptive methods, their benefits and side-effects, or how to pay or access them in the first place (Chandra-Mouli, McCarraher, Phillips, Williamson, & Hainsworth, 2014; Diamond-Smith et al., 2012, p.; Jammeh, Liu, Cheng, & Lee-Hsieh, 2014; Katz & Naré, 2002; Küçük, Aksu, & Sezer, 2012). There also remains a continued barrier to accessing comprehensive sexual education (CSE), reproductive health education (RHE), and family life education (FLE). Only 18% of girls and 24% of boys attend secondary schools in Senegal, and the Ministry of Education has been responsible for disseminating health and education programs to adolescents (Chau, Seck, Chandra-Mouli, & Svanemyr, 2016; Haapasolo, 2016). Such educational programs are a means

to increase health literacy, and the inability to access these programs is problematic for Senegalese people who do not attend secondary schools.

In previous research, public health experts defined the interventions to influence health behavior change as health communication (Rimal, 2009). Such interventions can include social marketing through media campaigns in print, over television, or over radio. Health communication and health literacy are not identical, but health communication interventions have the purpose to inform people and to encourage behavior change (Rimal, 2009). To attain health literacy, effective health communication channels are necessary, but they are not sufficient (Ratzan, 2001). In this study, we treat the event of receiving health communication through print, radio, and television as indicators of health literacy. We assume that receiving media communication about family planning would be similar to having been exposed to increased wealth. Radio, television, and print media exposure can determine whether a person receives mass media health messages (Rutsein & Johnson, 2004; Schrauben & Wiebe, 2015). Previous DHS research in Nigeria and cross-sectional urban representative data in Senegal also found that exposure to media promotion of family planning through television and radio is positively associated with ever-use of contraception (Bankole, 1994; Okigbo, Speizer, Corroon, & Gueye, 2015). Furthermore, owning a radio or television are household items collected for purposes of determining wealth, and increased wealth has been associated with more positive health outcomes (Rutsein & Johnson, 2004). The purpose of this study was to identify the relationship between indicators of health literacy and using modern family planning in Senegal. A subpurpose of this study was to examine the relationship among indicators of health literacy, accessing health services, and using modern family planning in Senegal.

Theoretical Framework

The objective of this study was to determine how indicators of health literacy via mass media, knowledge about reproductive health, and literacy skills influence family planning use. We applied the Health Literacy Skills (HLS) Conceptual Framework (Figure 1). The HLS model hypothesizes the relationship between health literacy and health-related outcomes (Squiers et al., 2012). The HLS model also illustrates how health literacy functions at the individual level and recognizes that external factors such as personal relationships, societal norms, and mass media presence can also influence health behaviors (Squiers et al., 2012).

#### <u>Methods</u>

#### Health-Related Behavior and Outcome

The health-related behavior was using a modern family planning method as defined by the WHO. These included oral contraception, implants, rings, patches, IUDs, condoms, sterilization, emergency contraception, lactation amenorrhea, standard days, basal body temperature tracking, and ovulation tracking ("WHO | Family planning/Contraception," 2015). The inclusion criteria were women who were using contraception and women who were not using contraception. We do not include women were pregnant, infertile, or menopausal at the time of interview. We have described the HLS Model components of this study in Figure. The framework considered four sections: (1) factors influencing development and use of health literacy via print, oral communication, or information seeking (3) mediators that may influence the relationship between health literacy and health-related outcomes, and (4) health-related behaviors and health outcomes (Aldoory, 2016; Squiers et al., 2012; Sun et al., 2014).

Data and Sample

This study used cross-sectional and publicly available data from the 2014 Senegalese Demographic Health Survey (DHS), a survey sponsored by USAID and conducted by ICF International. The DHS surveys collect information on characteristics of households and of women and men. The Senegalese Women's DHS is a nationally representative sample of 22,365 women who were between 15 to 49 years old at the time of the interview. For the 2014 Senegalese DHS, households were selected at random. Respondents met with a matched gender field team member to take the survey in the language of her choice. The survey was conducted in at least six different languages ("DHS Model Questionnaires," 2016). The response rate among eligible women between 15 and 49 years between 2012-2014 was 95.8%. Women in urban settings responded at 96.3% while women in rural regions responded at 95.5% (ICF International, 2015). DHS Surveys are conducted over about 18 months. The samples are generally representative at the national, residence, and regional levels. The samples are usually based on stratified two-stage cluster designs: (1) Enumeration Areas drawn from Census files and (2) in each Enumeration Area, the DHS draws samples of households ("DHS Model Questionnaires," 2016).

The 2014 Senegalese DHS asked respondents questions regarding background characteristics (age, marital status, education, employment, media exposure, religion, ethnicity, and place of residence), economic resources, reproductive behavior and intentions, knowledge about contraceptive methods, status of women (decision making, autonomy, ownership of houses and land, barriers to medical care, and attitudes towards domestic violence) and health-care access (L'Agence Nationale de la Statistique et de la Démographie, 2012, "DHS Model Questionnaires," 2016). We do not include religion in the analysis as 96% of the sample were

Muslim, which is consistent with Senegalese religion statistics (Bop, 2005). There is research that supports religion's role in fertility behaviors, particularly that religion may serve as a barrier towards family planning use (Greenwell, 2012; Shiffman & Quissell, 2012). However, there are different branches of Islam, and in parts of South Asian and the Middle East where religious leaders have emphasized maternal and child health as supporting the Qur'an's message (Mahmood, 2012; Roudi-Fahimi, 2004; Underwood, Kamhawi, & Nofal, 2013). Thus, we excluded religion from this research for its lack of variability and for acknowledging that Islam is not synonymous with anti-family-planning messages. We also excluded ethnicity as there is not yet detailed literature discussing its relationship with fertility outcomes for Senegal. For this study, we treated modern family planning use as a binary variable: when a woman reported using one of the WHO's specified methods, the variable was 1; the variable was equal to 0 when she reported not using any of the methods and did not intend to use one in the future. We removed cases where women were pregnant, infertile, or menopausal at the time of the interview. Our final sample consisted of 19,671 women.

Thirteen variables were included in the present analyses. The individual resources and demographics consisted of age (15-19, 20-24, 25-20, 30-34, 35-39. 40-44, or 45-49), number of living children (none, one-five, or six or more), marital status (never, married, living with partner, widowed, divorced, or no longer living together/separated collapsed to married or unmarried because of the limited sample who were not married or who had never been married), wealth status (poorest, poorer, middle, richer, or richest), highest education attained (none, primary, secondary, or more than secondary, which we collapsed to none, primary, or secondary or more because of the limited sample with more than secondary education), and residential area (urban or rural). To measure health literacy, the indicators included literacy (none, some words,

or full sentence), having read about family planning information in the last month (yes or no), hearing about family planning information on the radio or on television in the last month (yes or no), and knowledge of one's ovulatory cycle (during her period, after period ended, middle of the cycle, before period begins, at any time, or don't know which we collapsed to no, parts of it, or any time). We chose these variables as indicators of health literacy because of their representation of the domains of definitions of health literacy from the WHO, Nielson-Bohlman et al. (2004), and Kickbusch (1997). Furthermore the variables included were consistent with a study assessing health literacy in Zambia, another USAID and DHS-served nation (Schrauben & Wiebe, 2015). The mediators that Squiers and colleagues (2012) considered are mostly related to self-efficacy, attitudes, and motivation. For this research, we modify the HLS Framework and do not include such mediating factors but instead consider accessing the health-care system. These include visiting a health facility in the last year (yes or no) and receiving a visit from a family planning health care worker within the last year (yes or no). We include accessing the health care system in our model is because access in the form of availability, accessibility, accommodation, affordability, and acceptability can determine whether women use family planning health services (Penchansky & Thomas, 1981). Furthermore, since the Senegalese Ministry of Health wishes to increase the total CPR with financial investments, health-care workers, both those in health-care facilities and those who visit people at home, are stakeholders in Senegal's desire to increase the total CPR.

#### Statistical Analyses

The HLS model and literature on determinants of family planning use suggested which variables would be most appropriate for a structural equation model (SEM). We chose to apply SEM because of the ability to examine direct and indirect effects of health literacy indicators,

access to the health care system, and modern family planning use (Hancock & Mueller, 2013; Kline, 2015). Our path diagram, Figure 2, with the measured variables (represented with rectangles) displays directional arrows that point from causes to effects. The strength of SEM is that it can also test the HLS theory applied to family planning use (Kline, 2015; Mueller & Hancock, 2010). Another strength of the SEM is that with multiple indicators representing health literacy, we reduce the risk of multicollinearity.

Within the 2014 Senegalese DHS, there were very few missing data on the individual variables in our model. The only variable for which there were missing values was literacy, and its missingness proportion was only 0.001 (inconsequential). To adjust for sampling design, we used the individual sampling weights provided by the DHS data set in all analyses ("DHS Model Questionnaires," 2016). We assumed the errors were independent and identically distributed over observations. Given the categorical nature of all variables in the model and the multiple levels, we applied a multilevel generalized structural equation model to confirm the HLS theory (StataCorp LP, 2013). Furthermore, we estimated our model with multinomial families and logit links (Huber, 2013). All analyses were performed in Stata Version 14.2 and R Version 3.3.1 with maximum likelihood estimation.

#### <u>Results</u>

## **Descriptive Statistics**

Table 3.1 presents the proportions and p-values of chi-square tests used in the bivariate comparison between modern family planning use and the 13 variables in the study. Within the sample of 19,671 eligible women who were using or were not using modern family planning, 4,395 (22%) were modern family planning users while 115,276 (78%) did not use modern family

planning. The majority (N=18,217, 93%) were married, had one to five living children (N=11,991, 61%), lived in rural settings (N=13,391, 68%), had no formal education (N=15,092, 77%), could not read (N=16,180, 82%), knew parts of their ovulatory cycle (N=13,031, 67%), did not hear of family planning on the radio in the last few months (N=12,794, 65%), did not hear of family planning on television (N=14,197, 72%), were not visited by a family planning worker in the last year (N=16,908, 86%), and visited a health facility in the last year (N=13,622, 69%). There were significant differences in family planning use for all covariates.

# Structural Equation Model

The survey item, "Knowledge of ovulatory cycle," had not previously been included in other health literacy literature using DHS data (Schrauben & Wiebe, 2015). However, we argue for its presence in the model based on the HLS conceptual framework (Squiers et al., 2012) and based on previous literature identifying reproductive health knowledge as a determinant of modern family planning use, even when controlling for education (Brieger et al., 2001).

Table 3.2 provides the results of the structural equation model of all eligible women. The direct effect of marital status in isolation on family planning use was estimated to be 0.93 (95% CI: 0.66-1.19) and highly statistically significant. This can be interpreted as an expected married woman with the same attributes as an unmarried woman being 0.93 increase log-odds more likely or rather exp(0.93)=2.53 times more likely to use family planning. Table 3.1 shows that 22% of women in the sample engaged in modern family planning use. Regarding health literacy indicators and family planning use, knowing parts (coef=0.29, 95% CI: 0.13–0.45) and all of one's ovulatory cycle (coef=0.30, 95% CI: 0.12–0.48) were significantly associated 1.34 and 1.35 times increased family planning use, respectively, in isolation when compared to not having any knowledge of one's ovulatory cycle. Hearing about family planning on television

(coef=0.23, 95% CI 0.10–0.37) in the last few months was also associated with increased modern family planning use; women who had heard family planning messages on television were 1.29 times more likely to use modern family planning compared to women who did not hear such messages when holding other factors constant. Hearing radio and reading print messages about family planning use did not significantly increase modern family planning use compared to women who did not hear family planning messages on the radio or who did not read family planning messages in print. Increased literacy levels also were not significantly associated with increased family planning use.

Having access with the health-care system was associated with family planning use. Visiting a health-care facility within the last year (coef=0.87, 95% CI: 0.74–1.00) and receiving a visit from a family planning worker in the last year (coef=0.58, 95% CI: 0.45–0.72) were significantly associated with family planning use. Women who visited a health-care facility within the last year were 2.39 times more likely to use modern family planning compared to women who did not when holding other factors constant. Women who had received a family planning health-care visit at their home were 1.79 times more likely to use modern family planning compared to women who did not receive a family planning health-care worker in their home.

We further considered the indicators of health literacy and its relationship with healthcare access as endogenous variables. Reading about family planning was positively associated with 2.83 times increase in visiting a health care facility within the last year (coef=1.04, 95% CI: 0.54–1.53). This can be attributed to urban residencies among women who can read an entire sentence. Furthermore, health-care facilities are more accessible in urban areas, and thus urban women likely do not require health-care workers to visit their homes. As a result, urban women

1.32 times more likely compared to rural women to have visited a health-care facility in the last year when holding other factors constant (coef=0.28, 95% CI: 0.18–0.39). Hearing of family planning on television (coef=0.40, 95% CI: 0.27–0.53) and radio (coef=0.48, 95% CI: 0.35–0.61) were significantly associated with a 1.49 and 1.62 respective increase in having a family planning worker visit one's home. Hearing of family planning on television (coef=0.29, 95% CI: 0.28–0.50) were also significantly associated with a 1.34 and 1.48 respective increase in visiting a health-care facility in the last year.

Lastly, we calculated the indirect and total effects of health literacy indicators (mass media and skills) on modern family planning use. The results are included in Table 3.3. Education, specifically completing secondary school, had multiple avenues to increased modern family planning use. On its own, completing secondary school was associated with a highly significant 3.00 increase in family planning use compared to women without any formal education (coef=1.10, 95% CI: 0.79–1.41). The direct path via primary school was also associated with a 2.05 significant increase in family planning use compared to women without any formal education (coef=0.72, 95% ci: 0.55–0.89). In addition to the direct path, based on Figure 2's application of the HLS, education influenced modern family planning use through literacy and knowing one's ovulatory cycle. Completing secondary school had a significant indirect effect on a 1.46 increase of modern family planning use through knowing part of one's ovulatory cycle (coef=0.38, 95% CI: 0.10–0.66). The total effect of completing secondary school through knowing part of the ovulatory cycle was also associated with a much more significant 3.97 increase in modern family planning use (coef=1.38, 95% CI: 0.97–1.79). The indirect effect of completing secondary school on modern family planning use was not significant via knowledge of all parts of the ovulatory cycle and the ability to read a complete sentence or, but

their total effects were. The total effect of secondary school completion through knowing all of one's ovulatory cycle was 1.16 (95% CI: 0.81–1.51) and associated with a significant 3.19 increase of modern family planning use. The total effect of secondary school completion on family planning use through the ability to read a complete sentence was a highly significant 9.78 (95% CI: 1.03–18.54).

Since we considered the indicators of health literacy and their relationship with accessing the health-care system, we also wanted to determine the indirect and total effects of modern family planning use through health-care access. The direct effect of hearing family planning messages on the radio was not significant (coef=-0.07, 95% CI: -0.18-0.05). However, hearing family planning messages on the radio had significant avenues to modern family planning use through receiving a visit from a family planning health-care worker and visiting a health-care facility. The indirect effect of hearing family planning on the radio through visiting a health-care facility was 0.90 (95% CI: 0.19–0.37) and was associated with a significant 2.46 increase on modern family planning use. The total effect of hearing family planning messages on the radio through visiting a health-care facility was 0.27 (95% CI: 0.12–0.43) and was associated with a significant 1.31 increase on modern family planning use. The indirect effect of hearing family planning messages on the radio through receiving a family planning worker at home was 0.28 (95% CI: 19–0.37) and was associated with a 1.32 increase of modern family planning use. Its total effect was 0.47 (95% CI: 0.31-0.63) and was associated with a 1.60 increase of modern family planning use.

Reading about family planning also had paths to modern family planning use through visits to the health facility and receiving visits from family planning workers. The paths through receiving visits from family planning workers were insignificant. However, the indirect path of

reading family planning in the newspaper through visiting a health-care facility was significant (coef=0.90, 95% CI: 0.46–1.35) and was associated with a 2.46 increase of modern family planning use. Its total effect through visiting a health-care facility was 0.88 (95% CI: 0.29–1.47) and was associated with a 2.41 significant increase of modern family planning use.

The indirect and total effects of hearing about family planning on television on family planning use through visits to health-care facilities and visits by family planning health-care workers remained significant, similar to the direct effects. The indirect effect of hearing family planning messages on television through receiving a visit from a family planning health-care worker was 0.23 (95% CI: 0.14–0.33) and associated with a 1.26 significant increase of modern family planning use. Its respective total effect was 0.47 (95% CI: 0.31–0.63) and was associated with a 1.60 increase of modern family planning use. The indirect effect of hearing family planning messages on television through visiting a health-care facility was 0.26 (95% CI: 0.14–0.37) and associated with a 1.30 increase of modern family planning use. Its respective total effect was 0.49 (95% CI: 0.31–0.67) and was associated with a 1.63 increase of modern family planning use.

#### Sensitivity Analysis

To ascertain whether print exposure to family planning use in the last few months would be significant for women who could read, we performed a sensitivity analysis for only women who could read an entire sentence, included in Table 3.4. The SEM was applied again as well without dummy variable indicators. Reading about family planning in the last few months was still not significantly associated with increased modern family planning use (coef=-0.01, 95% CI: -0.09–0.08). This further indicates that media such as television or videos would be more successful at reaching audiences about health behavior change as opposed to magazines,

pamphlets, and newspapers in Senegal. Since the literacy rate among Senegalese adults is only 50% ("UNICEF," 2013), audio and visual media would likely reach more people than print media.

We also considered the region where respondents lived. Since previous research had discussed certain urban regions of Senegal accepting more misperceptions about contraception, we applied another structural equation model where region is included, in addition to the previously aforementioned variables. The results were that most regions, when compared to Dakar, had received significantly less exposure to family planning messages through mass media, had less likely visited a health facility in the last year, and had less likely been visited by a family planning worker in the last year. These results are included in Appendix Tables 3.1 and 3.2.

#### <u>Discussion</u>

The purpose of this study was to examine the relationship between indicators of health literacy and modern family planning use among Senegalese women. This study also explored relationships among indicators of health literacy, using with the health-care system within the last year, and modern family planning use. We applied structural equation modeling to an easily available, large national health survey in Senegal as previous researchers had with Zambia's DHS data (Schrauben & Wiebe, 2015). In addition to structural equation modeling, this research applied a skill-based conceptual framework of health literacy (Squiers et al., 2012) to a public health priority outcome. Research that addresses health literacy, interaction with the health-care system, and health behaviors while applying theories and methods that can measure the relationships among each other are needed. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first

research using the HLS Framework model and structural equation modeling to identify direct and indirect effects of health literacy indicators on modern family planning use.

Our results found that health literacy indicators in the form of audio and visual messages about family planning use were the biggest predictors of modern family planning use. Radio family planning messages were not significantly associated with increased family planning use, but its indirect effect through visiting a health-care facility or receiving a family planning worker in one's home had a significant impact on family planning use. Knowledge of the ovulatory cycle, both parts of it and any part of it, were also associated with increased family planning use. Thus, increased health literacy, in the form of knowledge about and exposure to reproductive health messages was a big predictor modern family planning use.

The effect of reading messages about family planning was not even small; it was virtually non-existent in its association with modern family planning use. Most women surveyed did not exhibit high health literacy, largely because 83% surveyed could not read. This would prevent women from reading any material about family planning. Not surprising, women who had completed primary or secondary education were much more likely to be able to read. Since literacy is a necessary component to reading about family planning, health literacy measured through hearing about family planning over television (41%) or radio (35%) produced much higher percentages compared to reading about family planning in newspapers (2%). There was a positive relationship between knowledge of parts of the ovulatory cycle and completion of primary and secondary school. This is consistent with the literature that people have the opportunity to learn about reproductive health and comprehensive sexual education from their schools (Brieger et al., 2001).

Regarding the factors influencing development and use of health literacy skills such as demographics and individual resources, education and wealth status were factors that predicted increased health literacy indicators. Having completed primary or secondary school was positively associated with the ability to read some words and full sentences, knowledge parts of ovulatory cycle, and reading about family planning in the newspaper compared to not having any formal education. Increased wealth index was also positively associated with hearing about family planning through mass media, potentially because more wealth would increase access to newspapers, televisions, and radios. Increased wealth index, however, was not a strong indicator of literacy or of knowledge about the ovulatory cycle. Likely education was a stronger determinant of knowledge regarding ovulation and literacy. This is consistent with the existing literature where education is cited as one of the largest determinants of modern family planning use (Katz & Naré, 2002).

There were other factors that were associated with certain indicators of health literacy such as age and having more living children. Being older and having more than six living children were positively associated with knowing parts or all the ovulatory cycle. This can be a result of becoming more knowledgeable about reproductive health over time and over multiple births. Furthermore, by having more children and having reached desired family size, a woman is likely older and has had the time to learn about ovulation. Once having reached a desired family size, the desire to limit births is greater and thus a determinant of using modern family planning. This is consistent with previous findings where increased parity was associated with modern family planning use (Marchant et al., 2004).

#### Limitations

There were multiple limitations to this research. The structural equation model in this dissertation does not produce a goodness-of-fit measurement. Future modeling and results will include this information.

Our measurement of health literacy by using indicators may not be precise. Part of the difficultly of understanding which indicators to include was that only one previous study used a Demographic Healthy Survey (Schrauben & Wiebe, 2015). Our indicators differed from Schrauben and Wiebe (2015) in that they considered HIV/AIDS information while our study did not since our outcome was about family planning use. However, the indicators similarities were that they included information through mass media channels. Contrary to Schrauben and Wiebe's (2015) research, our indicators of health literacy did not produce high internal consistency. However, previous literature and the HLS Framework justified including all elements of health literacy we had found in the DHS to be applicable.

The DHS is a cross-sectional design in which respondents answer questions about reproductive behaviors and intentions that cover dates and survival of all births, pregnancies that did not end in a live birth, current pregnancy status, fertility preferences, and future childbearing intentions of each woman. Questions also ask about knowledge and use of family planning methods, source of contraception methods, exposure to family planning messages, informed choice, and unmet need ("DHS Model Questionnaires," 2016). Since questions cover births and reproductive behaviors with past dates, the results of the current study need to be interpreted with the possibility of recall bias. There was also a limited sample of adolescent women, unmarried women, literate women, women who had completed secondary school, and nulliparous women. Since previous literature has cited the significance of age, marital status, education, and parity in

terms of using family planning (Katz & Naré, 2002; Naré et al., 1997; Sidze et al., 2014; Speizer et al., 2013), it would have provided more information had the survey oversampled women with these characteristics. Additionally, the DHS provide only limited information regarding attitudes, self-efficacy, and motivation surrounding family planning use. Since attitudes and misperceptions are a determinant of family planning use (Hindin et al., 2014; Nalwadda et al., 2010) and a mediating factor between health literacy and health behaviors within the HLS Framework (Aldoory, 2016; Squiers et al., 2012), these mechanisms link the relationship between health literacy and health behavior. Further research can consider the capacity of attitudes and misperceptions in health literacy and health behaviors.

## **Research Implications**

This research finds that only certain indicators of health literacy, particularly hearing about family planning through television and perhaps indirectly via radio, were strong determinants of using modern family planning. We would have expected all media channels to be effective at encouraging family planning use. Hearing about family planning on the radio was not directly significantly associated with modern family planning use. However, hearing about family planning on the radio was associated with visiting a health-care facility within the last year and receiving a visit from a family planning health-care worker within the last year. This can be a result of regions outside of Dakar not having as many health-care workers or facilities and having fewer accessible mass media options. Additionally, hearing about family planning on the radio had significant indirect and total effects with family planning use through both interactions with the health-care system. Reading about family planning in the newspaper did not produce the same results, even when we restrict the sample to the fully literate population. This implies that audio and visual media channels are likely more effective means to communicate

public health priorities. Further research is necessary to assess the impact of health outreach programs on global health outcomes, particularly among population who cannot read. There is growing research on mobile health applications to promote health behaviors (Gurman, Rubin, & Roess, 2012). However, not all people can read or communicate via short messaging services or through print information. With the continued success of radio and television, mobile health applications may include audio and visual communications to promote health behaviors.

## Conclusion

By applying the Health Literacy Skills Framework to the Senegalese Demographic Health Survey, we find indicators of health literacy can predict family planning use both directly and indirectly. Educating childbearing-age women about the benefits of contraception with pamphlets and teaching them how to make healthcare appointments are not sufficient to increase family planning use in the long-term because sometimes there are other barriers such as cost or inability to access a health-care facility. Comprehensive reproductive and sexual health education are means to both teach people about family planning and to break society norms discouraging its use. Additionally, information about family planning must be made available through multiple media channels.





Figure 1: Conceptual Framework for Family Planning Use, adapted from Squiers et al. (2012)





		Currently using	
	Not currently using	modern family	
	modern FP	planning	
Covariate	(N=15,276, 78%)	(N=4,395, 22%)	P-value
Marital status			<0.001***
No	1,232 (84.73)	222 (15.27)	
Yes	14,044 (77.09)	4,173 (22.91)	
Age		· · ·	< 0.001***
15-19	272 (84.21)	51 (15.79)	
20-24	1,323 (82.89)	273 (17.11)	
25-29	2,377 (76.55)	728 (23.45)	
30-34	2,908 (74.56)	992 (25.44)	
35-39	2,831 (73.61)	1,015 (26.39)	
40-44	3,083 (78.03)	868 (21.97)	
45-49	2,482 (84.14)	4568 (15.86)	
Living children			<0.001***
None	45 (91.84)	4 (8.16)	
1-5 children	9,467 (78.95)	2,524 (21.05)	
6+ children	5,764 (75.53)	1,867 (24.47)	
Residence			<0.001***
Urban	4,256 (67.77)	2,024 (32.23)	
Rural	11,020 (82.29)	2,371 (17.71)	
Highest education			
level attained			<0.001***
None	12,305 (81.53)	2,787 (18.47)	
Primary	2,237 (66.92)	1,106 (33.08)	
Secondary or more	734 (59.39)	502 (40.61)	
Wealth index			<0.001***
Poorest	5,433 (84.10)	1,027 (15.90)	
Poorer	4,192 (79.33)	1,092 (20.67)	
Middle	2,894 (74.70)	980 (25.30)	
Richer	1,680 (67.36)	814 (32.64)	
Richest	1,077 (69.08)	482 (30.92)	
Literacy			
None	13,005 (80.38)	3,175 (19.62)	
Some words	782 (73.91)	276 (26.09)	
Full sentence	1,485 (61.39)	934 (38.61)	
Read of family			
planning in			
newspaper in last			
few months			<0.001***
No	15,075 (77.97)	4,260 (22.03)	
Yes	201 (59.82)	135 (40.18)	

Table 3.1. Comparison of current modern family planning users to non-users.

Heard of family			
planning on radio in			
last few months			< 0.001***
No	10,288 (80.21)	2,539 (19.79)	
Yes	4,988 (72.88)	1,856 (27.12)	
Heard of family			
planning on TV in			
last few months			<0.001***
No	11,514 (81.10)	2,683 (18.90)	
Yes	3,762 (68.72)	1,712 (31.28)	
Knowledge of			
ovulatory cycle			<0.001***
No	2,460 (82.11)	536 (17.89)	
Parts of it	9,803 (75.23)	3,228 (24.77)	
Any time	3,013 (82.68)	631 (17.32)	
Visited by a family			
planning worker in			
last 12 months			<0.001***
No	13,506 (79.88)	3,402 (20.12)	
Yes	1,770 (64.06)	993 (35.94)	
Visited health			
facility in last 12			
months			< 0.001***
No	5,427 (89.72)	622 (10.28)	
Yes	9,849 (72.30)	3,773 (27.70)	

Source: Senegalese Demographic Health Survey, 2014. Note. Removal of women for pregnancy, infertility, or menopause.

Covariate	Outcome	Coefficient	95% CI
Marital status			
	Use Family		
No (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
Yes	Planning	0.93	[0.66, 1.19]***
Age			
	Use Family		
15-19 (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
20-24	Planning	-0.69	[-1.15, -0.24]***
	Use Family		
25-29	Planning	-0.24	[-0.67, 0.20]
	Use Family		
30-34	Planning	-0.35	[-0.79, 0.08]
	Use Family		
35-39	Planning	-0.22	[-0.65, 0.21]
	Use Family		
40-44	Planning	-0.62	[-1.05, -0.18]*
	Use Family		
45-49	Planning	-1.11	[-1.56, -0.65]***
Living children			
	Use Family		
None (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
1-5 children	Planning	0.33	[-0.93, 1.59]
	Use Family		
6+ children	Planning	0.89	[-0.37, 2.16]
Residence			
	Use Family		
Rural (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
Urban	Planning	0.27	[0.15, 0.39]***
Highest education			
level attained			
	Use Family		
None (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
Primary	Planning	0.72	[0.55, 0.89]***
Secondary or	Use Family		
more	Planning	1.10	[0.79, 1.41]***
Wealth index			
	Use Family		
Poorest (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref

Table 3.2. Results of the Structural Equation Model, Direct Effects Only.

	Use Family		
Poorer	Planning	0.16	[0.05, 0.28]*
	Use Family		
Middle	Planning	0.24	[0.09, 0.38]***
	Use Family		
Richer	Planning	0.55	[0.37, 0.72]***
	Use Family		
Richest	Planning	0.18	[-0.03, 0.39]
Knowledge of			
ovulatory cycle			
	Use Family		
No (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
Parts of it	Planning	0.29	[0.13, 0.45]***
	Use Family		
Any time	Planning	0.30	[0.12, 0.48]***
Read of family			
planning in			
newspaper in last			
few months			
	Use Family	D.C	
No (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ret
N.	Use Family	0.02	
Yes	Planning	-0.02	[-0.35, 0.31]
Heard of family			
planning on 1 V in			
last few months	Llas Family		
No (Pof)	Dise Family	Dof	Pof
	Fiaming Use Femily	KCI	Kei
Vec	Planning	0.23	[0 10 0 37]***
Heard of family	1 iaining	0.25	[0.10, 0.37]
nlanning on radio			
in last few months			
	Use Family		
No (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
Yes	Planning	-0.07	[-0.18, 0.05]
Literacy		0.07	[ 0.10, 0.00]
	Use Family		
None (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
Some words	Planning	0.22	[-0.01, 0.46]
	Use Family		
Full sentence	Planning	0.23	[-0.01, 0.46]
Visited health	<u> </u>		
facility in last 12			
---------------------------------------	---------------------	-------	-----------------
months			
	Use Family		
No (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
Yes	Planning	0.87	[0.74, 1.00]***
Visited by a			
family planning			
worker in last 12			
months			
	Use Family		
No (Ref)	Planning	Ref	Ref
	Use Family		
Ves	Planning	0.58	[0.45, 0.72]***
Marital status	1 iuning	0.50	[0.43, 0.72]
	Visited by family		
	visited by failing		
	plaining nearth-		
No (Dof)	care worker in fast	Dof	Dof
NO (Kel)	year	Kel	Kei
	visited by family		
	planning health-		
<b>X</b> 7	care worker in last	0.17	
Yes	year	0.16	[-0.10, 0.43]
Living children			
	Visited by family		
	planning health-		
	care worker in last		
None (Ref)	year	Ref	Ref
	Visited by family		
	planning health-		
	care worker in last		
1-5 children	year	0.99	[-0.35, 2.32]
	Visited by family		
	planning health-		
	care worker in last		
6+ children	year	0.89	[-0.45, 2.23]
Residence			
	Visited by family		
	planning health-		
	care worker in last		
Rural (Ref)	vear	Ref	Ref
	Visited by family		
	nlanning health.		
	care worker in last		
Urban	vear	-0.10	[-0.22, 0.02]
Read of family	<u> </u>	0.10	
i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i		1	1

planning in			
newspaper in last			
few months			
	Visited by family		
	planning health-		
	care worker in last		
No (Ref)	year	Ref	Ref
	Visited by family		
	planning health-		
	care worker in last		
Yes	year	-0.35	[-0.76, 0.07]
Heard of family			
planning on TV in			
last few months			
	Visited by family		
	planning health-		
	care worker in last		
No (Ref)	vear	Ref	Ref
	Visited by family		
	nlanning health-		
	care worker in last		
Ves	vear	0.40	[0 27 0 53]***
Heard of family	year	0.40	
planning on radio			
in last fave months			
III last lew months	Visited by family		
	visited by family		
	planning nearth-		
	care worker in last	DC	D C
NO (REI)	year	Kei	Kei
	Visited by family		
	planning health-		
	care worker in last	0.40	
Yes	year	0.48	[0.35, 0.61]***
Living children			
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
None (Ref)	year	Ref	Ref
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
1-5 children	year	1.10	[0.22, 1.99]*
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
6+ children	year	1.12	[0.23, 2.00]*
Residence			
	Visited health-		
Rural (Ref)	care facility in last	Ref	Ref

	year		
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
Urban	year	0.28	[0.18, 0.39]***
Read of family			
planning in			
newspaper in last			
few months			
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
No (Ref)	year	Ref	Ref
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
Yes	year	1.04	[0.54, 1.53]***
Heard of family			
planning on TV in			
last few months			
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
No (Ref)	year	Ref	Ref
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
Yes	year	0.29	[0.17, 0.41]***
Heard of family			
planning on radio			
in last few months			
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
No (Ref)	year	Ref	Ref
	Visited health-		
	care facility in last		
Yes	year	0.39	[0.28, 0.50]***
Age			
	Knowing part of		
15-19 (Ref)	ovulatory cycle	Ref	Ref
	Knowing part of		
20-24	ovulatory cycle	0.57	[0.13, 1.02]*
	Knowing part of		
25-29	ovulatory cycle	0.93	[0.50, 1.37]***
	Knowing part of		
30-34	ovulatory cycle	1.06	[0.63, 1.49]***
	Knowing part of		
35-39	ovulatory cycle	1.06	[0.63, 1.49]***
	Knowing part of		
40-44	ovulatory cycle	0.99	[0.56, 1.42]***
45-49	Knowing part of	1.41	[0.97, 1.86]***

	ovulatory cycle		
Living children			
	Knowing part of		
None (Ref)	ovulatory cycle	Ref	Ref
	Knowing part of		
1-5 children	ovulatory cycle	1.04	[-0.05, 2.13]
	Knowing part of		
6+ children	ovulatory cycle	1.35	[0.26, 2.44]*
Highest education			
level attained			
	Knowing part of		
None (Ref)	ovulatory cycle	Ref	Ref
	Knowing part of		
Primary	ovulatory cycle	0.57	[0.41, 0.73]***
Secondary or	Knowing part of		
more	ovulatory cycle	1.55	[1.22, 1.88]***
Age			
	Knowing all parts		
15-19 (Ref)	of ovulatory cycle	Ref	Ref
	Knowing all parts		
20-24	of ovulatory cycle	0.43	[-0.02, 0.89]
	Knowing all parts		
25-29	of ovulatory cycle	0.25	[-0.19, 0.69]
	Knowing all parts		
30-34	of ovulatory cycle	0.22	[-0.22, 0.66]
	Knowing all parts		
35-39	of ovulatory cycle	-0.15	[-0.59, 0.29]
	Knowing all parts		
40-44	of ovulatory cycle	-0.27	[-0.71, 0.17]
	Knowing all parts		
45-49	of ovulatory cycle	-0.21	[-0.67, 0.26]
Living children			
	Knowing all parts		
None (Ref)	of ovulatory cycle	Ref	Ref
	Knowing all parts		
1-5 children	of ovulatory cycle	0.85	[-0.22, 1.92]
	Knowing all parts		
6+ children	of ovulatory cycle	1.50	[0.42, 2.57]*
Highest education			
level attained			
	Knowing all parts		
None (Ref)	of ovulatory cycle	Ref	Ref
	Knowing all parts		
Primary	of ovulatory cycle	-0.58	[-0.78, -0.38]***
Secondary or	Knowing all parts		
more	of ovulatory cycle	0.20	[-0.27, 0.68]

Highest education			
	Can read some		
None (Ref)	words	Ref	Ref
, <i>(</i>	Can read some		
Primary	words	3.61	[3.38, 3.85]***
Secondary or	Can read some		
more	words	1.29	[1.03, 1.55]***
Wealth index			
	Can read some		
Poorest (Ref)	words	Ref	Ref
	Can read some		
Poorer	words	0.24	[0.01, 0.47]*
	Can read some		
Middle	words	0.06	[-0.21, 0.32]
	Can read some		
Richer	words	-0.14	[-0.46, 0.17]
	Can read some		
Richest	words	1.03	[0.69, 1.37]***
Highest education			
level attained			
	Can read full		
None (Ref)	sentence	Ref	Ref
	Can read full		
Primary	sentence	4.62	[4.35, 4.89]***
Secondary or	Can read full		
more	sentence	38.08	[37.81, 38.35]***
Wealth index			
	Can read full		
Poorest (Ref)	sentence	Ref	Ref
	Can read full		
Poorer	sentence	-0.08	[-0.35, 0.18]
	Can read full		
Middle	sentence	0.26	[-0.04, 0.56]
D'1	Can read full	0.0 <i>°</i>	
Richer	sentence	-0.05	[-0.33, 0.23]
<b>D</b> .1	Can read full	0 74	
Richest	sentence	0.74	[0.42, 1.07]
Highest education			
level attained	D 1 00 11		
	Read of family		
	planning in		
News (D. C	newspaper in last		
None (Ket)	tew months	Ket	Ket
D.	Read of family	2 00	F1 50 0 (57)444
Primary	planning in	2.09	1.53, 2.65 ***

	newspaper in last		
	few months		
	Read of family		
	planning in		
Secondary or	newspaper in last		
more	few months	4.67	[4.16, 5.18]***
Wealth index			
	Read of family		
	planning in		
	newspaper in last		
Poorest (Ref)	few months	Ref	Ref
	Read of family		
	planning in		
	newspaper in last		
Poorer	few months	2 44	[1 19 3 70]***
	Read of family		
	planning in		
	newspaper in last		
Middle	few months	3 06	[1 79 4 32]***
	Read of family	2.00	[1.77, 1.02]
	planning in		
	newspaper in last		
Richer	few months	3 50	[2 28 4 72]***
	Read of family	5.50	[2.20, 1.72]
	nlanning in		
	newspaper in last		
Richest	few months	3 66	[2 44 4 88]***
Wealth index		2.00	[2.11, 1.00]
	Heard of family		
	planning on TV in		
Poorest (Ref)	last few months	Ref	Ref
	Heard of family		1001
	planning on TV in		
Poorer	last few months	1 26	[7 44 4 88]***
100101	Heard of family	1.20	[2.77, 7.00]
	nlanning on TV in		
Middle	last few months	2.86	[2 71 3 01]***
Ivitadic	Heard of family	2.80	[2.71, 5.01]
	planning on TV in		
Richer	last few months	3.81	[3 68 / 00]***
KICHCI	Hoard of family	5.04	[5.08, 4.00]
	neard of failing		
Dichast	planning on 1 V in	4.27	
Kichest	last few months	4.27	[4.07, 4.46]***
wealth index			
	Heard of family		
Poorest (Ref)	planning on radio	Ref	Ref

	in last few months		
	Heard of family		
	planning on radio		
Poorer	in last few months	0.33	[0.24, 0.42]***
	Heard of family		
	planning on radio		
Middle	in last few months	0.53	[0.42, 0.64]***
	Heard of family		
	planning on radio		
Richer	in last few months	0.82	[0.69, 0.95]***
	Heard of family		
	planning on radio		
Richest	in last few months	1.08	[0.93, 1.23]***

Source: Senegalese Demographic Health Survey, 2014. Note. Removal of women for pregnancy, infertility, or menopause. N=19,671, AIC=1.34e+11, BIC=1.34e+11, \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001

Table 3.3. Indirect and Total Effects of Mass Media and Skill Indicators of Health Literacy with Family Planning Use.

Health Literacy			
Indicator	Effect	Coefficient	95% CI
	Indirect through		
	knowledge of		
Finishing secondary	ovulatory cycle		
school	(anytime)	0.06	[-0.09, 0.21]
	Indirect through		
	knowledge of		
Finishing secondary	ovulatory cycle		
school	(parts of it)	0.38	[0.10, 0.66]**
	Indirect through		
Finishing secondary	ability to read		
school	complete sentence	8.68	[-0.29, 17.67]
Read of family	Indirect through		
planning in	visit by family		
newspaper in last	planning health-care		
few months	worker in last year	-0.20	[-0.45, 0.04]
	Indirect through	0.20	
Heard of family	visit by family		
planning on TV in	planning health-care		
last few months	worker in last year	0.23	[0 14 0 33]***
	Indirect through	0.20	[0.11, 0.55]
Heard of family	visit by family		
planning on radio in	planning health-care		
last few months	worker in last year	0.28	[0 19 0 37]***
Read of family		0.20	
planning in	Indirect through		
newspaper in last	visiting health-care		
few months	facility in last year	0.90	[0 46 1 35]***
Heard of family	Indirect through	0.00	
planning on TV in	visiting health-care		
last few months	facility in last year	0.26	[0.14, 0.37]***
Heard of family	Indirect through		
planning on radio in	visiting health-care		
last few months	facility in last year	0 34	[0 24 0 45]***
	Total through		
	knowledge of		
Finishing secondary	ovulatory cycle		
school	(anytime)	1.16	[0.81, 1.51]***
	Total through	•	
	knowledge of		
Finishing secondary	ovulatory cycle		
school	(parts of it)	1.38	[0.97. 1.79]***
Finishing secondary	Total through ability	9.78	[1.03, 18.54]*

school	to read complete		
	sentence		
Read of family	Total through visit		
planning in	by family planning		
newspaper in last	health-care worker		
few months	in last year	-0.22	[-0.60, 0.15]
	Total through visit		
Heard of family	by family planning		
planning on TV in	health-care worker		
last few months	in last year	0.47	[0.31, 0.63]***
	Total through visit		
Heard of family	by family planning		
planning on radio in	health-care worker		
last few months	in last year	0.21	[0.07, 0.35]**
Read of family			
planning in	Total through		
newspaper in last	visiting health-care		
few months	facility in last year	0.88	[0.29, 1.47]**
Heard of family	Total through		
planning on TV in	visiting health-care		
last few months	facility in last year	0.49	[0.31, 0.67]***
Heard of family	Total through		
planning on radio in	visiting health-care		
last few months	facility in last year	0.27	[0.12, 0.43]**

Source: Senegalese Demographic Health Survey, 2014. Note. Removal of cases who were non-users currently because of pregnancy, infertility, or menopause. N=19,671, \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001.

Table 3.4. Structural equation model results based on women wh	to could read run sentence only,
direct effects.	-

Covariate	Outcome	Coefficient	95% CI
	Use Family		
Married	Planning	0.28	[0 21 0 36]***
	Use Family	0.20	
Δσε	Planning	-0.02	[_0.040.01]*
Number of living	Use Family	0.02	
children	Planning	0.22	[0 15 0 28]***
	I laming	0.22	[0.13, 0.28]
Urban residence	Dianning	0.12	[010 006]***
	I laming	-0.12	[-0.19, -0.00]
Education	Dianning	0.07	
	Flaining Use Femily	0.07	[0.02, 0.12]
Wealth index	Dianning	0.01	[004 002]
Weatth Index	Planning Use Femily	-0.01	[-0.04, 0.02]
Knowledge of	Use Family	0.07	[0.01.0.12]*
Ovulatory cycle	Planning	0.07	[0.01, 0.13]*
Read of family			
planning in	II D 1		
newspaper in last	Use Family	0.01	F 0 00 0 001
few months	Planning	-0.01	[-0.09, 0.08]
Heard of family	<b>XX 15 11</b>		
planning on TV in	Use Family	0.10	
last few months	Planning	0.18	[0.11, 0.25]***
Heard of family			
planning on radio in	Use Family		
last few months	Planning	-0.02	[-0.08, 0.04]
Visited by family			
planning health-care	Use Family		
worker in last year	Planning	0.09	[0.02, 0.16]*
Visited health-care	Use Family		
facility in last year	Planning	0.10	[0.04, 0.17]***
	Visited by family		
	planning health-care		
Married	worker in last year	-0.04	[-0.10, 0.02]
	Visited by family		
Number of living	planning health-care		
children	worker in last year	-0.01	[-0.04, 0.04]
	Visited by family		
	planning health-care		
Urban residence	worker in last year	0.02	[-0.01, 0.06]
Read of family			
planning in	Visited by family		
newspaper in last	planning health-care		
few months	worker in last year	0.02	[-0.03, 0.07]
Heard of family	Visited by family	-0.02	[-0.07, 0.02]

planning on TV in	planning health-care		
last few months	worker in last year		
Heard of family	Visited by family		
planning on radio in	planning health-care		
last few months	worker in last year	0.07	[0.03, 0.10]***
Number of living	Visited health-care		
children	facility in last year	0.06	[0.01, 0.11]*
	Visited health-care		
Urban residence	facility in last year	-0.04	[-0.08, 0.01]
Read of family			
planning in			
newspaper in last	Visited health-care		
few months	facility in last year	0.08	[0.03, 0.13]***
Heard of family			
planning on TV in	Visited health-care		
last few months	facility in last year	-0.02	[-0.08, 0.03]
Heard of family			
planning on radio in	Visited health-care		
last few months	facility in last year	0.09	[0.04, 0.14]***
	Knowledge of		
Age	ovulatory cycle	0.00	[-0.01, 0.01]
Number of living	Knowledge of		
children	ovulatory cycle	-0.02	[-0.07, 0.02]
	Knowledge of		
Education	ovulatory cycle	0.02	[-0.02, 0.05]
	Read of family		
	planning in		
	newspaper in last		
Education	few months	0.15	[0.11, 0.19]***
	Read of family		
	planning in		
	newspaper in last		
Wealth index	few months	0.04	[0.02, 0.06]***
	Heard of family		
	planning on TV in		
Wealth index	last few months	0.17	[0.11, 0.19]***
	Heard of family		
	planning on radio in		
Wealth index	last few months	0.17	[0.15, 0.18]***

Source: Senegalese Demographic Health Survey, 2014.

Note. Removal of cases who were non-users currently because of pregnancy, infertility, or menopause. Model includes non-dummy variables due to lack of convergence. N=2,419, AIC=1.95e+10, BIC=1.95e+10, \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001.

# Chapter 4: Social Network Influence on Family Planning in Benin

# Introduction

#### Background

Trends over more than a decade show that the total contraceptive prevalence rates (CPR) in Benin are rising, but remain low. Among women in a union aged 15 to 49 years, the total CPR was 3% in 1996, 7% in 2001, 6% in 2006, and 9% in 2012 (Institut National de la Statistique et de l'Analyse Économique (INSAE) et ICF International, 2013). Among sexually active women, aged 15 to 49, only 14% used any contraceptive method in 2011 and 2012 (Institut National de la Statistique et de l'Analyse Économique (INSAE) et ICF International, 2013). The negative health outcomes associated with low, ineffective, and non-use of modern contraception include but are not limited to unsafe abortion, which was 28 per 1,000 West African women ages 15-44 in 2008 (World Health Organization, 2011), and unsafe birth spacing, birth intervals that are shorter than 24 months apart from each other (World Health Organization, 2005), which can then lead to increased maternal mortality where Benin's rate is 340 deaths per 100,000 live births in 2012, infant mortality where Benin's rate was 42 deaths per 1,000 live births in 2012 (Institut National de la Statistique et de l'Analyse Économique (INSAE) et ICF International, 2013).

# Theoretical Framework

Since the 1990s, research has emerged regarding the significance of social interaction and social context in increasing contraception utilization. This has evolved into social network diffusion theory as a theoretical underpinning for promoting contraception use as a health

behavior (Kohler, Behrman, & Watkins, 2001). Social network diffusion theory and related intervention approaches have leveraged social networks to diffuse health behaviors. Within social networks, key people, such as religious leaders, village chiefs, or others with social influence and connections, influence other peoples' behaviors (Igras et al., 2016). Research has found that such influential community members and positive social relationships are associated with better health outcomes and engaging in positive health behavior changes (Mackenbach et al., 2016; L. Singh, Singh, & Arokiasamy, 2016). Social network theory has achieved success in its applications to health behaviors such as tobacco cessation (Valente, 2003), narcotic cessation (Curtis & Edwards, 1995), exercise interventions (Forthofer et al., 2016), and HIV/AIDS prevention (de Voux et al., 2016). Abundant research of social network influence on contraception use has also emerged in the last decade (Alvergne, Gurmu, Gibson, & Mace, 2011; Behrman, Kohler, & Watkins, 2002; Colleran & Mace, 2015; Kendal, Ihara, & Feldman, 2005; Madhavan et al., 2003).

In rural Malawi, a qualitative study of social network diffusion of contraception using indepth interviews found that men and women had different responses to family planning attitudes and its use (Paz Soldan, 2004). Men spoke of the benefits and disadvantages of limiting family size. Men also discussed more sexual behaviors taking place outside of marriage. The interviews with women found that they spoke of different methods, accessing methods, and side effects. A rural Ethiopian community-based social network diffusion study found that person-to-person contact through friendships and spatial networks only marginally influenced modern family planning use while socio-demographic characteristics such as parity and education more strongly predicted it (Alvergne et al., 2011). Our research of societal norms, community communication,

and mass media information adds to the body of research of social diffusion and modern family planning use.

#### Statement of the Problem

Bradley et al. (2012) have defined unmet need for contraception as the percentage of women who do not want to become pregnant but do not use contraception (S. E. K. Bradley et al., 2012). The literature of unmet need for contraception has affirmed the need to recognize that social networks, social norms, cultural norms, power relations, and gender norms determine reproductive health behavior (Adjamagbo & Bakass, 2009; Alvergne et al., 2011; J. Bongaarts & Bruce, 1995; Colleran & Mace, 2015; Kendal et al., 2005; Madhavan et al., 2003; Mosha & Ruben, 2013; Wegs, Creanga, Galavotti, & Wamalwa, 2016). In addition to the low contraceptive prevalence rate in Benin, Benin's total unmet need for family planning was 33% in 2012 (Institut National de la Statistique et de l'Analyse Économique (INSAE) et ICF International, 2013). Beninese culture has discouraged and limited public dialogue and couple decision making about contraception and instead has emphasized fertility decisions with household members, kin, and peer networks, (Buesseler & Diakité, 2013; Igras et al., 2016).

There is also growing research that has addressed including men in family planning interventions (Hartmann, Gilles, Shattuck, Kerner, & Guest, 2012; Hossain et al., 1999; Islam, Padmadas, & Smith, 2006; Raj et al., 2016; Yore et al., 2016). More recently, the United Nations has begun prioritizing men's involvement to improve reproductive health (UNFPA and Engender Health, 2017). By not including men in reproductive health interventions, public health fails to teach men that couple communication is an integral part of family planning use (Daniel, Masilamani, & Rahman, 2008; Shah, 1974) and that men must also be part of the solution to reducing unmet need for family planning.

Description of Tékponon Jikuagou Intervention and Goals

To increase dialogue about contraception between couples, Tékponon Jikuagou (TJ) applied social network diffusion theory to identify and train influential community actors, whom we call "Influentials" for this study, who then encouraged community dialogue about fertility desires and contraception. Influentials included village savings and loan groups, religious groups, farmers, merchants, and other people in more formal positions. TJ packaged five different social network interventions, which we present in Figure 4.1. (1) Community mapping identified influential for community health and wellbeing. The TJ staff oriented these Influentials on unmet need for contraception and community engagement and discussion surrounding contraceptive unmet needs. (2) TJ materials provided Influentials with 15 cards consisting critical thinking stories and activities. The cards facilitated discussion about fertility, contraception, and gender norms, which would then bring forth discussion and debate. (3) TJ provided Influentials with infographics that displayed data on indicators such as women's intention to use contraception, women's desire to space births further apart from each other, or women's intention to talk with husbands about contraception. An influential merchant, for example, could engage regular customers in dialogue surrounding contraception unmet need. (4) Group discussions recorded conversations and then broadcasted these shows on their radio stations to reach wider audiences. (5) To increase trust and knowledge, TJ encouraged health-care providers to attend groups meetings. Group attendees could then ask health-care providers questions about contraception. Health-care providers then diffused accurate medical information about the safety and benefits of contraception.

## <u>Methods</u>

# Study Design

TJ evaluation used a pre-post study design. Before the intervention, the TJ research team conducted a baseline household survey of men and women. Eighteen months later, the TJ research team followed up with the men and women with the endline survey. The surveys consisted of roughly 50 questions at baseline and 100 questions at endline. The questions addressed family planning and its current and intentioned use, couple communications, self-efficacy, access, gender norms, and social network diffusion. The objective of this study was to examine how social network diffusion and exposure to the TJ program influenced modern family planning use, intentioned use of modern family planning, and meeting family planning needs (the actual need met and the perceived need met). A sub-purpose of this study was to understand how exposure to TJ methods (radio, leaders, and information cards) was associated with these same outcomes at endline.

## Data and Sample

The TJ research team based its sampling strategy on the 2012 Beninese Demographic and Health Survey (DHS), a nationally representative survey conducted by Benin's Ministry of Health and ICF (Institut National de la Statistique et de l'Analyse Économique (INSAE) et ICF International, 2013). The TJ project selected Ouémé Department as the intervention because CARE already had ongoing public health activities surrounding maternal and child health programs, and thus it was feasible to allow technical support to new user organizations as well as the interest of local health authorities. Atlantique Department served as the control site because of its similar levels of unmet need for family planning, its CPR, and other sociodemographic

characteristics (Ashburn, Lundgren, Igras, Gado, & Diakité, 2016). The TJ research team intentionally selected Ouémé and Atlantique for study activities where at Stage 1, they drew 32 villages (16 of 44 targeted for scale up in each region) with a probability proportional to the size estimated of the adult population (15-59 years) according to 2015 Benin census data. At second stage, TJ developed a list of all households and sampled systematically to select households. With a list of household occupants, they determined one eligible woman and one eligible man to interview.

The TJ research team stratified the sample by region and village size. In Ouémé, there were 650 households sampled and 627 sampled in Atlantique where they then selected 1,080 women and 1,080 men at baseline. The response rates were 97% at baseline for women and men, 96% at endline for women, and 95% at endline for men, leaving the total sample to be 1,046 women and 1,045 men. The Institutional Review Board of Georgetown University and le Comité d'Ethique de la Recherche, Institut des Science Biomédicales Appliquées en Santé in Bénin approved all research studies in 2012.

## Outcomes of Interest

This study examined four different outcomes: (1) modern method family planning use, (2) the intention to use a modern family planning method, (3) the met need rate (which we call actual need met) for family planning use, and (4) the perceived met rate (which we call perceived need met) for family planning use. TJ defined modern family planning use consistently with the WHO's definition of modern family planning ("WHO | Family planning/Contraception," 2015). These included female sterilization, male sterilization, oral contraception, intrauterine devices, implants, condoms, diaphragms/foam/jelly, standard days method, and lactation amenorrhea. TJ surveyed women as well about traditional methods such as periodic abstinence, withdrawal,

herbal teas, traditional rings, and traditional belts. The met need rate or the actual need met consisted of women who were using a modern method at the time of interview who also did not wish to become pregnant within the next year. The perceived met need rate or perceived need met included women who were also not wishing to become pregnant within the next year but who were using a traditional family planning method. All four outcomes were binary.

# Key Indicators' Impact on Outcomes

We examined the effect of self-efficacy, access, attitudes and gender norms, couple communications, and social diffusion behaviors on the four outcomes. There were many challenges that TJ faced in its inception. Lack of access to family planning services was and remains a barrier to contraceptive use. Contraception was not always available in women's village health centers, and women occasional needed to go to zonal health centers in order to obtain them (Buesseler & Diakité, 2013). Furthermore, not every respondent at baseline had high self-efficacy to use contraception in the event of challenges such as lack of support from friends and family.

Gender and societal norms, specifically that a wife must always obey her husband, was one of the largest obstacles women face when accessing family planning. Culturally, family planning use must include a husband's approval (Buesseler & Diakité, 2013; Oheneba-Sakyi & Takyi, 1997; Shah, 1974). Beninese health providers have frequently asked for women's husbands' consent before prescribing women with long-term methods. This is because there is a societal belief that this is a law. Furthermore, some health-care providers have informed husbands that wives were using contraception, even without women's permission (Diakité, 2013). Previous TJ research found that among men who participated in TJ, they believed wives needed to inform husbands about contraception use (Buesseler & Diakité, 2013).

The opinions of social networks and community norms also led to using or not using family planning. Discussions about family planning use have been rare between couples and among community members in Benin. Social factors such as having support from your friends and family have also influenced whether couples with unmet need actually have chosen to use family planning (Igras et al., 2016). Beninese women have feared being criticized by the community as being promiscuous while men have feared the community will view them as less masculine for having fewer children (Diakité, 2013). The reason TJ considered self-efficacy, gender norms, access, and couple communications in its intervention was because previous literature had found such indicators were associated with contraception use (Barden-O'Fallon & Speizer, 2010; Chandra-Mouli et al., 2014; Daniel et al., 2008; Izugbara, Ibisomi, Ezeh, & Mandara, 2010; Oheneba-Sakyi & Takyi, 1997; Shah, 1974).

#### Statistical Analyses

We assessed covariate balance across the intervention and control groups using chisquare measures of association. We then performed bivariate tests of association and assessed the rate of change in key indicators: self-efficacy, access, gender norms, couple communication, social network diffusion behavior, and family planning outcomes: current use, intention to use, actual need met, and perceived need med via OLS regression and difference-in-difference (DID) strategy. Our DID strategy estimated the effect of TJ by comparing the change in outcomes from baseline to follow-up in the intervention site compared to the change over time in the control group (Wooldridge, 2007). This approach controlled for observed and unobserved time-invariant factors that were spuriously correlated with the treatment. The assumption of the model is that, conditional on model covariates, the change observed in the comparison sites represents what would have occurred in the treatment sites had the intervention never occurred. To examine the effect of TJ on the probability of using a modern method of family planning, intention to use modern family planning methods, meeting needs, and perceived need, we modeled the four binary outcomes as:

$$Y_{it} = a + b_{1*}x_1 + b_{2*}x_2 + \ldots + b_{(n-2)*}t + b_{(n-1)*}g + d*b_n*t*g + e_i (1)$$

where i indexed an individual, g = 0/1 represented the treatment status (intervention or control), and t = 0/1 marked baseline or endline time periods, respectively, and t\*g, defined the interaction between treatment condition and time period (Wooldridge, 2007). The coefficient,  $b_n$ , in equation (1) for the TJ project evaluation, was the difference in the average outcome in the treatment group before and after treatment subtracted by the difference in the average outcome in the control group before and after treatment.

We applied multivariable models for all DID analyses. We chose a DID analysis within a logistic regression framework because it could estimate the average treatment effect of TJ easily without biases in the endline between the intervention and control groups, which may have been a result of existing inherent differences between the treatment condition groups (Wooldridge, 2007). To further interpret our interaction terms, we also determine the marginal effects, as our models were nonlinear. Likely a one-unit difference in an interaction that consists of two continuous variables such as age and body mass index would pose little difference on a conditional probability. However, since our interaction consists of two binary variables, each one-unit difference in either time period or treatment condition would yield a larger difference on conditional probability than an interaction term that consisted of continuous variables (Karaca-Mandic, Norton, & Dowd, 2012).

The covariates included respondent background characteristics and key indicators of family planning use. The background characteristics comprised of age (18-24, 25-34, or 35 and

older years), education (none, primary, or secondary), religion (Christian, Traditional, Muslim, or None), ethnicity (Adja, Yoruba, or Fon or other), number of living children (none, one, two, three, four, or five or more), and having cowives (no or yes). The key indicators of family planning use consisted of self-efficacy to use family planning (confidence to use, confidence to use even with spousal disapproval, and family/in-laws/entourage support to use), access to family planning (information to make decision, knowing where to obtain, ability to reach place, and the means to purchase), couple communications (knowing how many children spouse wants, comfort talking about family planning with partner, spouse approval of family planning, discussing opinions of having children with spouse, discussing methods of family planning with spouse, and discussing how to obtain method with spouse), gender norms (men should make final decisions, men earn more respect with more children, women must always obey, women should be responsible for discussing family planning, and men should use family planning if women don't), social network diffusion (discussing family planning with family, discussing family planning with friends, and correct others about misinformation surrounding family planning), time period (baseline and endline), treatment condition (intervention or control groups), and the interaction between time and treatment condition.

We did not include exposures of the intervention such as the information cards, interactions with leaders, or TJ radio because those exposures would not have been available for baseline in the DID analysis. These outcomes were analyzed with only the respondents' characteristics (ethnicity, education, religion, ethnicity, number of living children, and having cowives) and did not include the key indicators (self-efficacy, gender roles, couple communication, and social diffusion) regarding family planning use. This was because (1) the changes in key indicators at endline would have largely been attributed to the treatment condition

and (2) the interactions with leaders, radio, and information cards depended heavily on the treatment condition, thus the results would have not been reliable given collinearity. We perform separate OLS regressions for these exposures of TJ intervention with outcomes of using a modern method, the intention to use a modern method, needs met for family planning, and perceived needs met for family planning in further analyses in Appendix Tables 4.1 and 4.2.

## <u>Results</u>

## Characteristics of Men and Women (Table 4.1)

All people in the sample were between the ages of 18 and 44 years. Most women did not have any formal education. Few men also had formal education, however, there were more men who had completed primary and secondary education. More women were between 25 and 34 years old while men were more likely to be 35 years and older. More than 80% of men and women identified ethnically as Fon or other. Fertility was also high; most people in the sample had multiple living children.

#### Indicators of Family Planning Use (Table 4.2)

The overall rate of current modern family planning use was low for women at baseline. At baseline, 102 women in the control group (28.33%) and 164 in treatment (45.81%) were using a modern method. These numbers increased to 135 (35.59%) for controls and 243 (65.85%) for women in treatment. The intentions to use modern family planning produced higher numbers. At baseline, 271 (51.72%) in control and 279 (53.76%) intended to use a modern method in the future. These also increased at endline to 277 (52.96%) for controls and 339 (64.82%) for treatment.

Among women, there was not a significant increase of current modern method use at endline between the treatment and control groups (12.78% difference, p=0.18). However, the intention to use a modern method produced a significant difference between the two treatment conditions and time lines (9.82% difference, p=0.02). For men, the opposite was true. The percent difference of intention to use family planning in the future between the control and treatment groups was only -2.36% at endline (p=0.52). However, the percent difference for current use was -19.29% (p<0.001). This change between groups though may have been attributed to the large uptake among the controls, which happened to be absent among the treatment group for men. There was a highly significant increase for meeting contraceptive needs among women. At endline, the treatment group had increased actual need met by 17% while the controls had decreased actual need by 3% (p<0.001). The perceived need met decreased among the treatment group by 2% yet increased 10% among controls (p<0.001). Men reported consistent results. The actual need met increased by 19% among treatment but only 5% for controls (p=0.004). The perceived need met decreased for controls by 5% and for treatment by 18% (p<0.001).

Many indicators also produced significantly different changes between treatment and control at the different timelines. We calculated these differences as well via DID analysis. There were significant gains in self-efficacy indicators for the women's treatment group. Particularly, women in the treatment group were much more likely to express confidence in always using family planning and its subsequent correct use. There were also positive gains in couple communications among women in the treatment group. At endline, more women in the treatment group compared to the control group said that they had discussed with their husbands about using a modern method. The changes in gender norms were not as strong as we had hoped.

Women at endline in both groups still had negative views of men who had fewer children, and this actually increased at endline for women in the treatment group (DID=-17.49%, p=0.004). Despite TJ's promoting family planning use, women still believed that using modern family planning was associated with promiscuity. The DID for men viewing it "shameful to be associated with women using modern family planning" was 6.22% (p=0.03). The good change in societal and gender norms though was that there was an increase of acceptability to talk about family planning within the village (DID=20.09%, p<0.001).

Men's results in changes for family planning indicators had similar changes between the time periods and treatment conditions. Similar to the women, there were increases in self-efficacy, couple communications, and access. However, the gender norms were more pronounced in the negative direction compared to the women's responses. The DID estimator of "being shameful to be associated with a woman using family planning" was -6.89% (p=0.02) where more men answered yes at endline compared to baseline despite encouragement to engage in modern family planning use. Furthermore, more men in treatment viewed that women needed to obey husbands than in the control group and then at endline (DID=56.56%, p<0.001). Lastly, there was still the belief that men earned more respect with more children, even at endline in the treatment group (DID=46.18%, p<0.001).

#### Social Network Diffusion Behaviors (Table 4.2)

The social network diffusion DID analysis found that women in the treatment group were significantly more likely at endline compared to the controls to talk about family planning with family and friends (DID=41.95%, p<0.001), share positive knowledge about family planning with family and friends (DID=28.53%, p<0.001), and correct someone whenever they said something incorrect about family planning (DID=19.05%, p<0.001). There were also positive

changes for social diffusion behavior among men. At endline, more men had said that they had asked friends and family about family planning (3.04% increase, p=0.001) and had shared positively knowledge of family planning with family and friends (5.83% increase, p=0.035). Further results from the key indicators of family planning are included in Table 4.2.

Treatment Effect and Time Period (Table 4.3 and Appendix Table 4.3)

The DID analysis showed the treatment effects of TJ existed on current family planning use (not significant), intention to use a modern family planning method (significant), meeting actual need for modern family planning (not significant), and meeting perceived needs for family planning for women (significant). Table 4.3 presents the DID analysis results. We found that the odds of current modern family planning use for women in the treatment group when isolating all other factors was nearly three times that of women in the control group. The DID estimate,  $b_n$ = 1.471 (p=0.218), was the difference in odds for current family planning use in the treatment group before and after evaluation minus the difference in odds for current modern family planning use in the control group before and after evaluation minus the difference in odds for current modern family planning use in the control group before and after treatment when holding all other variables constant.

The result for intention to use a modern family planning method were more striking compared to current modern family planning use among women. This could have been that current use was lower because of a current pregnancy or current desire to become pregnant at the time of interview. The treatment group's odds of intention to use modern family planning were 1.59 times that of the control group's when isolating all other factors (p=0.009). The difference in odds of intention to use modern family planning in the treatment group (endline and baseline) minus the difference in odds for controls (endline and baseline) was 0.39 (p<0.001) when holding all other factors constant.

At endline, there was a significant increase in odds at meeting actual need for modern family planning. Women in the treatment group had a 2.5 increased odds (p<0.001) at having their actual needs met compared to women in the control group when holding other factors constant. However, the DID for meeting actual need was not significant. The treatment group did have a significant reduction in perceived needs met compared to the control. Endline had significant increased odds of perceived needs met (aOR=2.65, p<0.001) and a significant DID (0.23, p<0.001)

The results of treatment effect did not produce the same positive effects for men as they had for women. Men in the treatment group did not have increased odds of current use of a modern method compared to those in the control group. Men in the treatment group also had significantly reduced odds of intention to use a modern method compared to controls (aOR=0.56, p=0.005) when controlling for other factors. The DID of intention to use a modern method was 0.38 (p=0.002) between the treatment and control groups. However, the odds of actually meeting a man's need for a modern family planning method were significantly higher for the treatment group compared to the control group (aOR=1.83, p=0.01). The endline odds of actual needs met were also significantly higher compared to baseline (aOR =2.2, p=0.004). Lastly there was an increased odds of perceived needs met for the treatment group compared to control group (aOR=3.18, p<0.001) with DID=0.05 (p<0.001). The factors that most strongly predicted men's family planning outcomes were greater number of living children – men with five or more living children had an 8.10 increased odds (p<0.001) of current modern family planning use compared to no living children, – and having family planning dialogue with their wives.

When we examined the marginal effects, the results were not consistent with the logistic DID results. In fact, several of the effects were opposite in sign form. However, this is possible

where the interaction effect varies widely and may have different signs for different observations (Ai & Norton, 2003). In our study, the marginal effects of time over treatment condition for women was significant for current modern family planning use, intentions of modern family planning use, and actual met need for modern family planning. The marginal effect was insignificant for perceived needs of family planning. The marginal effects of time over treatment condition for men were also different from the DID analysis. They were insignificant for current modern family planning use. The difference in marginal effects between treatment and control for intention to use modern family planning was 0.555 (p=0.005). This is not a positive change in family planning behavior we would have expected. However, there was a significant increasing in meeting modern family planning method needs between treatment and control (aOR=1.824, p=0.011). We also plotted the average marginal effects of time with 95% confidence intervals for each of the four outcomes over the treatment conditions (Figures 4.2 and 4.3).

For women, the marginal effect of meeting actual needs for current modern family planning use for those in the treatment group was 0.026 (p=0.38). Among women in treatment, the predicted probability of meeting actual needs for modern methods at endline was 0.026 greater. For women in the control group, the predicted probability of actually meeting needs for modern methods at endline was -0.021 less (p=0.227). The difference of meeting women's needs for modern family planning was very significant between the treatment and control groups (aOR=2.491, p<0.001). Women in treatment had significant greater odds of actual needs met for modern methods compared to controls over time, which is evident in Figure 4.2c, where the average marginal effect of meeting modern method needs had increased for women in treatment. We include the results of the marginal effects and DID analysis with adjusted odds ratios of time and exposure are in Table 4.3 while the entire covariate list is in Appendix Table 4.3.

# Endline Measures and Supplementary Tables

We considered the social network diffusion behaviors and their associations with the four outcomes in our multivariable analyses. The results of all the other factors aORs in the model are in the Appendix. Women who had asked their friends and family recently about their experiences with family planning had a 1.976 increased odds in intentions to use family planning (p<0.001) compared to women who had not asked such questions. Women who had shared positive knowledge and experiences about modern family planning had a 2.402 increased odds (p<0.001) in current modern family planning use and 2.402 increased odds (p<0.001) in actual need met compared to women who had not shared knowledge or positive experiences. Women who had corrected others for diffusing incorrect information about modern family planning had a significant reduction in perceived needs met (aOR=0.442, p=0.029) compared to women who had not corrected someone for diffusing incorrect information about modern family planning. Men also had significant associations with positive social network diffusion behaviors and their four outcomes. Men who had shared knowledge or positive experiences with modern family planning with family and friends had a 1.663 increased odds of intentions to use modern family planning (p=0.039) compared to men who had not shared knowledge or positive experiences.

The exposure to TJ programming through radio, infographics, leaders, and story cards was limited. At endline, only 35% of women and 24% of men surveyed had heard a TJ radio broadcast in the past three months, 30% of women and 31% of men had interacted with an influential or infographic, and 25% of women and 22% of men had exposure to TJ groups, activity cards, and story cards. Furthermore, the exposures to TJ programming were mostly limited to the treatment groups. However, among women who had been exposed to such TJ programming, there were significant increased odds in their current use of modern family

planning, intention to use modern family planning, actual needs met for modern family planning, and reduced odds of perceived needs met. Exposure to TJ radio was associated with a 2.64 odds increase in current family planning use (p<0.001), 2.59 odds increase in actual needs met for modern family planning (p<0.001), and 0.35 odds decrease in perceived needs met. Exposure to TJ leaders or infographics was associated with 2.06 increased odds in modern family planning use (p=0.004) and 1.91 increased odds in actual needs met for modern family planning. Exposure to TJ groups, activity cards, and story cards was associated with 1.63 increased odds in current family planning use (p=0.045), 2.47 increased odds in intention to use modern family planning (p<0.001), and 1.68 increased odds in meeting actual needs for family planning.

Men's exposure to TJ programming once again had less positive response in their family planning behaviors compared to women at endline. Exposure to TJ radio was associated with increased odds in current modern family planning use (aOR=2.19, p<0.001), intention to use modern family planning (aOR=1.73, p=0.002), actual need met for family planning (aOR=2.38, p<0.001), and decreased odds in perceived needs (aOR=0.31, p=0.006). Exposure to TJ leaders or infographics was associated with decreased odds in actual need met for family planning (aOR=0.664, p=0.026). Exposure to TJ groups, activity cards, or story cards was associated with decreased odds in intention to use modern family planning (aOR=0.58, p=.006). Further results to endline exposures are available in Appendix Tables 4.1 and 4.2.

#### Comparison to 2012 Beninese DHS

As a test of regions included in the TJ program, we performed basic tabulations of current modern family planning use, intention to use modern family planning, and unmet need for family planning using the Benin DHS data. Among respondents in Atlantique, the control site, there was a 34% unmet need rate for modern family planning and 32% in Ouémé. For current use, only 6% in Atlantique were current users and 25% were not current users but were intending to do so in the future. In Ouémé, 9% were current users and 21% were not currently using but intended to do so in the future. We perform further comparisons between the DHS sample and our sample and include these results in Table 4.1.

#### <u>Discussion</u>

The results suggest that there were large treatment effects regarding the intention to use modern family planning methods but less so for current family planning use at the time of interview. This difference was likely attributed to respondents expecting children or respondents wanting to have a child within the next year or developing more favorable attitudes despite immediate need for modern family planning. Respondents who had participated in the treatment group were also more likely to participate in social network diffusion at endline about family planning use such as communicating with other people about family planning or correcting others when hearing incorrect messages about family planning.

Moreover, hearing TJ messages about family planning from groups and Influentials and exposure to TJ program materials had significant and positive effects on family planning outcomes for women. The results for endline exposures men were not as strong, apart from listening to TJ programs on the radio. This result can propose that radio broadcasts of intervention programs were more effective to teach men about family planning use than Influentials, infographics, stories, or participating in TJ activities.

# Limitations

Since the survey data consisted of only particular communities in Benin, the results of this study would not be generalizable to the entire Beninese population. The TJ program also did not produce positive changes in attitudes and gender norms surrounding family planning, mostly for men. However, this may be a result that the survey questions and response options had confused some of the respondents. Additionally, participating in TJ for men did not produce nearly as strong results in family planning outcomes as it had done for women. This does not necessarily mean that the intervention was totally ineffective for men, but rather certain TJ components were more effective at changing men's behavior (e.g. TJ radio) or that the TJ program effectively changed men's social diffusion about contraception rather than actual contraceptive use outcomes.

There were also concerns of the ability to cluster by village. We knew that 32 of the villages in the departments had been sampled. Ideally, we would have wanted to cluster on village, but these data were not available. Thus, our results may present more bias.

# **Research Implications**

The results of our study add to the growing body of social network diffusion and family planning literature. Our results also confirm that interventions supporting more informative dialogue about family planning use can increase its prevalence among populations where it is low, especially for women. Though the odds of using family planning were not necessarily greater at the time of interview; there were increased odds for intention to use and increased odds of meeting needs for modern family planning. The increased odds of meeting needs were also occurring with reducing perceived needs. The shifts in the rates may have been a result of more people choosing to engage in modern family planning use or the desire to conceive a child.

Our study also adds to research where men participate in family planning interventions. Since the United Nations has expressed the need to engage men in family planning programs, it is necessary that more interventions include them. In developing nations, men are more likely to become religious leaders, lawmakers, and health-care professionals. This is not to say that women are incapable of such career paths but rather men who have positive attitudes towards and who use family planning will more likely aim to keep family planning programs funded and accessible. By including men in the TJ intervention program, it also encouraged more women to discuss with their husbands their reproductive health needs.

It is essential for family planning programs to consider the community and social components of health behaviors to achieve the most positive results. Using Influentials and mass media to diffuse new ideas had a positive impact on proximal determinants of family planning use, particularly in raising self-efficacy and increasing couple communication about family planning. Additionally, parts of the TJ intervention decreased the unmet need of family planning, which is one of the largest priorities of USAID family planning programs. Despite men's lack of change for gender roles and attitudes, our results still justify the significance of addressing changing social norms about family planning. This was evident in the changes witnessed for couple communications, one of the largest predictors and determinants of family planning use. Future research involving family planning interventions must continue to emphasize the significance of men's involvement and addressing social norms.

Figure 4.1. The Social Network Diffusion Model (Package of TJ Social Network Interventions)



Figure 4.2. Margins plot of adjusted predictions of time period interacting with treatment condition for women (a) current modern method use, (b) intentions to use modern method, (3) actual need met, and (4) perceived need met.



Figure 4.3. Margins plot of adjusted predictions of time period interacting with treatment condition for men (a) current modern method use, (b) intentions to use modern method, (3) actual need met, and (4) perceived need met.



Characteristics	Baseline (N=1,043)			Endline (N=1,046)		
	Control	Treat		Control	Treat	
	(N=524)	(N=519)	P-value	(N=523)	(N=523)	P-value
Socio-						
demographic			0.126	135 (25.81)	127 (24.28)	
Age (years; %)	126 (24.05)	113 (21.77)		249 (47.61)	244 (46.65)	
18-24	266 (50.76)	246 (47.40)		139 (26.58)	152 (29.06)	
25-34	132 (25.19)	160 (30.83)				0.009**
35 and older			0.134	379 (72.47)	340 (65.01)	
Education	329 (62.79)	347 (66.86)		103 (19.69)	145 (27.72)	
None	134 (25.57)	130 (25.05)		41 (7.84)	38 (7.27)	
Primary	61 (11.64)	42 (8.09)				<0.001***
Secondary or						
more			<0.001***	407 (77.82)	475 (90.82)	
Religion	356 (67.94)	465 (89.60)		89 (17.02)	32 (6.12)	
Christian	132 (25.19)	30 (5.78)		3 (0.57)	9 (1.72)	
Traditional	10 (1.91)	21 (4.05)		24 (4.59)	7 (1.34)	
Muslim	26 (4.96)	3 (0.58)				<0.001***
None			<0.001***	30 (5.75)	2 (0.38)	
Ethnicity	34 (6.54)	4 (0.77)		3 (0.57)	7 (1.34)	
Adja	10 (1.92)	14 (2.071)		489 (93.68)	513 (98.28)	
Yoruba	476 (91.54)	499 (96.52)				0.320
Fon or other			0.164	19 (3.63)	36 (6.88)	
Number of						
living children	34 (6.49)	20 (3.85)		79 (15.11)	78 (14.91)	
None	75 (14.31)	60 (11.56)		98 (18.74)	91 (17.40)	
1	113 (21.56)	103 (19.85)		106 (20.27)	107 (20.46)	
2	88 (16.79)	103 (19.85)		94 (17.97)	93 (17.78)	
3	89 (16.98)	101 (19.56)		127 (24.28)	118 (22.56)	
4	125 (23.85)	132 (25.43)				0.020*
5 or more			<0.001***	425 (81.26)	394 (75.33)	
Cowives	371 (70.80)	314 (60.50)		98 (18.74)	129 (24.67)	
No	153 (29.20)	205 (39.50)		135 (25.81)	127 (24.28)	
Yes			0.126	249 (47.61)	244 (46.65)	

Table	4.1a.	Sample	characteristics	(women)	).
				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

Note: \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001. Data source: TJ Survey Data.
TADIC I, TAI, & COMPATIBOLI CO DELLICEC DID (WOMCH ONLY	Table	4.1a1.	%	Comparison	to	Beninese	DHS	(women	only	7)
---	-------	--------	---	------------	----	----------	-----	--------	------	----

Characteristics	Control (Atlantique), 37.09%	Treatment (Ouémé), 62.91%
Socio-demographic		
Age (years; %)		
18-24	8.14	7.13
25-34	39.70	39.77
35 and older	52.16	53.09
Education		
None	74.44	80.30
Primary	17.54	14.32
Secondary or more	8.02	5.39
Religion		
Christian	71.68	61.75
Traditional	20.76	28.98
Muslim	3.99	5.87
None	3.56	3.41
Ethnicity		
Adja	8.17	39.99
Yoruba	0.59	0.20
Fon or other	94.24	59.82
Number of living children		
None	0.29	0.24
1	5.46	4.89
2	13.56	10.17
3	17.63	16.16
4	19.47	19.57
5 or more	43.58	48.97
Cowives		
No	57.37	53.11
Yes	52.63	46.86

Source: Beninese DHS, 2012 Sample of women who are 18 and older only in Atlantique and Ouémé

Characteristics	Bas	seline (N=1,	,030)	En	dline (N=1,	045)
	Control	Treat		Control	Treat	
	(N=525)	(N=505)	P-value	(N=523)	(N=522)	P-value
Socio-						
demographic						
Age (years; %)			0.034*			0.003**
	29	12		19	3	
18-24	(5.52)	(2.38)		(3.62)	(0.59)	
05.04	181	185		9	11	
25-34	(34.48)	(36.63)		(1./1)	(2.18)	
25 and older	315	308		497	491	
Education	(00.00)	(00.99)	~0 001***	(94.07)	(97.23)	<0 001***
Education	222	120	<0.001	207	151	<0.001
None	(42 29)	(27 52)		(58 70)	(28 93)	
NONE	186	219		150	220	
Primary	(35 43)	(43 37)		(28,68)	(42 15)	
Secondary or	117	147		66	151	
more	(22.29)	(29.11)		(12.62)	(28.93)	
Religion			0.115	( · · · /	( - · · · · /	<0.001***
	191	275		216	291	
Christian	(50.66)	(57.89)		(52.43)	(59.39)	
	144	164		135	167	
Traditional	(38.20)	(34.53)		(32.77)	(34.08)	
	13	13		51	12	
Muslim	(3.45)	(2.74)		(12.38)	(2.45)	
	29	23		10	20	
None	(7.69)	(4.84)		(2.43)	(4.08)	
Ethnicity			0.003**			<0.001***
	19			30		
Adja	(3.62)	3 (0.59)		(5.74)	4 (0.77)	
	0 (1 71)				12	
Ioruba	9 (1.71)	(2.18)		4 (0.76)	(2.30)	
For or other	491	491 (07 22)		489	(06 02)	
Number of	()4.07)	()1.23)		(53.50)	()0.))	
living children			0.002**			0.090
11VIIIg onification	33	12	0.002	19	36	0.050
None	(6.29)	(2.38)		(3.63)	(6.91)	
	75	48		57	66	
1	(14.29)	(9.50)		(10.90)	(12.67)	
	80	77		83	80	
2	(15.24)	(15.25)		(15.87)	(15.36)	
	78	78		85	92	
3	(14.86)	(15.45)		(16.25)	(17.66)	
	72	68		71	74	
4	(13.71)	(13.47)		(13.58)	(14.20)	
_	187	222		208	173	
5 or more	(35.62)	(43.96)		(39.77)	(33.21)	
Cowives	201	200	<0.001***	450	202	<0.001***
Ne	394	308		450	393	
NO	(/5.05)	(60.99)		(80.04)	(75.29)	
Vec	131 (24 QE)	(30 01)		(13 06)	129 (24 71)	
162	(24.90)	(39.01)		(13.90)	(ムゴ・/エ)	1

Table 4.1b. Sample characteristics (men).

Note: \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001. Data source: TJ Survey Data.

IndicatorsBaselineEndline%ChangeBaselineEndline%Self-efficacyEndlineChangeBaselineEndlineChangeChangeConfidenceImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyConfidenceImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyConfidenceImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyConfidenceImage: Self-efficacyImage: Self-efficacyImag	<0.001***
IndicatorsBaselineEndlineChangeBaselineEndlineChangeSelf-efficacy </td <td>&lt;0.001***</td>	<0.001***
Self efficacyImage: ConfidenceConfidenceImage: Confidencethat I couldImage: Confidenceuse a modernImage: ConfidencemethodImage: ConfidenceConfidence IImage: Confidencecould useImage: Confidencemodern methodImage: ConfidenceImage: ConfidenceImage	<0.001***
that I could use a modern method correctly all the time to delay or avoid 325 370 329 476 pregnancy (62.02) (70.75) 8.73 (63.39) (91.01) 27.62 18.89 <0 Confidence I could use modern method	<0.001***
time time to       325       370       329       476         gregnancy       (62.02)       (70.75)       8.73       (63.39)       (91.01)       27.62       18.89       <0	<0.001***
Confidence I       could use       modern method	0.042*
could use modern method	0.042*
correctly all the time to delay/avoid, even if bushard 274 182 251 208	0.042*
disagrees $(52.29)$ $(34.99)$ $-17.30$ $(48.36)$ $(39.77)$ $-8.59$ $8.71$	
My family would support my decision to use modern method to delay/avoid289283293385	
pregnancy (55.15) (54.11) -1.04 (56.45) (73.61) 17.16 18.2 <0	<0.001***
would support         my decision to         use a modern         method to         avoid/delay       229         pregnancy       (43.70)         (29.64)       -14.06         (39.50)       (53.15)         13.65       27.71	<0.001***
My entourage would support my decision to use a modern method to delay/avoid         294         270         378           pregnancy.         (62.40)         (56.41)         -5.99         (52.02)         (72.28)         20.26         26.25         <(	<0.001***
Access	
1 have the       1 have the       1 have the       1 have the         info to make       1 have the       1 have the       1 have the         decisions       1 have the       1 have the       1 have the         about modern       307       274       345       492         contraception.       (58.59)       (52.39)       -6.20       (66.47)       (94.07)       27.6       33.80       <0	<0.001***
I know where to obtain 274 324 335 481 contraception. (52.29) (61.95) 9.66 (64.55) (91.97) 27.42 17.76 <(	<0.001***
I can reach       (1110)       (1110)       (1110)         this place       (1110)       (1110)       (1110)         with too much       273       277       295       461         difficulty.       (52.10)       (52.96)       0.85       (56.84)       (88.15)       31.31       30.45       <0	<0.001***
If I wanted         to obtain, I       If I wanted         have the means       266       230       291       438       If I wanted       If I wanted         to purchase.       (50.76)       (43.98)       -6.78       (56.07)       (83.75)       27.68       34.46       <0	<0.001***
Couple communications	
Husband definitely approves of FP 124 94 92 163 use (23.66) (17.97) -5.69 (17.73) (31.17) 13.44 19.13 <0	~0 001***
You know how         161         152         168         319           many children         (30.73)         (29.06)         -1.67         (32.37)         (60.99)         28.62         30.29         <0	~U.UUL^^^

### Table 4.2a. Indicators of family planning use, women

you to have.	husband wants								
You are comfortable talking with your partner       318       288       245       332         about FP use.       (60.69)       (55.07)       -5.62       (47.21)       (63.48)       16.27       21.89       <0.001***	you to have.								
comfortable       alking with       288       245       332         about FP use.       (60.69)       (55.07)       -5.62       (47.21)       (63.48)       16.27       21.89       <0.001***	You are								
talking with your partner       318       288       245       332       332         about FP use.       (60.69)       (55.07)       -5.62       (47.21)       (63.48)       16.27       21.89       <0.001***	comfortable								
your partner       318       288       245       332       332         about FP use.       (60.69)       (55.07)       -5.62       (47.21)       (63.48)       16.27       21.89       <0.001***	talking with	21.0			0.4 5	220			
You have       (80.69)       (35.07)       -5.62       (47.21)       (63.48)       16.27       21.89       (0.001***         You have       discussed your       opinion of       -22.65       238       384       -27.56       50.21       <0.001***	your partner	318	288 (FE 07)	E 60	245 (47 01)	332	16 07	21 00	<0 001***
four have       discussed your         opinion of         having         children with       281         162       238         your husband.       (53.63)         (53.63)       (30.98)         -22.65       (45.86)         (73.42)       27.56         50.21       <0.001***	ADOUL FP use.	(60.69)	(55.07)	-5.62	(4/.21)	(03.48)	10.27	21.89	<0.001***
abscussed your       opinion of         having       children with       281       162       238       384         your husband.       (53.63)       (30.98)       -22.65       (45.86)       (73.42)       27.56       50.21       <0.001***	diaguaged your								
opinion of having children with your husband.       281       162       238       384         your husband.       (53.63)       (30.98)       -22.65       (45.86)       (73.42)       27.56       50.21       <0.001***	opinion of								
International children with growth with children with growthusband.       281       162       238       384       27.56       50.21       <0.001***	having								
your husband.       (53.63)       (30.98)       -22.65       (45.86)       (73.42)       27.56       50.21       <0.001***	children with	281	162		238	384			
In the last 12 months, you discussed your opinion about having children with 238 111 143 262 your husband, (45.42) (21.22) -24.20 (27.55) (50.10) 22.55 46.75 <0.001*** In the last 12 months, you discussed with	your husband.	(53,63)	(30,98)	-22.65	(45.86)	(73.42)	27.56	50.21	<0.001***
12 months, you discussed your opinion about having children with 238 111 143 262 your husband, (45.42) (21.22) -24.20 (27.55) (50.10) 22.55 46.75 <0.001*** In the last 12 months, you discussed with	In the last	(,	(00000)		( == = = = ;	(,			
discussed your opinion about having children with 238 111 143 262 your husband, (45.42) (21.22) -24.20 (27.55) (50.10) 22.55 46.75 <0.001*** In the last 12 months, you discussed with	12 months, you								
opinion about having children with       238       111       143       262         your husband,       (45.42)       (21.22)       -24.20       (27.55)       (50.10)       22.55       46.75       <0.001***	discussed your								
having children with       238       111       143       262       46.75       <0.001***         your husband,       (45.42)       (21.22)       -24.20       (27.55)       (50.10)       22.55       46.75       <0.001***	opinion about								
children with your husband,       238       111       143       262	having								
your husband, (45.42) (21.22) -24.20 (27.55) (50.10) 22.55 46.75 <0.001*** In the last 12 months, you discussed with	children with	238	111		143	262			
In the last 12 months, you discussed with	your husband,	(45.42)	(21.22)	-24.20	(27.55)	(50.10)	22.55	46.75	<0.001***
12 months, you discussed with	In the last								
discussed with	12 months, you								
	discussed with								
your husband	your husband								
which modern	which modern								
method you	method you								
Want to use to	want to use to								
delay of avoid	delay or avoid								
	pregnancy, if	1.01	69		0.2	266			
you walled to 121 00 03 200 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	you wanted to	(23 09)	(13,00)	_10_09	(15 99)	(50.86)	34 87	44 96	~0 001***
The last (23.07) (13.00) 10.07 (13.77) (30.00) 34.07 44.70 (0.001	In the last	(23.05)	(13.00)	10.05	(13.99)	(30.00)	54.07	11.00	<0.001
12 months you	12 months you								
discussed with	discussed with								
your husband	vour husband								
how you would	how you would								
obtain a	obtain a								
modern method	modern method								
to delay or	to delay or								
avoid	avoid								
pregnancy, if	pregnancy, if								
you wanted to	you wanted to								
use one	use one								
(payment,	(payment,	110	6.0						
where to get 118 60 83 249	where to get	118	60	11 05	83	249	21 60	40 67	.0 001+++
1C, etc.). (22.52) (11.47) -11.05 (15.99) (47.61) 31.62 42.67 (0.001^^^	lt, etc).	(22.52)	(11.47)	-11.05	(15.99)	(4/.61)	31.62	42.67	<0.001^^^
ALLILUES	altitudes								
about FF and	gender norms								
gender infinis	It is good								
to have many	to have many								
children to	children to								
provide for	provide for								
you in the 102 103 167 151	you in the	102	103		167	151			
future. (19.47) (19.69) 0.27 (32.18) (28.87) -3.31 -3.53 0.41	future.	(19.47)	(19.69)	0.27	(32.18)	(28.87)	-3.31	-3.53	0.41
Women who	Women who								
use FP have	use FP have								
multiple	multiple								
sexual 120 165 53 97	sexual	120	165		53	97			
partners. (22.90) (31.55) 8.65 (10.21) (18.55) 8.34 -0.31 0.27	partners.	(22.90)	(31.55)	8.65	(10.21)	(18.55)	8.34	-0.31	0.27
Men whose	Men whose								
wives use	wives use								
tamily	family	101	1.01		4.5				
$\begin{bmatrix} p_{1anning 1ack} & 121 & 121 & 46 & 78 \\ p_{2anning 1ack} & (22,00) & (22,14) & 0.05 & (0,06) & (14,01) & 0.05 & 0.001 \\ \end{bmatrix}$	planning lack	(22,00)		0.05	46	(14,01)	6 05	C 00	0 00+
auchoricy. (23.09) (23.14) 0.05 (8.86) (14.91) 6.05 6.00 0.02*	authority.	(23.09)	(23.14)	0.05	(8.86)	(14.91)	b.U5	6.00	0.02*
It IS ghameful to be	IT IS								
	aggodiated								
with a woman 86 64 39 50	with a woman	86	64		39	50			
who is known (16.41) (12.24) -4.17 (7.51) (9.56) 2.05 6.22 0.03*	who is known	(16.41)	(12.24)	-4.17	(7.51)	(9.56)	2.05	6.22	0.03*

to use FP.								
In this								
village, it is								
acceptable to								
discuss FP in	151	186		91	232			
public.	(28.82)	(35.56)	6.74	(17.53)	(44.36)	26.83	20.09	<0.001***
In the home,								
a man must								
have the final								
word in	455	465		100	0.01			
decision-	455	423	F 05	480	291	26.05	20.00	10 001+++
making.	(86.83)	(80.88)	-5.95	(92.49)	(55.64)	-30.85	-30.90	<0.001***
A woman must	4 4 1	410		1 <b>7 F</b>	245			
aiways opey	441 (04 16)	41U (70 20)	- 5 77	4/5 (01 E0)	345	_ 2 =	_10 70	~0 001+++
Mon who have	(04.10)	(/0.39)	-5.//	(91.54)	(18.00)	-43.33	-19./0	~U.UUL^^^
many more								
children are								
more respected								
than those who	239	237		215	281			
have few	(45.61)	(45.32)	0.29	(41.43)	(58.73)	-17.30	-17.59	0.004**
It's a	, ,	,,		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	, , - ,			
woman's								
responsibility								
to bring up								
the topic of								
family								
planning for								
discussion								
with her	35	62		99	89			
husband.	(6.68)	(11.85)	-5.17	(19.08)	(17.02)	-2.06	3.11	0.005**
If a couple								
does not want								
to get								
pregnant and								
the wife is								
not using FP,								
her husband	327	309		310	226			
should do so.	(62.40)	(59.08)	-3.32	(59.73)	(43.21)	-16.52	-13.20	<0.001***
Social								
alfiusion								
In the past								
s monuns, you								
or family								
members about								
their								
experiences								
with family	93	46		74	243			
planning.	(17.75)	(8.80)	-8.95	(14.26)	(46.46)	32.20	41.95	<0.001***
In the past	(2/1/0/	(0.00)	0.25	(11.20)	(10.10)	32.20		
3 months, you								
shared								
knowledge or								
positive								
experiences								
with family								
planning with								
family or	61	48		86	223			
friends.	(11.64)	(9.18)	-2.46	(16.57)	(42.64)	26.08	28.53	<0.001***
In the past								
3 months, you								
corrected								
someone if you								
heard someone								
saying								
something								
incorrect or	25	22		22	1.40			
untrue about	36	39	0 50	39	143	10 64	10.05	.0.001++-
tamı⊥y	(6.87)	(7.46)	0.59	(7.51)	(27.15)	19.64	19.05	<0.001***

planning.								
Intention to								
use FP in the	271	277		279	339			
future	(51.72)	(52.96)	1.24	(53.76)	(64.82)	11.06	9.82	0.02*
Currently	102	135		164	243			
using method	(28.33)	(35.59)	7.26	(45.81)	(65.85)	20.04	12.78	0.18
Would like to								
become								
pregnant								
within next	80	87		66	44			
year	(15.27)	(16.63)	1.36	(12.72)	(8.41)	-4.31	-5.67	0.03*
Actual met	58	40		122	212			
need for FP	(11.07)	(7.65)	-3.42	(23.51)	(40.54)	17.03	20.45	<0.001***
Perceived met	42	93		44	36			
need	(8.02)	(17.78)	9.76	(8.48)	(6.88)	-1.6	-11.36	<0.001***

Note: P-value corresponds to the comparison of changes between control and intervention groups. We calculated difference in changes by subtracting change in the intervention to changes in the control groups. \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001. Data source: TJ Survey Data.

	Control (N=1,048)			Interve	ntion (N=1	Difference in Changes	P-value	
-			olo			olo		
Indicators	Baseline	Endline	Change	Baseline	Endline	Change		
Self-efficacy								
Confidence that I could use a modern method correctly all								
delay or avoid pregnancy	327 (62.29)	395 (75.53)	13.24	292 (57.82)	425 (81.42)	23.60	10.36	0.007**
Confidence I could use modern method correctly all the time to delay/avoid, even if wife	326	369		2765	373			
disagrees	(62.10)	(70.55)	8.45	(54.65)	(71.46)	16.81	8.36	0.06
My family would support my decision to use modern method to delay(avoid	353	265		224	311			
preqnancy	(67.24)	(50.67)	-16.57	(44.36)	(59.58)	15.22	31.79	<0.001***
My in-laws would support my decision to use a modern method to avoid/delay	325	216	20.00	201	286	14.00	25.50	.0.0011111
pregnancy Mu ontourage	(61.90)	(41.30)	-20.60	(39.80)	(54.79)	14.99	35.59	<0.001***
my encourage would support my decision to use a modern method to delay/avoid pregnancy.	351 (66.86)	215 (41.11)	-25.75	222 (43.96)	315 (60.34)	16.38	42.13	<0.001***
Access I have the								
info to make decisions about modern contraception.	296 (56.38)	217 (41.49)	-14.89	245 (48.51)	397 (76.05)	27.54	42.43	<0.001***
I know where to obtain	320	263		3156	442			
contraception.	(60.95)	(50.29)	-10.66	(62.38)	(84.67)	22.29	32.95	<0.001***
this place with too much difficulty.	313 (59.62)	192 (36.71)	-22.91	274 (54.26)	423 (81.03)	26.77	49.68	<0.001***
If I wanted to obtain, I have the means to purchase.	312 (59.43)	180 (34.42)	-25.01	263 (52.08)	3910 (74.71)	22.63	47.64	<0.001***
Couple								
communications You believe your wife definitely approves of FP	55	137		111	149			
use.	(10.48)	(26.20)	15.72	(21.98)	(28.54)	6.56	-9.16	0.001**
You know how	81	271		198	226			0.000
many children	(15.43)	(51.82)	36.39	(39.21)	(43.30)	4.09	-32.30	<0.001***

### Table 4.2b. Indicators of family planning use, men

your wife								
wants to have.								
You are								
comfortable								
vour wife	307	318		228	338			
about FP use.	(58.48)	(60.80)	2.32	(45.15)	(64.75)	19.60	17.28	<0.001***
In the last	(00000)	( ,		( ;	( • • • • • • • •			
12 months, you								
discussed your								
opinion about								
having								
children with	114	311		189	283			
your wife.	(21.71)	(59.46)	37.75	(37.43)	(54.21)	16.78	-20.97	<0.001***
In the last								
12 months, you								
wife which								
modern method								
you want to								
use to delay								
or avoid								
pregnancy, if								
you wanted to	83	200		135	228			
use one.	(15.81)	(38.24)	22.43	(26.73)	(43.68)	16.95	-5.48	0.029*
In the last								
12 months, you								
discussed with								
your wile now								
obtain a								
modern method								
to delay or								
avoid								
pregnancy, if								
you wanted to								
use one								
(payment,		110		115				
where to get	(14 49)	113	7 1 2	115 (22 77)	208	16 09	9 0E	0 1 2 2
IL, ELC).	(14.40)	(21.01)	7.15	(22.77)	(39.05)	10.00	0.95	0.133
about FP and								
gender norms								
It is good								
to have many								
children to								
provide for								
you in the	113	177		163	193			
future.	(21.52)	(33.84)	12.32	(32.28)	(36.97)	4.69	-7.63	0.031*
Women who								
use FP nave								
gevual	151	304		190	187			
partners.	(28,76)	(58.13)	29.37	(37,62)	(35,82)	-1.80	-31.17	<0.001***
Men whose	(/	(000000)		(0.00)	( == ; = ;			
wives use								
family								
planning lack	119	340		203	189			
authority.	(22.67)	(65.01)	42.34	(40.20)	(36.21)	-3.99	-46.33	<0.001***
It is								
shameful to be								
associated								
who is known	45	80		55	50			
to use FP		(15 68)	7,11	(10.89)	(11 11)	0.22	-6 89	0.018*
In this	(3.37)	(13.00)	· • ± ±	(±0,02)	( + + + + + /	V.44	0.09	0.010
village, it is								
acceptable to								
discuss FP in	400	149		175	420			
public.	(76.19)	(28.49)	-47.70	(34.65)	(80.46)	45.81	93.51	<0.001***

In the home,								
a man must								
have the final								
word in				105				
decision-	448	241	20.05	426	378	11 05	07 00	0 001+++
making.	(85.33)	(46.08)	-39.25	(84.36)	(72.41)	-11.95	27.30	<0.001***
A woman must	400	220		270	120			
always obey	480	(12 09)	47 45	370	430	0 11		<0 001***
Mon who hours	(91.43)	(43.90)	-47.45	(13.27)	(02.30)	9.11	50.50	<0.001
many more								
children are								
more respected								
than those who	254	35		73	125			
have few	(43.38)	(6.69)	-36.69	(14.46)	(23.95)	9.49	46.18	<0.001***
It's a								
woman's								
responsibility								
to bring up								
the topic of								
family								
planning for								
discussion	63			100	1.65			
with her	6L (11 CO)	44	2 21	129	167	C 45	0.66	0 007++
nusband.	(11.62)	(8.41)	-3.21	(25.54)	(31.99)	6.45	9.66	0.00/^^
doog not wont								
to get								
pregnant and								
the wife is								
not using FP,								
her husband	274	114		128	221			
should do so.	(52.19)	(21.80)	-30.39	(25.35)	(42.34)	16.99	47.38	<0.001***
Social								
diffusion								
In the past								
3 months, you								
asked friends								
or family								
members about								
their .								
experiences	1 1	0.5		60	170			
with family	(2,10)	95	16.06	08 (12 47)	1/U (22 57)	10 10	2 04	0 001**
In the past	(2.10)	(10.10)	10.00	(13.17)	(32.37)	19.10	3.01	0.001
3 months, you								
shared								
knowledge or								
positive								
experiences								
with family								
planning with								
family or	17	77		79	172			
friends.	(3.24)	(14.72)	11.48	(15.64)	(32.95)	17.31	5.83	0.035*
In the past								
3 months, you								
corrected								
board gomoono								
saving								
something								
incorrect or								
untrue about								
family	19	89		38	62			
planning.	(3.62)	(17.02)	13.40	(7.52)	(11.88)	4.36	-9.04	<0.001***
Intention to								
use FP in the	254	298		188	253			
future	(43.38)	(56.98)	13.60	(37.23)	(48.47)	11.24	-2.36	0.516
Currently	131	201		199	223			
using method	(37.86)	(58.77)	20.91	(57.85)	(59.47)	1.62	-19.29	<0.001***

Would like to								
become								
pregnant								
within next	99	72		87	54			
year	(18.86)	(13.77)	-5.09	(17.23)	(10.34)	-6.89	-1.80	0.393
Actual met	81	109		92	196			
need for FP	(15.43)	(20.84)	5.41	(18.22)	(37.55)	19.33	13.92	<0.004**
Perceived met	58	86		109	17			
need	(11.05)	(16.44)	-5.39	(21.58)	(3.26)	-18.32	-12.93	<0.001***

Note: P-value corresponds to the comparison of changes between control and intervention groups. We calculated difference in changes by subtracting change in the intervention to changes in the control groups. P<0.05, P<0.01, P<0.01. Data source: TJ Survey Data.

	aOR	р	aOR	р	aOR	р	aOR	р
Time								
Baseline	1.00	Ref	1.000	Ref	1.00	Ref	1.000	Ref
Endline	0.737	0.23	1.337	0.095	0.731	0.229	2.651	<0.001***
Exposure								
Control	1.00	Ref	1.000	Ref	1.00	Ref	1.000	Ref
Treatment	2.949	<0.001***	1.592	0.009**	2.491	<0.001***	1.186	0.493
Difference-								
in-								
difference								
estimator	1.471	0.218	0.389	<0.001***	1.629	0.126	0.231	<0.001***
Marginal								
effects of								
time over								
treatment								
condition	diff	р	diff	р	diff	р	diff	р
	-				-			
Control	0.021	0.228	0.045	0.094	0.021	0.227	0.098	<0.001***
			-				-	
Treatment	0.012	0.682	0.096	<0.001***	0.026	0.380	0.034	0.088
Difference	2.989	<0.001***	1.592	0.009**	2.491	<0.001***	1.186	0.493

Table 4.3a. Adjusted Odds Ratios of (1) current modern method family planning use, (2) intention to use modern family planning, (3) actual need met, and (4) perceived need met for women, N=2,081, and marginal effects.

Note: \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001. Data source: TJ Survey Data.

Table 4.3b. Adjusted Odds Ratios of (1) current modern method family planning use, (2) intention to use modern family planning, (3) actual need met, and (4) perceived need met for men, N=1,753, and marginal effects.

	aOR	р	aOR	р	aOR	р	aOR	р
Time								
Baseline	1.00	Ref	1.000	Ref	1.00	Ref	1.000	Ref
Endline	1.656	0.057	1.278	0.314	2.2	0.004**	2.429	0.004**
Exposure								
Control	1.00	Ref	1.000	Ref	1.00	Ref	1.000	Ref
Treatment	1.518	0.063	0.555	0.005**	1.825	0.011*	3.179	<0.001***
Difference-								
in-								
difference								
estimator	1.186	0.598	0.377	0.002**	0.958	0.898	0.054	<0.001***
Marginal								
effects of								
time over								
treatment								
condition	diff	р	diff	р	diff	р	diff	р
Control	0.066	0.055	0.040	0.314	0.096	0.004**	0.088	0.004**
			-				-	
Treatment	0.106	<0.001	0.100	<0.001***	0.113	<0.001***	0.171	<0.001***
Difference	1.518	0.063	0.555	0.005**	1.824	0.011*	3.179	<0.001***

Note: \*P<0.05, \*\*P<0.01, \*\*\*P<0.001. Data source: TJ Survey Data.

### Chapter 5: Conclusion

The purpose of this research was to examine the determinants of unintended pregnancy and the use of family planning services in the U.S. and West Africa. Despite the vastly different political and economic conditions in these divergent context, many women residing in these places are unable to fully control their reproductive lives. West Africa suffers from some of the world's highest infant and maternal mortality rates, which are disproportionately concentrated in preventable unintended pregnancies. The United States is the wealthiest nation in the world yet nearly 50% of pregnancies are unintended.

This dissertation contributes to the literature about unintended pregnancy and modern family planning use in several different ways. Particularly:

- (1) I identified specific socioeconomic and intrapersonal factors that contribute to racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy in the United States. Previous research and analysis had focused on finding the disparity only and discussed other factors associated with unintended pregnancy such as education level or marital status. My research provides new evidence on what differences in these factors drive racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy.
- (2) I identified a relationship between health literacy and family planning use in Senegal.I also identified which indicators of health literacy that may be most useful in future modern family planning interventions.
- (3) I determined how a social network intervention influenced a population's contraceptive prevalence rate and its unmet need rate for modern contraception. I also

described a modern family planning use intervention that included men in family planning dialogue.

### Summary of Research Findings

Each of the chapters of this dissertation offered some expected and unexpected results. Racial and ethnic minorities do experience greater odds of unintended pregnancy compared to white women in the United States. However, after adjusting for factors across levels of the Social Ecological Model (SEM), race/ethnicity no longer predicts unintended pregnancy. For example, a woman who is on Medicaid or a woman who has not completed a college education is more likely to experience an unintended pregnancy, and ethnic and racial minority women are more likely to be Medicaid recipients or more likely to not yet have completed a college education. Our results contribute to the literature by using a methodological approach (SEM) to understand the underlying factors of racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancy. Consistent with the SEM, the results confirm that that different levels (intrapersonal, interpersonal, institutional, community, and public policy) contribute to racial and ethnic disparities in unintended pregnancies.

In researching family planning use in Senegal, I had expected that reading about family planning use would be indicative of its increased utilization. However, this turned out not to be a strong predictor, even among women who could read a complete sentence. Instead, the results confirmed that other mass media outlets, mostly television, were more persuasive at encouraging family planning use. Our research contributes to the literature of health literacy and is to our knowledge only the second to address health literacy research using the Demographic and Health Surveys (DHS). Furthermore, our research is the first to address health literacy and its relationship with modern family planning use.

A similar result appeared in the Beninese intervention. Our study evaluated a program in Benin using quasi-experimental methods. We found that men did not respond as strongly to social diffusion messages spread by speaking with other community members. However, radio broadcasts focused on family planning were more persuasive at increasing family planning use. These findings suggest that audio and visual programs can encourage health behaviors in West Africa. Our research adds to the growing body of social network diffusion research that considers how relationships and message diffusion contribute to family planning uptake. Furthermore, it also adds to the limited research where men participate in family planning interventions. By including men in the intervention program, the intervention also encouraged more women to discuss family planning and reproductive health needs with their husbands.

### A Synthesis of Evidence Across Studies

The common themes are such that women of reproductive age, no matter what a nation's gross domestic product is, do not always wish to become pregnant. The difference among the chapters were that Chapter 2 focused on unintended pregnancy among racial and ethnic minorities, Chapter 3 focused on modern family planning use only, and Chapter 4 study addressed the unmet needs for modern family planning. The locations of each of the study were different. However, researching unintended pregnancy first then made me want to go to one of the causes of this public health outcome. The cause being that not using modern family planning could lead to unintended pregnancy. Researching Senegal's contraceptive prevalence rates then lead me to research determinants of non-use, which was a reason I addressed health literacy in Chapter 3. Since my third chapter used data from the DHS, I noticed one short-coming of the DHS was that there is not a question that asks women, "Do you want to become pregnancy in the next year?" There is a variable that asks about unmet need, however, it is much clearer to

determine what a nation's unmet need rates are when asking outright whether a woman wants to become pregnancy in the next year. If we know someone does not want to become pregnant in the next year and is not using contraception, then unmet need for contraception exists. This information was available in the data for Chapter 4. The limitations of Chapter 3 lead me to my desire to address unmet need in Chapter 4, which was possible for me to answer because of the structure of the questionnaires.

#### Policy Implications within the United States

Since 2014, in the United States, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) has required that plans must cover FDA-approved contraceptive methods and counseling without cost sharing ("Birth control benefits," 2013). Chapter 2 found that disparate levels of unintended pregnancy across racial and ethnic lines in the US are due to differences of education and insurance type, suggesting that policies such as the ACA contraception mandate might reduce such disparities. However, questions have arisen as to how the Trump Administration will modify, reduce, or eliminate contraception coverage under the ACA. What we can expect is that under such federal changes, including requirements for contraception without cost sharing, will now largely be at each state's discretion (Sobel, Salganicoff, & Rosenzweig, 2017).

Given the enormous health and economic consequences of mistimed and unwanted child bearing, allowing a woman to choose when or if she becomes pregnant is should be treated as basic human right. By having greater access to family planning services, more families have been able to invest in their socioeconomic wellbeing. Delaying childbirth until it is intended enables education and work experience, and leads to increased lifetime earnings (Bailey, 2013). Furthermore, family planning in the United States has managed to delay marriage and reduce divorce, which would reduce spending of divorce proceedings, and maintain intact families,

which also increase household income (Christensen, 2012; Goldin & Katz, 2002; Rotz, 2011). Through US supported family planning programs in 2010 alone, family planning visits averted approximately 2,200,000 unintended pregnancies. The averted cases included women suffering from sexually transmitted infections, complicated births and pregnancies, and miscarriages. The estimated net public savings attributed to such services were approximately \$13.6 billion (Frost, Sonfield, Zolna, & Finer, 2014). The costs and hardships associated with unintended pregnancy are not equally distributed, but often fall hardest on the most vulnerable populations. Reducing access to family planning may likely accelerate the intergenerational transmission of inequality.

# <u>Policy Implications in West Africa: The United Nations' Millennium Development and</u> Sustainable Development Goals

The results of Chapters 3 and 4 have global economic and health policy implications in addition to further research implications. International development and health have also addressed the need to include family planning as a health, economic, and human rights priority (Fabic et al., 2015; "SDGs & Topics," 2015, United Nations, 2015, World Health Organization, 2014). The actions of the current administration do not affect only the United States. On his fourth day in office, President Trump signed an executive order known as the Mexico City Policy or the Global Gag Rule. The policy imposes that United States family planning funds may not support foreign non-governmental organizations that provide abortion services, counseling, referrals, or advocate for legalizing abortion in other nations – even when using their own government's funds for such actions (Trump, 2017). The consequence is that the United States will reduce funding for NGO programs that aid also HIV/AIDS prevention, maternal, infant, and child health programs (such as Zika, nursing support, and vaccines), or water and sanitation, unless they abide by the financial ruling (Starrs, 2017).

In 2015, the Millennium Development Goals (MDG) concluded, and the United Nations defined its more ambitions Sustainable Development Goals (SDG). The MDG listed global partnership for development as a goal. Target 8.F stated that new technology, especially information and communications, needed to increase as well ("Millennium Development Goals and Beyond 2015," 2008). The SDG has promoted Goal 17 for Partnership for the Goals ("SDGs & Topics," 2015). Now more than ever, there has been a push for public and private partnerships in family planning (S. Bradley, Eva, Rena, Samarthya-Howard, & Quijada, 2016; "Family Planning Partnerships," 2016; Pandit-Rajani, Sharma, & Muramutsa, 2010). With the existence of mobile health programs and the encouragement of private-public partnerships, there are now more mobile health programs to encourage youth to engage in healthy behaviors.

As technology evolves to include health communication applications, private-public partners may prompt contraception use through smart phones. Such technology measures have become more prevalent, typically for adolescent and young adults who engage in more communication via social media and short messaging services (SMS). Nearly 75% of South African young adults talk to strangers at least once a week through mobile networks and social media, and 68% indicate that they most often talk to family and friends through such methods (Beger, Hoveyda, & Sinha, 2011). African technological organizations have recognized the growth of the youth population and their mobile phone consumption, so they have invested in youth public health communication through mobile telephone technology (S. Bradley et al., 2016). It is likely West Africa will likely follow with similar communication patterns in the near future. Furthermore, the influence of organizations such as the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, the Clinton Global Initiative, and the Obama Foundation – organizations that promote technology and health – will continues to rise in Africa through health and

communication. Future research will need to examine the impact of such communications, available mostly through private-public partnerships, on health behaviors.

The implications at stake for continuing to support family planning go beyond technological outcomes. The global contribution to investing in family planning supply produces worldwide economic gains, which serves Sustainable Development Goal 8: Decent Work and Economic Growth ("SDGs & Topics," 2015). I have already described the financial gain of \$1.47 for each \$1 invested into global family planning programs. Fertility decline produces a temporary boost to economic growth as the proportion of the working age population rises (John Bongaarts & Sinding, 2011). As seen in Senegal and Benin, where parity of 5 or more children is very common, this leads to nearly 50% of the population being children. By controlling fertility, women then have more opportunity to contribute to the work force as opposed to childrearing at all times. The increased proportion of working women then increases the per capita income and investment in health, education, and the economy (Birdsall, Kelley, & Sinding, 2001).

Despite the known benefits of investing in family planning programs globally, the international contributions to family planning have declined. In 1995, the international support was \$723 million in 1995 and \$338 million in 2007 (Moon, 2012). The United States' contributions rapidly increased in the late 2000s and slowly declined after 2010. The total United States funding for family planning and reproductive health, which included contributions to the United Nations Population Fund paid \$425 million in 2006, \$715 million in 2010, and \$608 million in 2016 ("Kaiser Family Foundation," 2017).

To make contraception more affordable and effective for all women, the World Health Organization encourages expanding access to long-acting reversible contraception (LARCs) and sterilization (World Health Organization, 2012). Such devices tend to have higher up-front costs

compared to oral contraceptive pills or condoms but are also more cost effective over time. A reversible device such as an intrauterine device is useful for couples wishing to further space their pregnancies or for adolescent and young women wanting to postpone motherhood by more than two years. Sterilization methods are meant to limit pregnancy for those who do want any or further pregnancies. A method to increase LARC uptake could encourage more private and public partnerships where the private sector can provide more expensive methods at a lower cost while the public sector oversees and monitors utilization. An unintended consequence, however, of such partnerships is that patients may not build trust in the partners overseeing such personal matters and that if patients develop adverse outcomes, they may not have the means or the knowledge for any recourse.

Another more bold method to eliminate the adolescent birth rate within marriage is to eliminate child marriage, which MDG 4 & 5 (Reducing Child Mortality and Improve Maternal Health) addressed and SDG 4 and 5 (Quality Education and Gender Equality) will continue to do ("SDGs & Topics," 2015, "WHO | MDG 5," 2014). Even as of December 2014, one-third of the world's women (700 million living women today) married before age 15 (UNICEF, 2014). The United Nations has urged all nations to uphold laws on child marriage (Resolution adopted by the General Assembly: Child, Early and Forced Marriage, 2014). By enforcing laws banning child marriage, we can also eliminate any expectation that adolescent women should become mothers.

Postponing marriage alone is not sufficient to reduce adolescent pregnancy. Sexual debut remains in the adolescent years (Adjamagbo & Bakass, 2009; Brieger et al., 2001). There would still be a need for contraception for young and unmarried people. Policy should not dictate contraception access based on age, and comprehensive sexual education has proven its efficacy

in numerous nations. To make reproductive health a priority, there needs to be comprehensive knowledge of reproductive health. Educational interventions in schools worldwide must teach comprehensive sexual education so that youth can gain knowledge about reproductive health and effective family planning use. Furthermore, all youth must be encouraged to attend school through young adulthood.

### Future Research

One component that I did not thoroughly research in this dissertation was the role of religion in fertility intentions and behaviors. We did consider what religion respondents identified as in Chapters 2 and 4. However, we did not consider how strong of a role religious identity may have pressured or supported a person's fertility behaviors. There is great diversity regarding the religions of the world, and some religions are more supportive of family planning use than others. There are different branches of Islam and Christianity, and the influence can be at the local-village level or at the global level (Crissman, Adanu, & Harlow, 2012; Hanretta, 2009; Izugbara et al., 2010; Mbacké & Hunwick, 2005; Simelela, 2006; Ujuju et al., 2011). The Roman Catholic Church remains a large obstacle in advancing family planning on ethics of fertility control despite concern for aggregate effects on society or advancing women's and children's rights and health (Greenwell, 2012; Shiffman & Quissell, 2012). The enormous criticism from other Christian religious leaders have not influenced health behavior decisions as much as we expected, since women who attend Christian services have increased use of modern family planning and do not necessarily have negative views of the methods in Mozambique and Ghana (Agadjanian, 2013; Hindin et al., 2014). However, in certain Muslim Sub-Saharan communities such as the Enugu and Katsina states of Nigeria, modern family planning is more likely to be rejected compared to counting days in menstrual cycles (Ujuju et al., 2011). These

Muslim health teachings often conflict with the family planning opinion of Muslim leaders in other regions of the world. In other Islamic parts of the world such as South Asia and the Middle East, there is growing support of family planning, as a means of improving maternal and child health outcomes, and it is not viewed as conflicting with the Qur'an (Mahmood, 2012; Roudi-Fahimi, 2004; Simelela, 2006; Underwood et al., 2013). Future research can examine the relationship between the religious leaders' attitudes of modern family planning use and its use among people in their communities.

Besides the usual messages of graduating from secondary school, messages to youth will also need to include the necessity of technology. We cannot ignore its purpose in health communication, even among illiterate populations. Future research can focus on how effective mobile health interventions through SMS, social media, or video channels may be to influencing family planning use compared to more traditional media such as radio, television, newspapers, and community theaters. Most importantly, the knowledge people can gain regarding family planning use is that people should be aware that options exist for those who do not yet or ever want to bear children.

### <u>Conclusion</u>

What my dissertation confirms is the necessity for women to have knowledge of and access to health services such as family planning counseling, education, and methods so that they may prevent unintended pregnancy. I have yet to incorporate the role of religious identity in fertility intentions and behaviors. I also wish to further investigate the role of husbands and boyfriends in contraception use. Chapter 4 confirmed that including husbands in dialogue assisted in increasing modern family planning use. This is a question I wish to address even in United States fertility research because often men perceive contraception as women's health and not public health. One of my prospective research options is to explore the role of public health professionals regarding modern family planning use in Senegal. Though this is not exclusively a male population, most health care professionals in Senegal are men. Furthermore, I wish to hear the perspective of public health professionals, both in the United States and abroad disclose that family planning must be a public health priority and not only a women's health priority. By including everyone in fertility dialogue worldwide, I anticipate that the United States would want to lead in this public health behavior change.

## Appendices

 Table A.2.1
 Hierarchical logistic models measuring the association between respondent

 characteristics and unintended pregnancy

Table A.2.2 Logistic regression model measuring the association between respondent characteristics and unintended pregnancy and comparing to the logistic regression model where the sample of women younger than 20 years at time of conception is excluded (583 cases removed).

Table A.2.3Distribution of variables by different racial and ethnic groups: NSFG, 2006-2010.

 Table A.3.1
 Comparison of current modern family planning users to non-users by region

Table A.3.1 Results of the structural equation model, direct effects only, region included

Table A.4.1a Endline exposures, women

Table A.4.1b Endline exposures, women, (1) modern FP users, (2) intentions to use modern FP, (3) actual need met, and (4) perceived need met

Table A.4.2a Endline exposures, men

Table A.4.2b Endline exposures, men, (1) modern FP users, (2) intentions to use modern FP,

(3) actual need met, and (4) perceived need met

Glossary

If needed.

## Bibliography

- Abortion in Senegal. (2015, April). Retrieved November 11, 2015, from https://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/FB-Abortion-Senegal.html
- About the NSFG. (2017, January 5). Retrieved April 17, 2017, from https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nsfg/index.htm
- Adjamagbo, A., & Bakass, F. (2009). Sexual debut, social norms, contraceptives practices and EC use: a comparative analysis in Dakar and Rabat. Presented at the International Conference on Family Planning, Kampala, Uganda.
- Agadjanian, V. (2013). Religious denomination, religious involvement, and modern contraceptive use in southern Mozambique. *Studies in Family Planning*, *44*(3), 259–274. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2013.00357.x
- Agence Nationale de la Statistique et de la Démographie (ANSD) and ICF International. (2015). *Enquête Continue du Sénégal Deuxième Phase 2014 : Rapport de synthèse*. Rockville, MD, USA. Retrieved from http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/SR225/SR225.pdf
- Ai, C., & Norton, E. C. (2003). Interaction terms in logit and probit models. *Economics Letters*, 80(1), 123–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-1765(03)00032-6
- Aizenman, N. (2017, January 23). Trump Bans U.S. Funding For Groups That "Promote" Abortion Overseas. Retrieved February 13, 2017, from http://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2017/01/23/511246176/trump-bans-u-sfunding-for-groups-that-promote-abortion-overseas
- Aldoory, L. (2016). The Status of Health Literacy Research in Health Communication and Opportunities for Future Scholarship. *Health Communication*, 0(0), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1080/10410236.2015.1114065
- Alvergne, A., Gurmu, E., Gibson, M. A., & Mace, R. (2011). Social transmission and the spread of modern contraception in rural Ethiopia. *PloS One*, 6(7), e22515. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0022515
- Ashburn, K. A., Lundgren, R., Igras, S., Gado, F. B. C., & Diakité, M. (2016). Projet Tékponon Jikuagou: Addressing Unmet Need for Family Planning. Scale-Up Results: Ouémé. Washington, DC: Institute For Reproductive Health Georgetown University.
- Bailey, M. J. (2013). Fifty Years of Family Planning: New Evidence on the Long-Run Effects of Increasing Access to Contraception. *Brookings Papers on Economic Activity*, 2013, 341– 409. https://doi.org/10.1353/eca.2013.0001
- Bankole, A. (1994). *The role of mass media in family planning promotion in Nigeria*. Calverton, Maryland, USA: Macro International. Retrieved from http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/WP11/WP11.pdf
- Barden-O'Fallon, J. L., & Speizer, I. S. (2010). Indonesian couples' pregnancy ambivalence and contraceptive use. *International Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 36(1), 36–43. https://doi.org/10.1363/ipsrh.36.036.10
- Barot, S. (2015). Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights Are Key to Global Development: The Case for Ramping Up Investment (No. Vol. 18, No. 1). New York, NY, USA: Guttmacher Institute. Retrieved from https://www.guttmacher.org/giteg/default/fileg/article\_fileg/gpr180101 pdf

https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/article\_files/gpr180101.pdf

- Beger, G., Hoveyda, P., & Sinha, A. (2011). *From "What"s your ASLR' to "Do You Wanna Go Private?"* New York, NY: UNICEF. Retrieved from http://www.unicef.org/southafrica/SAF resources mxitstudy.pdf
- Behrman, J. R., Kohler, H.-P., & Watkins, S. C. (2002). Social networks and changes in contraceptive use over time: evidence from a longitudinal study in rural Kenya. *Demography*, *39*(4), 713–738.

Birdsall, N., Kelley, A. C., & Sinding, S. W. (2001). *Population Matters: Demographic Change, Economic Growth, and Poverty in the Developing World*. Oxford University Press.

Birth control benefits. (2013). Retrieved May 10, 2015, from https://www.healthcare.gov/coverage/birth-control-benefits/

Boardman, L. A., Allsworth, J., Phipps, M. G., & Lapane, K. L. (2006). Risk Factors for Unintended Versus Intended Rapid Repeat Pregnancies among Adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 39(4), 597.e1-597.e8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2006.03.017

- Bongaarts, J., & Bruce, J. (1995). The causes of unmet need for contraception and the social content of services. *Studies in Family Planning*, *26*(2), 57–75.
- Bongaarts, J., & Sinding, S. W. (2011). Family Planning as an Economic Investment. *SAIS Review of International Affairs*, *31*(2), 35–44. https://doi.org/10.1353/sais.2011.0020
- Boonstra, H. (2011). Advancing Sexuality Education in Developing Countries: Evidence and Implication (No. Summer 2011, Volume 14, Number 3). New York, NY: Guttmacher Institute. Retrieved from https://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/gpr/14/3/gpr140317.pdf
- Bop, C. (2005). Islam and Women's Sexual Health and Rights in Senegal. *Muslim World Journal of Human Rights*, 2(1). https://doi.org/10.2202/1554-4419.1032
- Bradley, S. E. K., Croft, T. N., Fishel, J. D., & Westoff, C. F. (2012). Revising unmet need for family planning. Calverton, Maryland, USA: ICF International. Retrieved from http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/AS25/AS25.pdf
- Bradley, S., Eva, G., Rena, G., Samarthya-Howard, A., & Quijada, C. (2016, October). Improving Access to Contraception among Youth. Presented at the SHOPS Plus, Arlington, VA. Retrieved from https://www.eventbrite.com/e/improving-access-tocontraception-among-youth-tickets-28059152681?utm\_source=SHOPS+Plus+lists&utm\_campaign=34c21e05dbm4PH+iournal+article+amail+announcement&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_54

m4RH+journal+article+email+announcement&utm\_medium=email&utm\_term=0\_540a2 5da68-34c21e05db-79195557

- Brieger, W. R., Delano, G. E., Lane, C. G., Oladepo, O., & Oyediran, K. A. (2001). West African Youth Initiative: outcome of a reproductive health education program. *The Journal of Adolescent Health: Official Publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*, 29(6), 436–446.
- Brown, S. S., & Eisenberg, L. (1995). Committee on Unintended Pregnancy, Institute of Medicine. The best intentions: Unintended pregnancy and the well-being of children and families. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press.
- Buesseler, H., & Diakité, M. (2013). Premiers résultats de l'évaluation rapide des obstacles au recours à la planification familiale. Washington, DC: Institute For Reproductive Health Georgetown University. Retrieved from http://irh.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/11/TJ Benin Formative Research Report FR.pdf
- Cavallaro, F. L., Duclos, D., Baggaley, R. F., Penn-Kekana, L., Goodman, C., Vahanian, A., ... Lynch, C. A. (2016). Taking stock: protocol for evaluating a family planning supply

chain intervention in Senegal. *Reproductive Health*, *13*, 45. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-016-0163-7

- Chandra-Mouli, V., McCarraher, D. R., Phillips, S. J., Williamson, N. E., & Hainsworth, G. (2014). Contraception for adolescents in low and middle income countries: needs, barriers, and access. *Reproductive Health*, 11, 1. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-4755-11-1
- Chau, K., Seck, A. T., Chandra-Mouli, V., & Svanemyr, J. (2016). Scaling up sexuality education in Senegal: integrating family life education into the national curriculum. *Sex Education*, *16*(5), 503–519. https://doi.org/10.1080/14681811.2015.1123148
- Christensen, F. (2012). The pill and partnerships: the impact of the birth control pill on cohabitation. *Journal of Population Economics*, *25*(1), 29–52. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00148-010-0344-6
- Clarke, K., Sall, M., Mané, B., Diop, N., & Daff, B. M. (2014). Understanding Unintended Pregnancy in Senegal: Country Profile Report (STEP UP Evidence Brief). Population Council. Retrieved from

http://www.popcouncil.org/uploads/pdfs/2014STEPUP\_SenegalCountryProfile.pdf

- Colleran, H., & Mace, R. (2015). Social network- and community-level influences on contraceptive use: evidence from rural Poland. *Proceedings. Biological Sciences*, 282(1807), 20150398. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2015.0398
- Conde-Agudelo, A., Rosas-Bermudez, A., Castaño, F., & Norton, M. H. (2012). Effects of Birth Spacing on Maternal, Perinatal, Infant, and Child Health: A Systematic Review of Causal Mechanisms. *Studies in Family Planning*, *43*(2), 93–114. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2012.00308.x
- Craig, A. D., Dehlendorf, C., Borrero, S., Harper, C. C., & Rocca, C. H. (2014). Exploring young adults' contraceptive knowledge and attitudes: disparities by race/ethnicity and age. *Women's Health Issues: Official Publication of the Jacobs Institute of Women's Health*, 24(3), e281-289. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2014.02.003
- Crissman, H. P., Adanu, R. M., & Harlow, S. D. (2012). Women's sexual empowerment and contraceptive use in Ghana. *Studies in Family Planning*, *43*(3), 201–212.
- Curtis, S. P., & Edwards, A. (1995). HIV in UK prisons: a review of seroprevalence, transmission and patterns of risk. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 6(6), 387–391.
- Dagher, R. K., Hofferth, S. L., & Lee, Y. (2014). Maternal depression, pregnancy intention, and return to paid work after childbirth. *Women's Health Issues: Official Publication of the Jacobs Institute of Women's Health*, 24(3), e297-303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2014.03.002
- Dagher, R., & Shenassa, E. (2012). Prenatal health behaviors and postpartum depression: is there an association? *Archives of Women's Mental Health*, *15*(1), 31–37. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00737-011-0252-0
- Daniel, E. E., Masilamani, R., & Rahman, M. (2008). The effect of community-based reproductive health communication interventions on contraceptive use among young married couples in Bihar, India. *International Family Planning Perspectives*, 34(4), 189– 197. https://doi.org/10.1363/ifpp.34.189.08
- DaVanzo, J., Razzaque, A., Rahman, M., Hale, L., Ahmed, K., Khan, M. A., ... Gausia, K. (2004). The effects of birth spacing on infant and child mortality, pregnancy outcomes, and maternal morbidity and mortality in Matlab, Bangladesh. *Technical Consultation and Review of the Scientific Evidence for Birth Spacing*.

- de Voux, A., Baral, S. D., Bekker, L.-G., Beyrer, C., Phaswana-Mafuya, N., Siegler, A. J., ...
  Stephenson, R. (2016). A social network typology and sexual risk-taking among men
  who have sex with men in Cape Town and Port Elizabeth, South Africa. *Culture, Health*& Sexuality, 18(5), 509–523. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691058.2015.1096419
- DeFranco, E. A., Seske, L. M., Greenberg, J. M., & Muglia, L. J. (2015). Influence of interpregnancy interval on neonatal morbidity. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 212(3), 386.e1-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2014.11.017
- Dehlendorf, C., Park, S. Y., Emeremni, C. A., Comer, D., Vincett, K., & Borrero, S. (2014). Racial/ethnic disparities in contraceptive use: variation by age and women's reproductive experiences. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 210(6), 526.e1-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2014.01.037
- Dewey, A. (2004, December 14). One-Child Policy in China. Retrieved April 7, 2015, from http://2001-2009.state.gov/g/prm/rls/39823.htm
- Dewey, K. G., & Cohen, R. J. (2007). Does birth spacing affect maternal or child nutritional status? A systematic literature review. *Maternal & Child Nutrition*, 3(3), 151–173. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1740-8709.2007.00092.x
- Diakité, M. (2013). *Tékponon Jikuagou: Addressing Unmet Need for Family Planning through Social Networks in Benin*. Washington, DC: Institute For Reproductive Health Georgetown University. Retrieved from http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf\_docs/PA00KP2G.pdf
- Diamond-Smith, N., Campbell, M., & Madan, S. (2012). Misinformation and fear of side-effects of family planning. *Culture, Health & Sexuality*, *14*(4), 421–433. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691058.2012.664659
- Eaton, D. K., Kann, L., Kinchen, S., Shanklin, S., Flint, K. H., Hawkins, J., ... Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). (2012). Youth risk behavior surveillance - United States, 2011. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. Surveillance Summaries (Washington, D.C.: 2002), 61(4), 1–162.
- Ebenstein, A. Y., & Sharygin, E. J. (2009). The consequences of the "missing girls" of China. *The World Bank Economic Review*, 23(3 (November 2009)), 399–425.
- Exavery, A., Mrema, S., Shamte, A., Bietsch, K., Mosha, D., Mbaruku, G., & Masanja, H. (2012). Levels and correlates of non-adherence to WHO recommended inter-birth intervals in Rufiji, Tanzania. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, *12*, 152. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2393-12-152
- Fabic, M. S., Choi, Y., Bongaarts, J., Darroch, J. E., Ross, J. A., Stover, J., ... Starbird, E. (2015). Meeting demand for family planning within a generation: the post-2015 agenda. *Lancet (London, England)*, 385(9981), 1928–1931. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61055-2
- Fairlie, R. W. (2005). An extension of the Blinder-Oaxaca decomposition technique to logit and probit models. *Journal of Economic and Social Measurement*, *30*(4), 305–316.
- Family Planning and Reproductive Health. (2015, January 28). Retrieved April 7, 2015, from http://www.usaid.gov/what-we-do/global-health/family-planning
- Family Planning Partnerships. (2016). Retrieved February 27, 2017, from https://www.usaid.gov/what-we-do/global-health/family-planning/partnerships
- Faye, A., Faye, M., Bâ, I. O., Ndiaye, P., & Tal-Dia, A. (2010). [Factors determining the place of delivery in women who attended at least one antenatal consultation in a health facility (Senegal)]. *Revue D'épidémiologie Et De Santé Publique*, 58(5), 323–329. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.respe.2010.05.004

- FHI 360. (2013). Senegal: Community Health Workers Successfully Provide Intramuscular Injectable Contraception. Durham, NC. Retrieved from http://www.fhi360.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/community-health-workersintramuscular-depo-senegal.pdf
- Finer, L. B., & Henshaw, S. K. (2006). Disparities in Rates of Unintended Pregnancy In the United States, 1994 and 2001. *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 38(2), 90–96. https://doi.org/10.1363/3809006
- Finer, L. B., & Kost, K. (2011). Unintended Pregnancy Rates at the State Level. *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 43(2), 78–87. https://doi.org/10.1363/4307811
- Finer, L. B., Sonfield, A., & Jones, R. K. (2014). Changes in out-of-pocket payments for contraception by privately insured women during implementation of the federal contraceptive coverage requirement. *Contraception*, 89(2), 97–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2013.11.015
- Finer, L. B., & Zolna, M. R. (2011). Unintended pregnancy in the United States: Incidence and disparities, 2006. *Contraception*, 84(5), 478–485. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2011.07.013
- Finer, L. B., & Zolna, M. R. (2013). Shifts in Intended and Unintended Pregnancies in the United States, 2001–2008. American Journal of Public Health, 104(S1), S43–S48. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2013.301416
- Forthofer, M., Burroughs-Girardi, E., Stoisor-Olsson, L., Wilcox, S., Sharpe, P. A., & Pekuri, L. M. (2016). Use of formative research and social network theory to develop a group walking intervention: Sumter County on the Move! *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 58, 28–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2016.05.004
- Foster, D. G., Bley, J., Mikanda, J., Induni, M., Arons, A., Baumrind, N., ... Stewart, F. (2004). Contraceptive use and risk of unintended pregnancy in California. *Contraception*, 70(1), 31–39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2004.01.012
- Frost, J. J., Sonfield, A., Zolna, M. R., & Finer, L. B. (2014). Return on Investment: A Fuller Assessment of the Benefits and Cost Savings of the US Publicly Funded Family Planning Program: US Publicly Funded Family Planning Program. *Milbank Quarterly*, n/a-n/a. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12080
- Garfield, R., Damico, A., Stephens, J., & Rouhani, S. (2015, April 17). The Coverage Gap: Uninsured Poor Adults in States that Do Not Expand Medicaid – An Update. Retrieved from http://kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/the-coverage-gap-uninsured-poor-adults-instates-that-do-not-expand-medicaid-an-update/
- Gee, R. E., Levy, B., & Reyes, C. (2014). Health Reform in Action: Updates on Implementation of the Affordable Care Act. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, *123*(4), 869–873. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.00000000000185
- Gipson, J. D., Koenig, M. A., & Hindin, M. J. (2008). The Effects of Unintended Pregnancy on Infant, Child, and Parental Health: A Review of the Literature. *Studies in Family Planning*, 39(1), 18–38. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2008.00148.x
- Goldin, C., & Katz, L. F. (2002). The Power of the Pill: Oral Contraceptives and Women's Career and Marriage Decisions. *Journal of Political Economy*, *110*(4), 730–770. https://doi.org/10.1086/340778
- Greenwell, A. (2012, July 10). Time to Reboot Melinda Gates U.s. News Catholic Online. Retrieved March 13, 2015, from http://www.catholic.org/news/national/story.php?id=46894

- Grimes, D. A., Benson, J., Singh, S., Romero, M., Ganatra, B., Okonofua, F. E., & Shah, I. H. (2006). Unsafe abortion: the preventable pandemic. *The Lancet*, *368*(9550), 1908–1919. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(06)69481-6
- Gueye, A., Speizer, I. S., Corroon, M., & Okigbo, C. C. (2015). Belief in Family Planning Myths at the Individual and Community Levels and Modern Contraceptive Use in Urban Africa. *International Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 41(4), 191–199. https://doi.org/10.1363/4119115
- Gurman, T. A., Rubin, S. E., & Roess, A. A. (2012). Effectiveness of mHealth behavior change communication interventions in developing countries: a systematic review of the literature. *Journal of Health Communication*, 17 Suppl 1, 82–104. https://doi.org/10.1080/10810730.2011.649160
- Haapasolo, M. (2016, January 27). Educating youth about sexual and reproductive health on the beaches of Senegal | UNFPA - United Nations Population Fund. Retrieved December 13, 2016, from http://www.unfpa.org/news/educating-youth-about-sexual-and-reproductivehealth-beaches-senegal
- Hancock, G. R., & Mueller, R. O. (2013). *Structural Equation Modeling: A Second Course (2nd ed.)*. IAP.
- Hanretta, S. (2009). Islam and Social Change in French West Africa: History of an Emancipatory Community. Cambridge University Press.
- Hartmann, M., Gilles, K., Shattuck, D., Kerner, B., & Guest, G. (2012). Changes in couples' communication as a result of a male-involvement family planning intervention. *Journal* of Health Communication, 17(7), 802–819. https://doi.org/10.1080/10810730.2011.650825
- Healthy People 2020: Disparities. (2014). Retrieved December 12, 2014, from http://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/about/foundation-health-measures/Disparities
- Healthy People 2020: Family Planning. (2014, October). Retrieved December 2, 2014, from http://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topicsobjectives2020/overview.aspx?topicid=13
- Hindin, M. J., McGough, L. J., & Adanu, R. M. (2014). Misperceptions, misinformation and myths about modern contraceptive use in Ghana. *The Journal of Family Planning and Reproductive Health Care / Faculty of Family Planning & Reproductive Health Care, Royal College of Obstetricians & Gynaecologists, 40*(1), 30–35. https://doi.org/10.1136/jfprhc-2012-100464
- Holden, C. (1984). World Bank, U. S. at Odds on Population. Science, 225(4660), 396.
- Hossain, M. W., Khan, H. T., & Begum, A. (1999). Access to "Jiggasha program: a family planning communication approach" and its exposure to the selected background characteristics. *Journal of Preventive and Social Medicine: JOPSOM: A Bi-Annual Journal of the National Institute of Preventive and Social Medicine, 18*(1), 7–15.
- Huber, C. (2013, November). *Generalized Structural Equation Modeling Using Stata*. Presented at the Italian Stata Users Group Meeting.
- ICF International. (2015). Sénégal : Enquête Démographique et de Santé Continue (EDS-Continue) 2012-2014 Résultats Régionaux. Rockville, MD, USA. Retrieved from http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR315/FR315.pdf
- Igras, S., Diakité, M., & Lundgren, R. (2016). Moving from theory to practice: A participatory social network mapping approach to address unmet need for family planning in Benin. *Global Public Health*, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/17441692.2016.1147589

- Institut National de la Statistique et de l'Analyse Économique (INSAE) et ICF International. (2013). *Enquête Démographique et de Santé du Bénin 2011-2012* (No. FR270). Calverton, Maryland, USA. Retrieved from http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR270/FR270.pdf
- Islam, M. A., Padmadas, S. S., & Smith, P. W. F. (2006). Contraceptive awareness among men in Bangladesh. *The Journal of Family Planning and Reproductive Health Care*, 32(2), 100–103. https://doi.org/10.1783/147118906776276422
- Izugbara, C., Ibisomi, L., Ezeh, A. C., & Mandara, M. (2010). Gendered interests and poor spousal contraceptive communication in Islamic northern Nigeria. *The Journal of Family Planning and Reproductive Health Care / Faculty of Family Planning & Reproductive Health Care, Royal College of Obstetricians & Gynaecologists*, 36(4), 219–224. https://doi.org/10.1783/147118910793048494
- Jammeh, S. S. S., Liu, C.-Y., Cheng, S.-F., & Lee-Hsieh, J. (2014). Community based study on married couples' family planning knowledge, attitude and practice in rural and urban Gambia. *African Health Sciences*, *14*(2), 273–280. https://doi.org/10.4314/ahs.v14i2.1
- Jones, E. F., Forrest, J. D., Goldman, N., Henshaw, S. K., Lincoln, R., Rosoff, J. I., ... Wulf, D. (1985). Teenage Pregnancy in Developed Countries: Determinants and Policy Implications. *Family Planning Perspectives*, 17(2), 53. https://doi.org/10.2307/2135261
- Kamal, S. M. M., Hassan, C. H., & Islam, M. N. (2013). Factors Associated With the Timing of Antenatal Care Seeking in Bangladesh. Asia-Pacific Journal of Public Health / Asia-Pacific Academic Consortium for Public Health. https://doi.org/10.1177/1010539513485786
- Karaca-Mandic, P., Norton, E. C., & Dowd, B. (2012). Interaction terms in nonlinear models. *Health Services Research*, 47(1 Pt 1), 255–274. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-6773.2011.01314.x
- Katz, K., & Naré, C. (2002). Reproductive health knowledge and use of services among young adults in Dakar, Senegal. *Journal of Biosocial Science*, *34*(2), 215–231.
- Kayode, G. A., Ansah, E., Agyepong, I. A., Amoakoh-Coleman, M., Grobbee, D. E., & Klipstein-Grobusch, K. (2014). Individual and community determinants of neonatal mortality in Ghana: a multilevel analysis. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, 14, 165. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2393-14-165
- Keeton, K., & Hayward, R. A. (2007). Pregnancy Intention and Birth Outcomes: Does the Relationship Differ by Age or Race? *Journal of Women's Health*, 16(4), 510–516. https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2006.M710
- Kendal, J., Ihara, Y., & Feldman, M. (2005). Cultural niche construction with application to fertility control : a model of education and social transmission of contraceptive use. (Monograph No. 102). Stanford, CA: Stanford University. Retrieved from http://hsblogs.stanford.edu/morrison/morrison-institute-working-papers-pdf/
- Khan, S., Mishra, V., Arnold, F., & Abderrahim, N. (2007). Contraceptive Trends in Developing Countries (No. CR16). Calverton, MD: Macro International. Retrieved from http://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/CR16/CR16.pdf
- Kickbusch, I. (1997). Think health: What Makes the Difference? *Health Promotion International*, 12(4), 265–272.
- King, C. J., Chen, J., Dagher, R. K., Holt, C. L., & Thomas, S. B. (2014). Decomposing Differences in Medical Care Access Among Cancer Survivors by Race and Ethnicity.

*American Journal of Medical Quality*, 1062860614537676. https://doi.org/10.1177/1062860614537676

- Kline, R. B. (2015). *Principles and Practice of Structural Equation Modeling*. Guilford Publications.
- Kohler, H. P., Behrman, J. R., & Watkins, S. C. (2001). The density of social networks and fertility decisions: evidence from South Nyanza district, Kenya. *Demography*, 38(1), 43– 58.
- Koren, A., & Mawn, B. (2010). The context of unintended pregnancy among married women in the USA. *Journal of Family Planning and Reproductive Health Care*, 36(3), 150–158. https://doi.org/10.1783/147118910791749380
- Kost, K., & Forrest, J. D. (1995). Intention Status of U.S. Births in 1988: Differences by Mothers' Socioeconomic and Demographic Characteristics. *Family Planning Perspectives*, 27(1), 11–17. https://doi.org/10.2307/2135971
- Küçük, M., Aksu, H., & Sezer, S. D. (2012). Misconceptions about the side effects of combined oral contraceptive pills. *Gynecological Endocrinology: The Official Journal of the International Society of Gynecological Endocrinology*, 28(4), 282–285. https://doi.org/10.3109/09513590.2011.613502
- L'Agence Nationale de la Statistique et de la Démographie. (2012). *Republic of Senegal: Demographic and Health and Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey (EDS\_MICS) 2010-2011*. Dakar, Senegal. Retrieved from https://dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR258/FR258 English.pdf
- Leonard, S. A., Gee, D., Zhu, Y., Crespi, C. M., & Whaley, S. E. (2014). Associations between preterm birth, low birth weight, and postpartum health in a predominantly Hispanic WIC population. *Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior*, *46*(6), 499–505. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneb.2014.06.008
- Lepkowski, J. M., Mosher, W. D., Davis, K. E., Groves, R. M., & Van Hoewyk, J. (2010). The 2006-2010 National Survey of Family Growth: Sample Design and Analysis of a Continuous Survey - Data Evaluation and Methods Research (No. Series 2, Number 150). Hyattsville, MD: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved from http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/series/sr\_02/sr02\_150.pdf
- Lowe, S. M., & Moore, S. (2014). Social networks and female reproductive choices in the developing world: a systematized review. *Reproductive Health*, 11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-4755-11-85
- Mackenbach, J. D., Lakerveld, J., van Lenthe, F. J., Kawachi, I., McKee, M., Rutter, H., ... Brug, J. (2016). Neighbourhood social capital: measurement issues and associations with health outcomes. *Obesity Reviews: An Official Journal of the International Association* for the Study of Obesity, 17 Suppl 1, 96–107. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12373
- Madhavan, S., Adams, A., & Simon, D. (2003). Women's Networks and the Social World of Fertility Behavior. *International Family Planning Perspectives*, 29(2), 58–68. https://doi.org/10.2307/3181059
- Mahmood, A. (2012). *Birth spacing and family planning uptake in Pakistan: evidence from FALAH*. Islamabad, Pakistan: Population Council.
- Malarcher, S., Olson, L. G., & Hearst, N. (2010). Unintended pregnancy and pregnancy outcome: equity and social determinants. *Equity, Social Determinants and Public Health Programmes*, 177.

- Marchant, T., Mushi, A. K., Nathan, R., Mukasa, O., Abdulla, S., Lengeler, C., & Schellenberg, J. R. M. A. (2004). Planning a Family: Priorities and Concerns in Rural Tanzania. *African Journal of Reproductive Health / La Revue Africaine de La Santé Reproductive*, 8(2), 111–123. https://doi.org/10.2307/3583185
- Martínez-García, G., Carter-Pokras, O., Atkinson, N., Portnoy, B., & Lee, S. (2014). Do Latino Youth Really Want to Get Pregnant?: Assessing Pregnancy Wantedness. *American Journal of Sexuality Education*, 9(3), 329–346. https://doi.org/10.1080/15546128.2014.944735
- Maxson, P., & Miranda, M. L. (2011). Pregnancy Intention, Demographic Differences, and Psychosocial Health. *Journal of Women's Health*, 20(8), 1215–1223. https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2010.2379
- Mayer, J. P. (1997). Unintended Childbearing, Maternal Beliefs, and Delay of Prenatal Care. *Birth*, 24(4), 247–252. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1523-536X.1997.00247.pp.x
- Mbacké, K., & Hunwick, J. O. (2005). *Sufism and religious brotherhoods in Senegal*. Princeton, NJ: Markus Wiener Publishers.
- McLeroy, K. R., Bibeau, D., Steckler, A., & Glanz, K. (1988). An Ecological Perspective on Health Promotion Programs. *Health Education & Behavior*, *15*(4), 351–377. https://doi.org/10.1177/109019818801500401
- Mehta, P. (2014). Addressing reproductive health disparities as a healthcare management priority: pursuing equity in the era of the Affordable Care Act. *Current Opinion in Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 26(6), 531–538. https://doi.org/10.1097/GCO.00000000000119
- Merklinger-Gruchala, A., Jasienska, G., & Kapiszewska, M. (2015). Short interpregnancy interval and low birth weight: A role of parity. *American Journal of Human Biology: The Official Journal of the Human Biology Council*. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajhb.22708
- Moon, B.-K. (2012). Flow of financial resources for assisting in the implementation of the Programme of Action of the International Conference on Population and Development : report of the Secretary-General (Commission on Population and Development). Geneva, Switzerland: United Nations. Retrieved from http://repository.un.org/bitstream/handle/11176/293685/E\_CN.9\_2012\_6-EN.pdf?sequence=3&isAllowed=v
- Mosha, I. H., & Ruben, R. (2013). Communication, knowledge, social network and family planning utilization among couples in Mwanza, Tanzania. *African Journal of Reproductive Health*, *17*(3), 57–69.
- Mosher, W., & Jones, J. (2010). Use of contraception in the United States: 1982–2008 (No. Series 23, No. 29). Vital and Health Statistics. Retrieved from http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/series/sr 23/sr23 029.pdf
- Mosher, W., Jones, J., & Abma, J. (2012). *Intended and Unintended Births in the United States:* 1982–2010 (National Health Statistics Reports No. 55). Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
- Mueller, R. O., & Hancock, G. R. (2010). *The Reviewer's Guide to Quantitative Methods in the Social Sciences*. Routledge. Retrieved from http://thuvien.due.udn.vn:8080/dspace//handle/TVDHKT/22427
- Nalwadda, G., Mirembe, F., Byamugisha, J., & Faxelid, E. (2010). Persistent high fertility in Uganda: young people recount obstacles and enabling factors to use of contraceptives. *BMC Public Health*, *10*, 530. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-10-530

- Naré, C., Katz, K., & Tolley, E. (1997). Adolescents' access to reproductive health and family planning services in Dakar (Senegal). *African Journal of Reproductive Health*, 1(2), 15–25.
- Nearns, J. (2009). Health insurance coverage and prescription contraceptive use among young women at risk for unintended pregnancy. *Contraception*, 79(2), 105–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2008.08.004
- Nielsen-Bohlman, L., Panzer, A., & Kindig, D. (2004). *Health Litearcy: A Prescription to End Confusion*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. Retrieved from http://www.nationalacademies.org/hmd/~/media/Files/Report%20Files/2004/Health-Literacy-A-Prescription-to-End-Confusion/healthliteracyfinal.pdf
- Oaxaca, R. (1973). Male-Female Wage Differentials in Urban Labor Markets. *International Economic Review*, 14(3), 693. https://doi.org/10.2307/2525981
- Obama, B. Mexico City Policy Voluntary Population Planning (2009). Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/embeds/footer
- Oheneba-Sakyi, Y., & Takyi, B. K. (1997). Effects of couples' characteristics on contraceptive use in sub-Saharan Africa: the Ghanaian example. *Journal of Biosocial Science*, 29(1), 33–49.
- Okigbo, C. C., Speizer, I. S., Corroon, M., & Gueye, A. (2015). Exposure to family planning messages and modern contraceptive use among men in urban Kenya, Nigeria, and Senegal: a cross-sectional study. *Reproductive Health*, 12, 63. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-015-0056-1
- Pagán, J. A., Su, D., Li, L., Armstrong, K., & Asch, D. A. (2009). Racial and ethnic disparities in awareness of genetic testing for cancer risk. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 37(6), 524–530. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2009.07.021
- Pandit-Rajani, T., Sharma, S., & Muramutsa, F. (2010). Fostering Public-Private Partnerships to Improve Access to Family Planning in Rwanda (Health Policy Initiative No. Task Order I). Washington, DC: Futures Group. Retrieved from http://www.healthpolicyinitiative.com/Publications/Documents/1266\_1\_Rwanda\_PPP\_FI NAL\_acc.pdf
- Partnerships for Family Planning in Senegal: Lessons for U.S. Policy (part 1). (2015). Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Hbppi2mtTVg
- Paz Soldan, V. A. (2004). How family planning ideas are spread within social groups in rural Malawi. *Studies in Family Planning*, *35*(4), 275–290.
- Penchansky, R., & Thomas, J. W. (1981). The concept of access: definition and relationship to consumer satisfaction. *Medical Care*, *19*(2), 127–140.
- Raj, A., Ghule, M., Ritter, J., Battala, M., Gajanan, V., Nair, S., ... Saggurti, N. (2016). Cluster Randomized Controlled Trial Evaluation of a Gender Equity and Family Planning Intervention for Married Men and Couples in Rural India. *PloS One*, *11*(5), e0153190. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153190
- Rank, M. R. (1989). Fertility Among Women on Welfare: Incidence and Determinants. *American Sociological Review*, 54(2), 296–304. https://doi.org/10.2307/2095797
- Ratzan, S. C. (2001). Health literacy: communication for the public good. *Health Promotion International*, *16*(2), 207–214. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapro/16.2.207

- Resolution adopted by the General Assembly: Child, Early and Forced Marriage, 69/XX § (2014). Retrieved from
  - http://www.who.int/pmnch/media/events/2014/child\_marriage.pdf?ua=1
- Rezk, M., Marawan, H., Dawood, R., Masood, A., & Abo-Elnasr, M. (2015). Prevalence and risk factors of iron-deficiency anaemia among pregnant women in rural districts of Menoufia governorate, Egypt. *Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology: The Journal of the Institute* of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, 1–4. https://doi.org/10.3109/01443615.2014.991289
- Rimal, R. (2009). Why health communication is important in public health. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, 87(4), 247–247. https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.08.056713
- Rootman, I. (2009). Health Literacy: What should we do about it? Victoria, BC, Canada.
- Ross, J. A., & Agwanda, A. T. (2012). Increased Use of Injectable Contraception in Sub-Saharan Africa. African Journal of Reproductive Health / La Revue Africaine de La Santé Reproductive, 16(4), 68–80.
- Rotz, D. (2011). Why Have Divorce Rates Fallen? The Role of Women's Age at Marriage. Princeton, NJ: Mathematica Policy Research. Retrieved from https://www.mathematicampr.com/our-publications-and-findings/publications/why-have-divorce-rates-fallen-therole-of-womens-age-at-marriage
- Roudi-Fahimi, F. (2004). *Islam and Family Planning* (MENA Policy Brief). Washington, DC: Population Reference Bureau. Retrieved from http://www.prb.org/pdf04/IslamFamilyPlanning.pdf
- Rutman, S., Taualii, M., Ned, D., & Tetrick, C. (2012). Reproductive health and sexual violence among urban American Indian and Alaska Native young women: select findings from the National Survey of Family Growth (2002). *Maternal and Child Health Journal*, 16 Suppl 2, 347–352. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-012-1100-1
- Rutsein, S., & Johnson, K. (2004). *The DHS Wealth Index* (No. DHS Comparative Reports No. 6.). Calverton, MD: ORC Macro. Retrieved from http://www.dhsprogram.com/publications/publication-cr6-comparative-reports.cfm
- Schrauben, S. J., & Wiebe, D. J. (2015). Health literacy assessment in developing countries: a case study in Zambia. *Health Promotion International*. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapro/dav108
- SDGs & Topics: Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform. (2015). Retrieved October 6, 2015, from https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/topics
- Sedgh, G., Singh, S., & Hussain, R. (2014). Intended and Unintended Pregnancies Worldwide in 2012 and Recent Trends. *Studies in Family Planning*, 45(3), 301–314. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1728-4465.2014.00393.x
- Sedgh, G., Sylla, A. H., Philbin, J., Keogh, S., & Ndiaye, S. (2015). Estimates of the incidence of induced abortion and consequences of unsafe abortion in Senegal. *International Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 41(1), 11–19. https://doi.org/10.1363/4101115
- Shah, N. M. (1974). The Role of Interspousal Communication in Adoption of Family Planning Methods: A Couple Approach. *The Pakistan Development Review*, *13*(4), 452–469.
- Shepard, D. S., Bail, R. N., & Merritt, C. G. (2003). Cost-Effectiveness of USAID's Regional Program for Family Planning in West Africa. *Studies in Family Planning*, 34(2), 117– 126.
- Shiffman, J., & Quissell, K. (2012). Family planning: a political issue. *Lancet*, *380*(9837), 181–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60782-X
- Sidze, E. M., Lardoux, S., Speizer, I. S., Faye, C. M., Mutua, M. M., & Badji, F. (2014). Young Women's Access to and Use of Contraceptives: The Role of Providers' Restrictions in Urban Senegal. *International Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 40(4), 176–184. https://doi.org/10.1363/4017614
- Simelela, N. (2006). Women's access to modern methods of fertility regulation. *International Journal of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, 94(3), 292–300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijgo.2006.04.014
- Singh, L., Singh, P. K., & Arokiasamy, P. (2016). Social Network and Mental Health Among Older Adults in Rural Uttar Pradesh, India: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Gerontology*, 31(2), 173–192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10823-016-9286-0
- Singh, S., Darroch, J., & Ashford, L. (2014). Adding It Up: The Costs and Benefits of Investing in Sexual and Reproductive Health 2014. New York, NY: The Guttmacher Institute.
- Smid, M., Martins, S., Whitaker, A. K., & Gilliam, M. (2014). Correlates of pregnancy before age 15 compared with pregnancy between the ages of 15 and 19 in the United States. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 123(3), 578–583. https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.00000000000136
- Sobel, L., Salganicoff, A., & Rosenzweig, C. (2017, January 9). The Future of Contraceptive Coverage. *Kaiser Family Foundation*. Menlo Park, CA. Retrieved from http://kff.org/womens-health-policy/issue-brief/the-future-of-contraceptive-coverage/
- Sonfield, A., & Kost, K. (2015). Public Costs from Unintended Pregnancies and the Role of Public Insurance Programs in Paying for Pregnancy-Related Care National and State Estimates for 2010. New York, NY: Guttmacher Institute. Retrieved from http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/public-costs-of-UP-2010.pdf
- Sonfield, A., Kost, K., Gold, R. B., & Finer, L. B. (2011). The Public Costs of Births Resulting from Unintended Pregnancies: National and State-Level Estimates. *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 43(2), 94–102. https://doi.org/10.1363/4309411
- Sonfield, A., Tapales, A., Jones, R. K., & Finer, L. B. (2014). Impact of the federal contraceptive coverage guarantee on out-of-pocket payments for contraceptives: 2014 update. *Contraception*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2014.09.006
- Speizer, I. S., Fotso, J. C., Davis, J. T., Saad, A., & Otai, J. (2013). Timing and Circumstances of First Sex Among Female and Male Youth From Select Urban Areas of Nigeria, Kenya, and Senegal. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 53(5), 609–616. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2013.06.004
- Squiers, L., Peinado, S., Berkman, N., Boudewyns, V., & McCormack, L. (2012). The health literacy skills framework. *Journal of Health Communication*, *17 Suppl 3*, 30–54. https://doi.org/10.1080/10810730.2012.713442
- Starrs, A. M. (2017). The Trump global gag rule: an attack on US family planning and global health aid. *Lancet (London, England)*, *389*(10068), 485–486. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)30270-2
- StataCorp LP. (2013). *One- and two-level mediation models (multilevel)* (No. Example 42G). College Station, TX. Retrieved from http://www.stata.com/manuals13/semexample42g.pdf
- Status of State Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision. (2016, July). [The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation]. Retrieved from http://kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/state-activity-around-expanding-medicaid-under-the-affordable-care-act/

- Stratton, S. (2015, February 24). Senegal Celebrates Great Progress in Family Planning During National Review. Retrieved August 3, 2016, from http://www.intrahealth.org/blog/senegal-celebrates-great-progress-family-planningduring-national-review
- Sun, X., Yang, S., Fisher, E. B., Shi, Y., Wang, Y., Zeng, Q., ... Du, W. (2014). Relationships of Health Literacy, Health Behavior, and Health Status Regarding Infectious Respiratory Diseases: Application of a Skill-Based Measure. *Journal of Health Communication*, 19(sup2), 173–189. https://doi.org/10.1080/10810730.2014.946112
- Tarekegn, S. M., Lieberman, L. S., & Giedraitis, V. (2014). Determinants of maternal health service utilization in Ethiopia: analysis of the 2011 Ethiopian Demographic and Health Survey. *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth*, 14(1), 161. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2393-14-161
- Thapa, Shyam. (2011, August). Unintended Pregnancy: Toward understanding the issues and addressing the need gaps. Presented at the Geneva Foundation for Medical Research and Training, Geneva, Switzerland. Retrieved from http://www.gfmer.ch/SRH-Course-2011/maternal-health/pdf/Unintended-pregnancy-Thapa-2011.pdf
- The DHS Program. (2016). Retrieved December 16, 2016, from http://dhsprogram.com/What-We-Do/Survey-Types/DHS-Questionnaires.cfm
- The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. (2013). *The Uninsured: A Primer Key Facts about Health Insurance on the Eve of Health Reform* (No. 7451–9). Menlo Park, CA. Retrieved from http://kff.org/uninsured/report/the-uninsured-a-primer/
- The U.S. Government and International Family Planning & Reproductive Health Efforts. (2017, February 9). Retrieved from http://kff.org/global-health-policy/fact-sheet/the-u-s-government-and-international-family-planning-reproductive-health-efforts/
- Trump, D. J. Presidential Memorandum Regarding the Mexico City Policy (2017). Retrieved from https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/01/23/presidential-memorandum-regarding-mexico-city-policy
- Ujuju, C., Anyanti, J., Adebayo, S. B., Muhammad, F., Oluigbo, O., & Gofwan, A. (2011).
  Religion, culture and male involvement in the use of the Standard Days Method: evidence from Enugu and Katsina states of Nigeria. *International Nursing Review*, 58(4), 484–490. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1466-7657.2011.00900.x
- UN–Abortion in Benin. (2003). Retrieved February 13, 2017, from http://www.un.org/esa/population/publications/abortion/doc/benins1.doc
- Underwood, C., Kamhawi, S., & Nofal, A. (2013). Religious leaders gain ground in the Jordanian family-planning movement. *International Journal of Gynaecology and Obstetrics: The Official Organ of the International Federation of Gynaecology and Obstetrics, 123 Suppl 1*, e33-37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijgo.2013.07.006
- UNFPA. (2016, June). Family planning. Retrieved February 13, 2017, from http://www.unfpa.org/family-planning
- UNFPA and Engender Health. (2017). Engaging Men in Sexual and Reproductive Health and Rights, Including Family Planning. Retrieved from

https://www.engenderhealth.org/pubs/gender/gender-toolkit/toolkit.html UNICEF. (2014). *Ending Child Marriage: Progress and prospects*. New York, NY. Retrieved

from http://www.data.unicef.org/corecode/uploads/document6/uploaded\_pdfs/corecode/Child-Marriage-Brochure-HR\_164.pdf

- UNICEF Info by Country: Senegal Statistics. (2013). Retrieved February 23, 2015, from http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/senegal statistics.html
- United Nations. (2015). Report of the Open Working Group of the General Assembly on Sustainable Development Goals. New York, NY. Retrieved from http://www.un.org/ga/search/view\_doc.asp?symbol=A/68/970&referer=/english/&Lang= E
- United Nations Millennium Development Goals. (2008). Retrieved March 14, 2015, from http://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/
- USAID. (2015). *Family Planning Program Overview*. Washington, DC. Retrieved from https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1864/FP-program-overview-508.pdf
- Valente, T. W. (2003). Social network influences on adolescent substance use: An introduction. *Connections*, 25(2), 11–16.
- Wegs, C., Creanga, A. A., Galavotti, C., & Wamalwa, E. (2016). Community Dialogue to Shift Social Norms and Enable Family Planning: An Evaluation of the Family Planning Results Initiative in Kenya. *PloS One*, *11*(4), e0153907. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0153907
- WHO | Family planning/Contraception. (2015, May). Retrieved October 26, 2016, from http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs351/en/
- WHO | MDG 5: improve maternal health. (2014, May). Retrieved March 11, 2015, from http://www.who.int/topics/millennium development goals/maternal health/en/
- WHO | Track 2: Health literacy and health behaviour. (2015). Retrieved July 28, 2015, from http://www.who.int/healthpromotion/conferences/7gchp/track2/en/
- Wilder, J., Masilamani, R., & Daniel, E. (2005). Promoting Change in the Reproductive Behavior of Youth: Pathfinder International's PRACHAR Project, Bihar, India. Watertown, MA: Pathfinder International.
- Williams, L. B. (1991). Determinants of Unintended Childbearing Among Ever-Married Women In the United States: 1973-1988. *Family Planning Perspectives*, 23(5), 212. https://doi.org/10.2307/2135755
- Williams, L. B. (1994). Determinants of Couple Agreement In U.S. Fertility Decisions. *Family Planning Perspectives*, *26*(4), 169. https://doi.org/10.2307/2136242
- Women's Preventative Services Guidelines. (n.d.). Retrieved from http://www.hrsa.gov/womensguidelines/
- Wooldridge, J. (2007, Summer). *Difference-in-Difference Estimation*. Presented at the NBER Summer Institute 2007, Cambridge, MA. Retrieved from http://www.nber.org/WNE/Slides7-31-07/slides 10 diffindiffs.pdf
- World Health Organization. (2005). *Report of a WHO Technical Consultation on Birth Spacing*. Geneva, Switzerland. Retrieved from http://www.who.int/maternal child adolescent/documents/birth spacing.pdf
- World Health Organization. (2011). Unsafe Abortion: Global and Regional Estimates of the Incidence of Unsafe Abortion and Associated Mortality in 2008. Geneva, Switzerland. Retrieved from
- http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/44529/1/9789241501118\_eng.pdf
- World Health Organization. (2012). *WHO* | *Strategies to increase use of long-acting and permanent contraception* (No. WHO/RHR/12.20). Geneva, Switzerland. Retrieved from http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/publications/family\_planning/rhr\_12\_20/en/

World Health Organization. (2014). Ensuring human rights in the provision of contraceptive information and services: guidance and recommendations. Geneva, Switzerland. Retrieved from http://oppa.who.int/irig/bitstracm/10665/102520/1/0780241506748\_ong.ndf

http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/102539/1/9789241506748\_eng.pdf

 Yore, J., Dasgupta, A., Ghule, M., Battala, M., Nair, S., Silverman, J., ... Raj, A. (2016). CHARM, a gender equity and family planning intervention for men and couples in rural India: protocol for the cluster randomized controlled trial evaluation. *Reproductive Health*, 13, 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12978-016-0122-3